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1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

(, 2 NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION -
'

3

4 _____________________________________________x
:

5 In the Matter of: :,

:
6 SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA EDISON COMPANY, et al. : Docket Nos.

: 50-361 OL
7 (San Onofre Nuclear Generating Station, : 50-362 OL

:
8 Units 2 & 3) :

:
9 _____________________________________________x

10 Orange county Ballroom
Marriott Hotel

11 700 W. Convention Way
,

Anaheim, California
12

'

Tuesday,
13 September 1, 1981

,

14 Evidentiary matter in the above-entitled

| 15 matter was resumed, pursuant to adjournment, at 9:00 a.m.

16 BEFORE:

17 JANES L. KELLEY, Chairman
Atomic Safety and Licening Board

18

DR. CADET HAND, JR., Member
. 19
|

MRS. ELIZABETH B. JOHNSON, Membar
20 1

;

21

22

23
i

I 24
i ( ~.(-) 25

-
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1 APPEARANCES:

(D ~

x ,/ 2 On behalf of the Applicants, Southern California
Edison, et al:

3
DAVID R. PIGOTT, Esq.

4 EDWARD B. ROGIN, Esq.
SAMUEL B. CASEY, Esq.

5 Orrick, Herrington & Sutcliffe
600 Montgomery Street

6 San Francisco, California 94111

7 JAMES BEOLETTO, Esq.
General Counsel

3 Southern California Edison Company

9 On behalf of the Nuclear Regulatory Commission Staff:

10 RICHARD J. HOEFLING, Esq.
DONALD HASSELL, Esq.

11 JOSEPH RUTBERG, Esq.
Office of the Executive Legal Director

12 U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
Washington, D.C. 20555

f(' 13
N On behalf of the Intervenors, GUARD, Carstens, et'al:

14
PHYLLIS M. GALLAGHER, Esq.

15 1695 West Crescent, Suite 222
Anaheim, California 92801

16
CHARLES E. MC CLUNG, JR., Esq.

17 Fleming, Anderson, McClung & Finch, Inc.
23521 Paseo del Valencia, Suite 308A

18 Laguna Hills, California 92653

19

20

21
,

22

23
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I EEEEEEEE
2 WITNESSES DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSS '',

3 Jack P. Stowe
(by Mr. Rogin) 8486 2562

4 (by Ms. Gallagher) 8504

5 Ronald J. Coleman
(by Mr. Casey) 8564

6 (by Ms. Gallagher) 8621
(by Mr. Hassell) 8668

7

Cynthia S. Ferguson
8 (by Mr. Casey) 8683 8727

(by Mr. McClung) 8699
9

T. James Dubois (recalled)
10 (by Mr. Pigott) ,8733

(by Mr. McClung) 8739
11

12
|

l 13 EXHIBITS FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE

14 Applicants' Exhibits:

15 134 8685 8687

16 135 8735 8745
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1 PROCEEDINGS

2 (9:09 a.m.) .
,

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Back on the record.

4 Yesterday, the Applicants served their alternative

5 motion for a low power license, and the counsel, Mr. Pigott,

6 indicated his desire to speak to various due dates that might

7 pertain to that filing, and we will begin with that this

3 morning, not envisioning necessarily that Counsel for the other

9 parties would immediately respond, but rather we would hear

10 what the Applicants' proposals are, and see where we go from

11 there.

12 MR. PIGOTT: Thank you.

13 As the Chairman noted, yesterday pursuant to-

14 10 CFR 50.57(c), the Applicants did file an alternative mation-

15 for an operating license f,r fuel loading and low power

1(, testing. I would note that with respect to 50.57(c), which is

17 separate from the general provisions, it states that the

13 presiding officer is to proceed on such a motion with due

19 regard to the rights of the other parties.

20 It would be my f eeling that that implies that

21 the motion procedures of Section 2.730 need not necessarily

22 he followed-

23 In any event, even the provisions in 2.710 are

24 subject to the Board's discretion with respect to timing,

(~%
\ ,) 25 responses and other procedural matters. In any event,

!

I

-. . ._, - . . - -. - - -
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1 Applicants would not consider that the motion that has been

2 made is one which necessarily elicits a response, as that is -

3 described in the general sections, 2.7'30, in the traditional

4 sense of simply filing a brief on it.

5 What we believe is required would be a determina-

6 tion of how the motion is to be handled with respect to a

7 determination as to further evidence that is necessary in

8 order to support a nation for fuel load and low power testing.

9 As a starter, Applicants do not consider that any

10 of the current emergency planning issues are relevant to a

11 low power operation, and t.'at findings on those issues are not

12 necessary as a precondition for issuance of a low power

- 13 decision.

J
14 The seismic findings may be necessary, and we

15 would propose that those be handled in the form of a partial

16 initial decision on scismic, and I would note that the

17 seismic issue will stand submitted as of at least october 16,

I

18 which is the last day for Applicant to file findings in
'

i

19 response to NRC Staff and Intervenors.

20 I believe the issue that is presented as a

21 result of the Applicants ' motion for the fuel loading and low

22 power testing is whether there is additional evidence that

i 23 should be presented in order to specifically support that

| 24 motion, and I would believe that it could be argued that

U 25 since none of the current contentions are relevant to low

|

|
:

-
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1 power, that no such hearing is absolutely necessary.

(~)/ 2 However, in order to be conservative in our
'

,

N-

3 procedural approach to this matter, we are not in a position

4 to point to any specific authority dispensing with a hearing,

5 given the current situation. I don't find a case that was in
s

6 the status that we are in, that .I can rely on. The only

7 modern precedent, and I guess modern I mean post-TMI precedent,

8 a contested situation and low power license, is the PG & E

9 proceeding, and I would note that in reading those

10 decisions, the Board in PG & E felt that they needed a showing,

11 Essentially their showing was that the risk to the

12 public from fuel load and low power testing would be no great-

13 er than for full operation of the plant.s

14 And for that reason, the PG & E -- the Board heard

15 evidence with respect to the level of risk that would be

16 present during fuel load and low power testing.

17 They have made findings, at PG&E, and those

13 fi ndings are f avorable f or the Applicant, and a question then

19 arises whether or not those findings could be relied upon in

20 a proceeding such as this, to obviate the need for a hearing

21 on this particular plant itse lf .

22 Again, being conservative, perhaps one could
-

23 argue that -- one in f act could argue that such a hearing is

24 not necessary, but in the absence of a generic Commission

b(_,I 15 determination, we are reluctant to lean too heavily on a Board

_ _ - _ - _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _
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1 determination with respect to one site.

() 2 I believe the Board requested that we consider
.

.

3 the -- whether this is a site-specific showing, or whether

4 there can be site-specific and equipment-specific -- in the

5 absence of a broad commission deternination, which I am not

6 aware of, more or less taking care of this risk at low level,

7 because you have a dif ferent reactor, we would -- again, being

3 very conservative -- be reluctant to argue that the single

9 showing that has been given at Diablo Canyon, and ruled on

10 by a Licensing Board is of the level that -- that we can take

11 it as a generic precedent, so I would envision that, again

12 being very -- I think being very conservative on this -- that

13 to support our low power motion, we would make some showing
( w#,

V
14 as to the types of tests that would be performed, and a

;

15 statement concerning the level of risks that -- or the risk

16 generally without getting into the question of how we would

17 address it, but the risk of those 'particular operations, and

13 additionally, factor in a very general type of a showing, I

19 would think, that given those risks, the emergency planning

20 apparatus as it now stands is such that there is reasonable

21 assurance that the public would be protected at least to the

1 22 level that it would be protected under full power cperations.
l

13 This of course could become -- it could become

24 unnecessary, given a commission decision on Diablo Canyon, if
A
f a
K/ 25 that particular determination wer? to come out in the next

|
|
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1 week or so or -- I understand it is very close -- and were to

() 2 address this question on a broad base, perhaps that would ,

3 obviate the need for a further showing, but given the fact that

4 what we have is solely at the Board level, and has not been

5 passed on by the Commission, we are inclined to approach it

6 I think in a rather conservative fashion.

7 Now, we do not consider that the -- this showing

g to be all that extensive. Probably two, perhaps three witness-

9 es at the outside, and something that could be handled, 1

10 would think, again using a rule of thumb of one witness one

11 day, probably two or three days.

12 Applicants again, I would reiterate, stand ready

13 to submit the necessary, what we believe would be the

34 necessary evidence on an issue framed along those general

15 lines, and I won't submit a specific issue at this time, by

16 the 18th of now this month, September.

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24
O

25-
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/"T t 1 JUDGE KELLEY: This would be your proposed
O pf2 ,

2 formulation of what the issue would be?

3 MR. PIGOTT: Oh, no. This would be our evidence.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: Then I misunderstood you.

5 MR. PIGOTT: Okay. I am not submitting in

6 evidence a proposed issue right at this time today. I will

7 be prepared to present such an issue after the luncheon
.

3 break, I believe.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: That's much faster. Okay. You

to are talking about testimony by the 18th.

11 MR. PIGOTT: We can support testimony on that

12 issue. Again, to my mind, the issue we'd propose would be

13 along the lines that I have just discussed and the showing

() 14 we think is not that extensive. So we will be prepared to!

15 submit a specific issue later today and we are orepared to

16 commit to have the necessary testimony to support that

17 issue, assuming that it is found to be the appropriate issue
1
'

18 by the Board, by the 18th.

19 Now I would ack the Board, again, by oral motion

20 to consider -- well, it has to consider what are the rights

21 of the other parties in this respect and to bring the issue

22 properly to focus. But I would ask that that be done in an

|
23 expedited fashior such that it can be concluded prior to the

24 time we break here on Friday. If that's a motion for an

25 issuance and a setting of dates by September 4, it should be

O

.
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('] 1 considered as such, expediting within that time frame. But
,(_) '

2 Applicants would not consider it unreasonable, given the

3 history of this issue. It has been addressed as long ago as

4 June by all the parties. I would think that the parties

5 should be ready to respond to that in a four or five day

6 timeframe.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: When you say it has been addressed

a since June what do you have in mind precisely?

9 MR. PIGOTT: I believe the dates of the documents

to are June 22, approximately, subject to a few days off. But

it the Board called for briefs with respect to what would be

12 necessary for a low power showing in this proceeding. That

13 was back about the time of the pre-hearing conference on

() 14 emergency planning issues. Briefs were submitted by Appli-

15 cants, by Staff, by Mr. Wharton on behalf of Carstens --

16 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine. Frankly, I had just for-

-17 gotten. Okay.

18 MR. PIGOTT: So it has been rather extensively

19 briefed some time ago. It's not like it is a fresh issue

20 to anybody.

i 21 JUDGE KELLEY: Would you have those papers? Do

'

12 the lawyers -- I don't have those papers with me. Mine are

23 in Washington.

! 24 MR. PIGOTT: I'll provide copies for all the
l
'

25 parties, if that is necessary.

.

Vi

|

|
|
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/" 1 JUDGE KELLEY: I assume the other parties have
k_)S

2 them. I'd appreciate a set.

3 MR. PIGOTT: I'll give a set to the Board.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you.

5 This is just my recollection and it may be rough,
_

6 there was a lot of dlscussion about timing. But just exactly

7 what was involved in ruling on low power, the issues in that

3 kind of determination, my recollection is very fuzzy as to

9 whether those pleadings really addressed that.

10 MR. PIGOTT: Yes. As I recall, the pleadings

11 at least approached the question of whether a hearing was

12 necessary for a low power license.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes. It did that, that's for sure,

() 14 That I remember. .

15 MR. PIGOTT: And it was done at a date prior to the

16 Diablo Canyon licensing board decision and we were in a

17 slightly different mode of --

18 JUDGE KELLEY: That decision, insofar as it,

19 you know, if it is right there are a lot of answers in there

20 that we didn't have at that time.

21 11R. PIGOTT: That's correct.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: That's fair to say, it seems to

23 me. What is the posture of Diablo Canyon insofar as Commis-

24 sion review is concerned? I recall that a low ~ power was

25 authorized but then had got held up by some security issues

Ov

.. .- - - , - -
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7 I
(O pending before the Appeal Board. Has the Appeal Board dis- ,

2 posed of that?

3 MR. PIGOTT: No, they have not. My understanding

4 is that it is exactly as you state, that they do have the

5 go ahead on the low power from the Board. It is under the

6 immediate effectiveness rule as it now stands, subject to

7 a favorable determination on security by the AppeM s Board

8 and, as soon as that is forthcoming, I understand the Commis-

9 sion will attempt to act within the 10-day guideline that is

10 given for itself. The demonstrators are in readiness.

II JUDGE KELLEY: When you say act, is it expected

12 that the Commission will render some kind of a decision?

13 MR. PIGOTT: My reading of the rule is that the

O I4(j Commission must act affirmatively before the decision becomes

15 final. Mr. Hoefling might want to comment on that.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: It's here in the book. All right.

17 Thank you.

18 Now perhaps a comment about where we stand here

19 this morning, subject to comments on the comment by counsel.

20 MR. PIGOTT: Comment and motion, Mr. Chairman.

II JUDGE KELLEY: Right. But we have the Applicants

22 motion and Mr. Pigott's statements this morning are largely

| 23 in the nature of an expansion on the motion, it seems to me,

24 what underlies the motion, what it is the Applicants want,

25 an idea of timing. So that in a sense we have yesterday's

O()
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1 served motion plus this morning's on-the-record statements ,

2 for counsel to respond to. It is a motion, obviously, to

3 which the parties are entitled to respond and to which we

4 want the parties to respond. I don't know that we need to

5 resolve the possible legal argument to the effect that this

6 isn't under 2.730 because of some language in the low power

7 rule at this point. I think I'd just like to get some sense

8 of when the parties feel they can respond to the motion,

9 and that means essentially if they disagree with the issue

10 as it will be formulated later today in the Applicants'

11 written statement, what would their issue be. Perhaps it

12 would be an issue over and above, it might be different from,

13 but in any event, if low power is to be ruled upon by the

q p) 14 Board, what is it that we have to decide.

15 And then once you settle on what the issue is,

16 what is your proposed timeframe for filing testimony on that

17 issue. And those are the two main points. And I want to

18 ask you now to give us some idea about when ycu think you

19 can respond to those two points. Mrs. Gallagher?

20 MS. GALLAGHER: When did Applicant say that he

21 wanted response on this motion?

'

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Ly the end of the week.

23 MR. PIGOTT: I'd like to have the whole thing

24 set by the end of the week, yes, before we leave.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Responses filed by other counsel

tO
'(_)

.

, . - , - _ _ __ , _ _ _ _ _ _ - . . _ _ _ .
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) 1 by the end of the week. Oh, and you mean decided by the
.

.

J

2 Board?

3 : MR. PIGOTT: Yes.

4 MS. GALLAGHER: I think that's going to be

5 awfulli iifficult for GUARD to meet, you know, given that

6 we began this hearing requesting a continuance and have been

7 able to keep just barely, you know, abreast of things. All

8 of these filings do impede our ability to keep up. And so

9 I would ask for a little more time than that to respond. I

10 have a question about what this motion will do, the filed

11 motion, in terms of our completing all aspects of this

12 litigation.

13 Will we be in a position of finishing our findings
("%
() 14 of fact and so forth or will those become mcoted in a sense,

_

15 later to be revived, perhaps?

16 JUDGE KELLEY: I would think not. And this is

17 something that counsel may not agree on. Maybe I can give

18 you the Board's reaction to your question, subject to --

19 it's not a ruling, just an indication of our thinking. We

20 would be in a position of deciding the seismic issues as a

21 prerequisite to ruling on low power. We will not have in hand

22 until the 16th of October -- is that the last date?

23 MR. PIGOTT: I believe so.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: Tho various proposed findings and

25 conclusions and briefs, so ch ; the Board in the meantime

uJ
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(-] 1 envisions going ahead with this hearing. Put to one side for
,

V
2 the moment the Board's earthquake issue. I suppose it is

3 one possibility, should we decide to certify that,'is for us

4 to say that is certified and the immediate time pressure for

5 wrapping that up is not as great as it used to be because of

6 the low power approach and conceivably that might sit

7 awhile.

8 But I think as to the rest of the case, we would

9 propose to hear it, to set dates for findings and concl'usions,

10 and go down the track that we would have gone down anyway,

11 just about. We have to take a little more time, perhaps,

12 te deal with low power, to write two decisions instead of one,

sothatyoudoslowdowntheultimateresolutionofallissued"

13

() 14 in some degree. But we certainly don't have in mind that

15 we would sort of drop everything on emergency planning and

16 not go ahead and resolv' it. Quite the contrary.

17 That is very generally I think what we have in

18 mind.

't ///

20

21

22

23

24,

|

| 25

' "T
| (0
|
|

|
t

!

|
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(~] T3-kl 1 MS. GALLAGHER: Thank you.
"

u_/
-

2 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

3 MR. HOEFLING: Mr. Chairman?

4 JUCGE KELLEY: Let me -- just a moment --

5 MR. HOEFLING: I am sorry.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, do you have a specific

't alternative date to suggest by which you would be prepared

to file on the -- what the issue is with respect to the low8

9 Power motion?

10 MS. GALLAGHER: I would like to suggest perhaps

a week from tomorrow, which would be, I think, the 9th.gj

JUDGE KELLEY: And you could include in that,
12

13
could you not, a date for testimony, a proposed date for

() 34 testimony?

MS. GALLAGHER: I think we could if now.15

16 JUDGE KELLEY: So we are talking about two dates ,

17 a date by which you would file what you think the issues

18 are, and that filing would in turn include a proposed date

19 for filing testimony?

20 MS. GALLAGHER: Yes.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: And your suggestion is the 9th,

22 a week from today, a week.from tomorrow.

23 MR. BOEFLING: Mr. Chairman, the Staff is pre-

24 Pared to respond to the motion now, and we strongly feel
that the motion should be considered by the Board this week,25

t''N

()

.

"
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(m) k2 1 that we should have responses from the parties to the mo-
-

s_-
2 tion, further development of any issues that would require

3 testimony, and a formulation of the issue before we leave
4 Anaheim on Friday.

5 I think that the Board wisely anticipated that

6 1c power licensing might become an issue in this case, and
7 called for briefs on the subject. The Staff's brief of

.

8 June 22 addressed the relevant issues and standards in the
9 regulation of what showing might be required. On July 22

to of 1981 the Staff served the Diablo Canyon decision on the

II Board and the parties, which I think provides considerable

12 illumination of the issues.

13 The Applicants' motion is before us, and I

() 14 think that we have a good basis for an expedited considera-

IS tion of that motion. I fear if we get into written filings

16 on this subject, we are going to delay the formulation of
17 any issue and the presentation of testimony beyond the next
18 session, which is planned to commence on September 21.

19 MS. GALLAGHER: Mr. Chairman?

20 JUDGE KELLEY: I want to ask Mr. Hoefling a

21 couple of things. Do you apprehend it to be a difficult

12 task to formulate the contentions for the low power?

23 MR. HOEFLING: I am not sure there is a conten-

24 tion. Let me explain that. It is not clear to me from the

25 Applicants'- filing what his position is with respect to

D(v
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( )% k3
compliance with the Commission's emergency planning regula-1

*
\_

2 tions. If the Applicant would argue to the Board that the

3 case that it has presented demonstrates compliance with the

4 regulations to the extent required for the issuance of a

5 full power license, then the only issue remaining in the

6 case is the Board's earthquake issue.

7 Now the scope of the Board's earthquake issue

8 may not embrace low power considerations. I don't know.

9 But the Board may have contemplated that that issue was an

10 issue framed in the context of a full power license, and

11 as it is the Board's issue, and if that is the way that the

12 issue is framed, that issue would not be relevant to a low

13 power license, and we would not have an issue.

O) 14 JUDGE ~KELLEY: You may be referring to somethinc(_,
15 that Mr. Pigott said. I think he said it twice and the

16 first time I was a little confused too, and then I thought |

17 I understood it. You were saying, as I recall it, that it

18 should be found that the public would be as well protected

19 as they would under a full power license.

20 MR. PIGOTT: Yes.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: And my reaction was, well, that

12 would take the whole plan, but I gather what you are saying

23 is that in view of the low level of risk to be expected

24 from low power, we can have a more, if you will, rudimen-

25 tary emergency plan in place, or not fully completed, and

ID
LJ

\
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?

(~) k4 1 the protection will be the same. Is that what you are saying?
-

/
2 MR. PIGOTT: The protection will be the same or

3 better.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Is that what you were re-

5 ferring to?

6 MR. HOFFLING: No, I think --

7 JUDGE KELLEY: No, all right.

8 bm. HOEFLING: -- that that is a separate ques-

9 tion and I think that the Staff would formulate the issue
10 that the standard to be applied, and I think the standard

11 that the Board reached in Diablo was that the level of pro-

12 tection to be provided by the emergency planning in place

13 at the low power phase given the nature of the risk involved

I) 14 with low power operation should be equivalent to the level
v

15 of protection in place for full power operation. I think

16 that is where Mr. Pigott is coming from and the Staff would

17 agree with that as being the --

18 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

19 MR. HOEFLING: -- general standard to be applied .

20 My question is, if Applicants are of the view that the show-

21 ing they have made here demonstrates compliance with the

22 Commission's regulations to the degree required for a full

2.8 power license, and the Board's issue does not embrace low

24 level.- . low power licensing concerns, then the Staff would

25 not see the need for any additional evidence to be offered.

| v)
|

!
;

- . _ _ . .-_ . _ . _ _
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/~ k5 1 If, however, the Applicants' position is that(s,)/ 5

2 they are into a situation where they are not claiming or

3 arguing full compliance with the regulations, then I think

4 we do get into a situation where we have to have an examina-

5 tion of risk such as was conducted at the Diablo Canyon

6 case.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: We are simply not prepared to --

8 not only are we not prepared to rule on the full power full

9 blown compliance with emergency planning, we haven't heard

10 the rest of the case. We have an earthquake issue that we

11 want to hear unless and until we are reversed.

12 And that may take certification if that i s the

13 way to go with that. So I think we are looking at a separate

/ \

() 14 thing. If we are looking at a low power motion, we are

15 looking at a low power risk.as we see it.

16 MR. PIGOTT: If I might respond perhaps to

17 Mr. Hoefling's statement --

18 JUDGE KELLEY: Go ahead.

19 MR. PIGOTT: -- we are putting in a showing

20 which we believe will sustain a full power license. That

21 is the basic premise of . case. However, the timing is

12 such that given the certification issue and given simply

23 the fact that -- of preparing full findings and conclusions

24 with respect to earthquakes that we have this -- we have

25 at least 70 plus days in there during which the docket is

)v

r
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[~)/ k6 1 ripe for a low power issuance.
'

\_
2 MR. HQEFLING: I would like to comment on a few

3 other elements of Mr. Pigott's remarks.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: Sure.

5 MR. HOEFLING: And this wJuld relate on what

6 Mrs. Gallagher has said. The Staff would be in a position

7 to provide testimony on an issue framed with respect to the

8 risk question, but in order to have such testimony prepared,
9 we could do it by the 21st of September. We would have to

10 have that issue formulated by the end of this week to pro-

11 vide the time period necessary to do it.

12 I think if we are going to go with written

13 filings and that the formulation of that issue is going to
7%
(_,) 14 be sometime down the road, there would be difficulty in

15 preparing that testimony for the next session.

16 On the question of the generic treatment of

17 this issue, Staff would feel it would be inappropriate to

18 rely in any way on the findings that the licensing board
19 has made in the Diablo Canyon case, and even should the

20 Commission make a determination in that case, the Staff

21 would not feel comfortable with this Board relying on those

22 determinations. Even in the Radon case where the issue was

23 purely generic, the appeal board instituted an elaborate
,

24 set of procedural methodology, if you will,.to permit par-
25 ties in each individual case to respond to the generic

o
| V
!

.

L
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issue and frame questions and what have you, and the Staffk7 y
-

.
.

.

w uld offer the comment that any such a procedural approach
2

to whatever findings the commission would make in Diablo
3

would probably take more time, and not be worth the effort,4

and it would be more straightforward to simply try the case
5

here.6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19 -

| 20
1
,

21

22
<

t 23
|

! 24

25
|
|

|O
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T4 lg 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Let me just say, I mentioned

( )/ 2 this the other day, I think to Mr. Rogin, abcut the possibility s
s-

3 of the Diablo record and whether we could take advantage of

4 it. We never had any thought that we were simply going to

5 take findings from there and bring them over here. All we

6 were thinking about was testimony.

7 If the Staff has a geheric case developed on the

8 risks to be apprehended from low power operation from a

9 commercial nuclear power reactor, regardless of manuf acturer

10 and other site-specific considerations, then there was at

11 least a question in our mind whether it might not be more

12 ef ficient to take the record and allow parties to go over it

13 and see whether they wanted to question on it. That is all wegs
V

14 had in mind.

15 But you are saying you think that wouldn't be

16 very efficient either, and you would rather just put the case

17 on, is that right?

18 MR. HOEFLING: Well, we don' t have a piece of

19 generic testimony --

|
20 JUDGE KELLEY: You don't.

,

!

21 MR. HOEFLING: -- such as was present in the radon

22 case. It has to be tailored to the individual case.

| 23 JUDGE KELLEY: It is site-specific testimony?

24 MR. HOEFLING: Yes.

/'N. -

-

(x_./ 25 MS. GALLAGHER: Mr. Chairman?
,

.

+ _ - , , ,s--, _ --- w w --m - m oem ^ r* -
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2 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes?

() 2 MS. GALLAGHER: Just two things.
.

.
,

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me just get -- are you through,

4 Mr. Hoefling?

5 MR. HOEFLING: Yes.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, fine. Go ahead.

7 MS. GALLAGHER: Just two things. I wou ld like to

3 comment about both Applicant and Sta f f referred to the June

9 emergence of this low power issue, and I would like to object

10 to that, because at the' time that you proposed that, it was

11 our understanding that -- and Applicant represented that they

12 did not intend to take that course, so I think they are kind

7s 13 of estopped from relying on the June date for first emergence

N
14 of this issue.

15 I think it was there in a kind of nebulous

16 "what-if" way, but I don't think it was put forward with any

17 kind of force by them at that time, as a course that they were

13 going to take.

19 And then the other thing is that I think that it ir

20 only f air to involve Mr. Wharton in this part of the case as

21 well, since he was so intimately involved with the seismic

22 portion of the hearing, and he is not here --

*

23 JUDGE KELLEY: I am glad cu mentioned that.

24 MS. GALLAGHER: -- to agree to setting of dates

O
x_/ 25 and so forth.

, . . _ - . _ _. - . - _ .
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3 1 MR. PIGOTT: If I might comment preliminarily on

Q(m 2 both those points. .

3 First of all, with respect to what we said on

~

4 June 22, I don't have the document in front of me. I have

5 sent it out for copying, but we specifically said in the body

6 of that document that we reserved this type of an approach;

7 that it may become necessary in the future to go for just
.

8 exactly what we are talking about here. That was specifically

9 stated in our brief.

10 secondly, with respect to Mr. Wharton, so you will

11 know what Applicants have been doing, I talked to Mr.Wharton

12 yesterday. I advised him that we had notified the Board

13 orally on Friday that we were filing, we would be filing a-~

N_/
14 motion. By the time I talked to him yesterday, we had filed

15 the motion, which I told him.

16 The copy of that pleading is being courierer to

17 him today, and will be personally served on him today. -

18 Additionally, Mr. Carstens has a copy of the document, and in

19 order to speed it up, it was my contemplation that I would if

20 at all possible telef ax to San Diego to be delivered to Mr.
|

21 Wharton tomorrow any portions of the transcript discussing the

22 procedural matters th=.i. we are now discussing.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. In view of the fact that --

24 let us take Mrs. Gallagher's date for the moment, for filing.

(^h'

\2 25 In view of the fact that we are coming back here

_. _ _ . . _ . . ._
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4 1 on the 21st in order to hear testinony, basically from the

(ni 3 Intervenors at that point, followed by the Staff, and that -
'

~J

3 being so, the f act that we would not get 'to -- let me ask you

4 this.

5 Are you asking the Board to in effect drop

6 everything and get to the. low power risk issue if there is one

7 or are you asking us to go ahead and when we get through with

8 the regular case to do this motion?

9 MR. PIGOTT: The latter. Wa would -- it is also

10 our impressit ,f the status of the case that the rest of the

11 Intervenors -- the Intervenors' case and the Staff's case and

12 the low power license showing should comfortably fit .within

rx 13 the two weeks allotted commencing September 21.
(\a)t

14 JUDGE KELLEY: Let us take that ascumption,

15 though, but say that the low power is the last order of

16 business among the three. If we don't get pleadings in until

17 the middle of next week on what the issue is, and proposed

18 testimony dates, how are you prejudiced?

[ 19 MR. PIGOTT: So long as the findings of fact and

| 20 conclusions of law on a low power showing are submitted to the
!

21 Board within ten to 15 days of October 15, in other words,

22 by the end of October, because we recognize that the Board

23 would have plenty to work on dut ; that period of time, we

24 would not be prejudiced, but in my f eeling, the bottom line

(n)N/ 25 is that the findings and conclusions on low power have to be

. _ . _ .
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5 1 on the Board's desk at about the time -- or at the same time

() 2 they have the seismic findings, so that the two can come out -
"

3 together. To my mind, that means concluding all hearings on

4 it well before you get back to work, or back and available to

5 work on the seismic side of the case.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: I understand that. What I am not

7 clear on is, let me give you a hypothetical. We get all the

8 findings and conclusions in on the seismic by mid-October, and

9 go to work adjudicating that material. What difference does

10 it make if we don't get the low power findings and conclusions

11 until latt 7ctober?

12 MR. PIGOTT: Well, that is what I am saying,

-~3 13 within about ten days or so of October 1t

(O
14 JUDGE KELLEY: I thought you meant before.

15 MR. PIGOTT: Oh, no. Not before.
,

16 JUDGE KELLEY: You meant after.

17 MR. PIGOTT: After, yeah. That is what I say,

13 you would have -- in f act, I am going to ensure you have

19 something that will be on your desk to occupy your attention;

20 for a few days after the 16th of October, so it would not be

21 absolutely necessary to have the emergency planning findings

22 being served on the Board, say October --

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Low power emergency planning

24 findings.

A/ 27 MR. PIGOTT: Yes.

- - - - . -. -. - .
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1 JUDGE KELLEY: Served on the Board until --

() 2 MR. PIGOTT: Towards the end of October. .

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Toward the end of October, that is

4 right. And fitting in lockstep with days and things that have

5 to happen, is Mrs. Gallagher's proposal for timing at odds

6 with thr.t sequence?

7 MR. PIGOTT: My ruggestion, counter-suge estion

3 with respect to Mrs. Gallagh er's proposal is that we be

9 allowed to go forward and set a tentative issue as of Friday, ,

10 thE if she can file something next Wednesday I think she is

11 asking, that would be sufficiently persuasive to change that

12 issue, so be it, but we would still proceed, want to proceed

- 13 to file the testimony based on a proposed issue on the 18th,

'"'
14 and unless that is just made totally inappropriate by the

15 Intervencrs' points and findings, we would like to proceed on

16 that basis.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Part of the consideration, I would

18 think, is that whatever you think you should do, you can be

19 very sure Mrs. Gallagher will think you should do it. She wil:

| 20 want you to do even more in the way of --

21 MR. PIGOTT: That is probably true.
[

22 JUDGE KELLEY: -- safety findings, so you can go

23 ahead and prepare that testimony. The Staff has its

i 24 perspective on these issues, and they will file what they
i ("%
! (_) 25 think they need to file, and we will see whether anything

_ _ _ _ __ _ ,__ __ ___. __ __ . _.- __
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7 1 beyond that is required as a result of either Mrs. Gallagher's

O( / 2 or Mr. McClung's submissions, or the Board's own view of what .

3 ought to be done.

4 MR. PIGOTT: Yes, and if that is conveyed to us,

5 let us say by the end of -- toward the end of next week, the

6 week of -- if the Intervenors filed something on the ninth, as is

7 being proposed, if we were to get some finality, perhaps by

8 conference cr.ll, or whatever is necessary, on the 11th or the

9 14th, it would be my thinking that we would then be in a

10 position to evaluate whether or not it could be f actored into

11 our showing that we are proposing for the 19th.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you.

13 MR. HOEFLING: Mr. Cha.irman?(}
14 JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah.

15 MR. HOEFLING: Just a comment. The concern of

16 the Staff is that we are going to resume hearings out here on

17 the 21st. Counsel will be here. The people who would be

18 involved in the preparation of this testimony will also be

19 here for that portion of the session, and the Staf f would

20 like to have the opportunity to have some period of time

21 prior to the resumption of those hearings to shape the

22 testimony and finalize it, and if we can get a Board

23 determination as to what the issue is by the end of next

24 week, I think that would solve the problem.

~

''
25 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. I will give you a

. - _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _

-
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8 1 ruling on the due date for filing pleadings in response to the

() 2 motion, probably later on today. I want to talk about it over -

3 the lunch break.

4 MR. PIGOTT: Thank you.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Anything? Was there
,

6 anything else that we needed to bring up before --

7 MR. PIGOTT: I think that is all for now. I think

3 we have a couple more to discuss later this afternoon, but

9 that is it for now.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: All right, yes. You mentioned

11 that. Do we want to take a very short five minutas to get a

12 cup of coffee kind of break? Really no more Lhan that. It
,

j''} 13 is five of ten, and we were going to start with the witness

%J
14 at ten o' clock.

15 MR. ROGIN: The witness and I will be here, Your

16 Honor.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine. So will we.

13 (Brief recess)
,

19

20

21

22

23

24

O~ 25
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f~}/ -
T5 kl 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Back on the record.

,

sm

2 Whereupon,

3 JACK PRESTON STOWE

4 having been first duly sworn by the Chairman, was called as

5 a witness herein and was examined and testified as follows:

6 DIRECT EXAMINATION

7 BY MR. ROGIN:

8 Q Would you state your full name for the record,
.

9 please?

10 A Jack Preston Stowe, S-t-o-w-e.

11 Q And your address, Mr. Stowe?

12 A My business address is 3030 Avenida Del

13 Presidente, San Clemente.

() 14 Q Did you receive a supboena in this action,

15 Mr. Stowe?

16 A I did.

17 Q And is your appearance today pursuant to that

18 subpoena?

19 A Yes.

20 Q You work for the State Department -- the proper

21 name -- maybe I should just ask you. What is the proper

22 name of your department?

23 A The State Department of Parks and Recreation.

24 Q Parks and Recreation. Thank you. And your

25 title?

Ov

. . - . . . . , . - . _ _ . . - - - - _ . . - - ,-., , - - - - , .. -
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(''/) k3 1 A Area manager of the Pendleton Coast area.
E

%

2 Q And in that position, what are your general

3 duties and rasponsibilities?

4 A My general duties in that position are the over-

5 all management and administration of the Pendleton Coast

6 area, which comprises on the north Doheny State Beach, in

7 the middle San Clemente, and on the south, San Onofre State

8 Beaches. And we are responsible for the safety of the

9 Public, the employees, and the resource which we -- you knok ,

10 are obligated by the public to protect also.

11 Q Could you briefly describe for us your formal
education and training that involves your present duties

12

13 and responsibilities?

14 A In January I will have been with the department()
15 33 years, and most of my training and education has been

16 during the time I have been with the department. I have

17 worked through various locations throughout the state,

18 the Redwoods, the Sierras, the desert and the coast, plus

a stint in Sacramento of almost three and a half years09

20 where I was responsible -- I was the safety officer for the

21 department where we worked on many plans, scuba diving

P ans, air pollution control aspects as it pertained tol22

23 our parks in the L. A. basin. We had to make plans all for

24 those. Revising the safety manual and also some law enforce -

25 ment.

|

n
\ t
G

t

|

|
'

._ . . _ .- _. . . _ - .. - . . .-.
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k2 1 So during the periods of time that I have been
~[)) ,

%
2 with the department, I have taken many management courses,

3 natural history courses, writing, and mathematics -- the

4 usual thing to try to improve myself for my job.

5 Q In connection with your past employment with

6 the State Department of Parks and Recreation, have you had

7 occasion to be involved with emergency situations involving

8 evacuation of people?

9 A In a State Park and situation such as ours,

10 every day can be an emergency, and you know, we have auto-

11 mobile accidents. You have near drownings, you have boating

12 accidents. People are getting injured. There are forest

13 fires, and at one time, yes, at Big Sur, we did have to

r')s( 14 evacuate that park during a major forest fire and the en-

15 suing flood that winter.

16 Q Can you tell the Board and the parties approxi-

17 mately how many people were evacuated?

18 A At Big Sur we had a full campground of well over

19 200 campsites, plus people at various locations. Somewhere

| 20 probably between two and three thousand people.

21 Q And was it a fairly immediate evacuation?

( 22 A It was quite immediate. The fire was coming

|

23 down the canyon and people had to be sent away without even
|

24 their belongings.

25 Q Did you institute procedures to protect the
!

(-s
N-

,

_. ._.
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(,,*4 1 belongings of the people until they could return to --
-

2 A Yes, we did. We had regular patrols. Every-

3 body went on 12 hour shifts with a dispatch center and in
4 coordination with the U.S. Forest Service to assist with

5 controlling the fire and setting up fire camps.

6 Q Do you have before you, Mr. Stowe, a document
7 entitled Department of Parks and Recreation, Pendleton

8 Coast Area Radiological Emergency Response Plan, December
' 1980?

10 A Yes, I do.

11
Q And that is exhibit 57 in the record. Is this

12 the radiological emergency response plan in effect in the
13

State Parks and Beaches area under your jurisdiction?

\- A Well, this is the first draft. As you probab-

15
ly know and are aware, we also have a committee that is

16
part of the San Onofre citizens' advisory committee that

17
works with is. We have also made a secondary draft in

18

February, 1981 that we have sent up to the office of

emergency services for approval, and in our continuing

efforts to try to make the plan as workable and to assist
g

us with our job as poseible.
12

Q S y u are continuing to try to improve the
23

plans and procedures you have?24

25 A Always.

.

. .

. _ . - . . _ _ . . - _
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(~')5 i Q Is the plan that I identified, which is Exhibit
"

\,,/
-

2 57, now the approved plan by the State Department, OES?

3 A I will have to confess, we have not had an

4 approved plan yet.

5 Q Is this the plan which you would put into imple-

6 mentation at the present time if there was an emergency?

7 A Right. It is the basic -- the basic steps are

there that we would taken for an evacuation.8

9 Q That you. Have you or people under your general

10 supervision been involved in the development of the evacua-

tion routes for the people who may be in the State Parksgj

and Beaches along the area you described?12

A Yes, they have. With the chief ranger and our
13

() 34 supervising rangers and working with the U.S. Marine Corps,

15 and of course Edison, we have set up and established evacua-

tion routes for the various beaches under our control.16

17 Q And the evacuation routes have met with your

18 approval as they now exist?

19 A As they now exist, right.

20 Q Let me turn for a moment to the area of communi-

cations. There has been some talk in the proceeding about
21

12 the yellow phone, the dedicated phone. Do you have such a

23 phone in your headquarters?

24 A Yes, we have -- the dedicated phones in our

25 headquarters with an outside bell for night service should

v

1

- - - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _
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( )k6 1 it ring at night, and hopefully somebody would answer it,
.

,

2 but there are other procedures to take if it should be missed.

3 Q Let me start with the outside bell. Are there

4 rangers living within the vicinity of the headquarters build -

5 ing who would be expected to hear the bell if it did ring?

6 A Hopefully there are. There are 17 people that

7 live nearby in San Clerente State Beach.

8 Q And if no one did respond to the call, what are

9 the back-up procedures that exist?
.

10 A The back-up procedures are direct telephone

11 line to the supervisors which we have furnished to the Ediso:1

12 Company.

13 Q The direct telephone line and the numbers are

14 in the possession of the Edison people at SONGS?

15 A Yes.

16 Q Do you have telephone -- ordinary telephone

17 communication at SONGS? I mean, you can use your Pacific
~

18 Telephone --

19 A Oh, yes, certainly, besides the dedicated phone,

20 right.

21 Q And do you also have radio communications with

22 SONGS?

23 A They -- Edison does have a crystal, I believe,

24 in their base station, where they can contac.t our -- what

25 we call our channel two frequency, which is the one the

bo

___ i
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(') k7 1 rangers work off of, yes. *
V

2 O So they can call you on your own radios, in

3 effect?

4 A Yes. It is tested about monthly.

5 0 And do you also have communications with Orange

6 County control one, their communications center?

7 A Through the dedicated phone and by outside

8 telephone.

9 Q And can you describe for us the internal communi -

10 cations among your own personnel, what kind of radio equip-

11 ment you have or other equipment?

12 A We have the State Park radio, which is on

13 several channels, and we also have repeaters for a longer

(A) 14 distance. The life guards work on a separate channel from

15 the rangers and the maintenance personnel because of the

16 number of responses they have to make everyday to rescue

17 people.

18 In the life guard -- we also have a dispatch

19 cente. which during the summer time is operable 24 hours a

20 day. The life guards in their jeeps and on the boat -- the

21 boat has marine channels and they are also tied in with the

12 Orange County emergency channel.
~

23 Q You referred to a boat. I don't think it has

24 been mentioned before. Maybe you can describe what it is.

25 A We have a 30 foot rescue boat that is capable

O
LJ

.

O
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( ) k8 1 of working in the surf line and out on the sea to assist
,

,

2 with boaters, but primarily swimmers that the life guards --

3 if there is too many of them in a rip current to reach, and

4 it is capable of speeds up to about 40 miles an hour. It

5 has radar, loudspeakers and scuba gear, pretty well equipped

6 for rescue.

7 Q It does have loudspeakers to communicate with

8 people in the water and on other boats?

9 A Yes.

10 Q And do your rangers have jeeps at their disposal ?

11 A They have a couple of four-wheel drive vehicles.

12 I won't call them jeeps. One of them is a bronco and one

13 is a pick-up, but the life guards have jeeps,

tQ
'q,/ 14 Q And are those jeeps equipped with loudspeakers?

15 A They are equipped with the full code three equip-

16 ment, and public address systems.

17 Q During Mr. Cramer's testimony earlier in this

18 proceeding, he identified exhibits 123 through 130, which

19 are various posters and fliers which have now been, I believe,

e in the four beaches. Are20 provided to your office for ur

21 you f amiliar with the se pt - m s and fliers?

22 A Yes, we have them.

23 Q And they have been now provided to you?

24 A Yes.

25 Q Did you work with representatives of Southern

)sv

- _ . - , . . ,_- , ~ _ . . . - - . . . _ _ . . _ _ _ _ . . . _ . - . - . .__
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California Edison in developing the posters and fliers?p 79 y
i .

A Yes, we did.
2

3 Q And are they being supplied to you at the cost

4 of the Edison Company?

A Right.5
.

6 Q In terms of the content of the language and the

maps and designations on these posters and fliers, did you7

approve them yourself, Mr. Stowe?8

A They were approved by myself and our regional9

headquarters in San Diego.
10

Q Was it you, Mr. Stowe -- let me just ask, whoyy

was responsible for the omission of any reference to nuclear
12

emergencies specifically on the posters and fliers?
13

(~J')
A We were at the area level.g4

%

Q That was your organization.
15

A Right.16

Q And can you explain briefly why that was your
17

decision?18

A We felt that the poster would better serve a --y9

and the handouts would better serve a purpose if the emer-20

gencies were kept to a general level and could apply to all
21

emergencies, rather than just being for one specific purpose
^

.

22

There was no effort made to hide anything. It
23

was just felt that people knew that -- we wanted them to24

know that when they were contacted by a ranger or a life25

/%
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guard or one of the permanent people, to follow their in-('') kl0 y ,

%J
'

structions, because we would like to be able to have the
2

capability to address what type of emergency we were having.
3

We have no emergency of keeping any type of emergency secret4

from the public. We just want them to be capable of follow-
5

ing our directions so that we can get them all out safely.6

7 Q Are there other types of emergencies that you

contemplate as being possible at the beaches in the areas
8

there under your jurisdiction?9

A Of course, any time wildfire on the beach area
10

is a possibility, but I would say there is probably moreyy

Possibility of a truck or a train disrailing with some toxic
12

material in it that might -- we might have to contend with,
13

f~')%
Q Would you consider such things as tidal waves

34
%-

too as possibly being subject to the emergency --
15

A Right.16

Q -- pr cedures you have outlined?
17

A I was concerned about one this morning with
18

this Samoan quake, but evidently the Coast Guard has ruled
39

out the possibility of a tidal wave, so -- we have had20

several tidal wave alerts over the past couple of years.
I 21

Q Are the posters now installed, or are they now
12

being installed at the various locations on the beaches?
23

A No, the posters have not been installed. The
24

bulletin boards are at the park, and there will be a private2;

s

w/
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I contractor installing the bulletin boards.( ) kll
2 Q And will that take place in the very near future?

3 A Within the next couple of weeks, I believe.

4 Q And then once the bulletin boards are installed

5 then the posters will be placed on them?

6 A Right.

7 Q And will you maintain the posters to make sure

8 that they are legible and that they haven't been defaced?

9 A Right. The posters will -- however, you can't --

10 you know how the public and vandalism go hand in hand some-

11 times, but the posters will be under lexon plastic, which

12 will -- it is difficult to break. It could scratch, which

13 might have to be replaced occasionally, and the posters
n
( ,) 14 would be under lock and key.

15 0 With respect to the fliers, what are your plans

16 for utilizing these in connect!.on with the people who visit

17 the campgrounds and the beaches?

18 A The fliers will be handed out at the entrance

19 stations. At the present time we are considering giving

20 them to the campers only, because they are not as transient

21 as the day use people, and then the posters could serve

22 more for the day use people, but they would be available

23 upon request, too, should anybody want one.
l

24 Q And if there were --'

25 A Or if we feel it necessary to have -- say a

( )
A/

|
'
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(~')112
special group came in, to give them one.1 *

(-
2 Q Are there sirens now in place in the State Parks

3 and Beaches?

4 A Yes, there are three down at the bluffs, and

5 several other locations that --

6 Q The identity --

7 A Not in the parks itself, but could be heard in

8 some of the park areas.

9 Q And where is the control for turning those

10 sirens on if the need chould arise?
11 A The controls for turning the sirens on is down

12 at the -- at unit number one,

13 Q At SONGS?

() 14 A At SONGS, right.

15 0 And was that placed there at your request?

16 A It was replaced there at our department's re-

17 quest because sometimes it is inevitable that there is the
18 possibility that during any given time of the year, espec-
19 ially maybe the off season that people might not be available

.

20 to immediately turn on the sirens and warn people, so it

21 was felt by our department -- it is kind of a legal point
22 that Edison should have the capability if there is an immedi -

23 ate hazard of turning on the sirens.

24 Q And have you also made arrangements so that you

25 could request that the sirens be used for either your

a

. ._ - _. __ . __ . __- -. ..
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decision in a nuclear emergency, or for some other purpose?k13 3

A Right, we could call the security people and
2

have them turned on.3

4

5
6

6

7

8

9

10

11.

12

13

O i4

15

16

17

18

19

20

21
.

23

24

25

O
I

,
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|hTP#6-11 Q On the perimeter fence itself for SONGS are there

2 loudspeakers located on that fence?

3 A That nearby surfing beach which is just to the

4 north of the plant, there are loudspeakers there.

5 0 And those would be able to be heard by people

6 on Surfing Beach?

7 A I would assume so. I have never been down there

8 to test, but they appear to me to be loud enough to be heard.

9 Q In the event of an emergency or in the event that

10 there is a possibility that there might be a problem, how

11 would you expect to receive notification of that?

12 A Through the dedicated telephone. And of course,

!,
if se;..euning happens to that we could always go by regular13

.

s_) 14 telephone or by the radio.

15 Q You are familiar with the four classifications

16 that have been applied to the incidents at SONGS?

17 A The unusual event, the alert, the site emergency

18 and general emergency?

19 Q Yes.

20 A Yeah. I know the classifications, right.

21 O Have you made any determinations at what level

22 you might consider evacuating the beach areas near the --

23 A Right. We feel -- I feel obligated, I should

24 say, because I would have to assume that is my decision at i

25 the alert stage to evacuate.

-s

a

A
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(, ) 2 1 Q And t! tis might be independent of any evacuation
,

2 of any other area?

3 A Right. We feel that the people in there should

4 get out if the thing develops any further, then of course we

5 would have our people out and the area would be closed up and

6 protected and then, if necessary, we could protect our own

7 people by getting them out of their also. If the situation

a would deteriorate.

9 Q If you made a determination to evacuate the beach

10 area, how would you notify the people on the beach of that

11 decision or in the campgrounds?

12 A During alert status?

13 Q Yes.
O
ks 14 A Right. There would be personal contact through

15 loudspeakers from the sedans which -- we have six sedans that

16 have the loudspeaker capabilities -- and then by the jeeps

17 on the beach. I would start with San Onofre on an alert

18 status.

19 Q Is that the beach closest to the two SONGS?

20 A Right, yeah. The campground and all the beaches

21 adjacent to the -- in San Diego County.

12 O Would there be an emergency operations center

23 established at your headquarters at some stage if an

24 emergency was a possibility?

25 A Right. Even at the alert stage we would form at

h
(O

1

:

L
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7~
( ,) I either our dispatch center or bring the dispatcher over to .4

2 our area headquarters where we would have more personnel to

3 deal with say the possibility of news releases or whatever.

4 And where the dedicated phone is also located. So we would

5 at that point establish our emergency operating center, our

6 EOC, there.

7 Q And would you be able to control access and

8 security at that EOC with your rangers?

9 A I believe so, sure. Yeah.

10 0 We've described some of the communications you

11 have with some of the other response agencies. Have you also

12 worked with these agencies and have the ability to coordinate

- 13 your activities with thers in any way?7s
U 14 A Right. We worked with the San Clemente Fire

15 Department. We are about to -- we requested additional

16 radiological training from some of their instructors and we

17 also work with the Office of Emergency Services in Sacramento,

18 San Diego, and Orange County.

19 Q In the event of an emergency, would you have a

20 representative at the emergency operations facility at the

21 San Clemente City Hall?

22 A Yes, we would.

23 0 Would you have the ability to call upon any of

24 these other agenc.ie s to supply additional equipment or

25 personnel if you determined it was necessary?

{w

- - -- . -
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I,,) 1 A We would certainly make -- yes, we would make a ,

2 request for the equipment, right, through the EOF.

3 Q And personnel?

4 A And personnel, too.

5 Q Have you established procedures to call in addi-

6 tional of your own rangers who may not be on duty at the slme

7 of an emergency?

8 A Right. At our dispatch center the names and

9 telephone numbers of all our permanent and most of our

10 seasonal personnel that are on in-hire at that time are

11 available at that point.

12 Q Do you also have inventories of equipment avail-

13 able to you for use during an emergency?
(%

14 A Right.-

15 Q Do you believe that you have sufficient personnel

16 available to accomplish your primary goal as you have des-

17 cribed it of evacuating the beach area in the event that it

18 was required?

19 A On an alert status?

20 Q Yes.

21 A ' Yes. I believe we do at that point, because the

12 rangers and lifeguards and maintenance people are -- they

23 respond to emergencies. They have been trained for that

24 and would have no problem, I don't think.

25 0 And let me ask you the same question with respect

s

V
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(^/) I to the equipment you have available to you for accomplishing
"\_ -

2 that purpose.

3 A We -- I shouldn't chuckle about it -- we are

4 getting new equipment, new jeeps this week. And some of our

5 -- we have had some mechanical problems with jeeps, but I

6 think we have about solved that with the new equipment that

7 is coming in. And the availability of the new equirment

8 should take care of any evacuation that we would have to have

9 in San Onofre or at the other beaches.

10 Q Are there helicopters that you could call in to

11 aid you in the event that you determined it would be necessary?

12 A San Diego County does have helicopters and the

13 Coast Guard also has a helicopter service which I'm sure we
(~
(_)h 14 could call on in the event of an emergency.

15 Q As the plans now exist, are there any responsib-

16 ilities for your rangers to do any monitoring of radiological

17 levels, radiation levels?

18 A We do have some geiger counter and we also have

19 dosimeters that they could wear during an emergency. This

20 is one point where we do need additional training.

21 Q Have you made some arrangements for that additional

22 training?

23 A Yes. Right. We have made arrangements with San

24 Clemente Fire Department.

25 Q Do you view the responsibility for the monitoring

(~b
\_J;

!

!

.
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1

]

[-] 1 as one of the primary or is it a secondary function of your ,

( ,

2 rangers?

3 A I presume it to be secondary, myself.

4 MR. ROGIN: That would conclude our direct

5 examination of Mr. Stowe.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Intervenors?

7 CROSS EXAMINATION
<

8 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

9 Q Mr. Stowe, would you please describe the beaches

10 for us? I hear talk about San Onofre Beach and Trestles

11 and Doheny Beach and I would like you to provide us with a

12 little better familiarity of the distinction among these

13 beaches.
I
(_/ 14 A Right.

'

15 MR. ROGIN: Mr. Stowe, you are going to have to

16 talk into the microphone.

17 WITNESS STOWE: Right. No, I was going to try

18 to look and see if I could help describe it on the map a

19 little better, but maybe a verbal response would be better.

20 Let's start at what we call the Bluffs area.

21 JUDGE KET. LEY: Let me ask. Those are not, it

22 seems, the best beach maps that we have seen. Have you got

23 a better map for this purpose? If not, okay.
,

'

24 NITNESS STOWE: Well, the folders, of course,

| 25 could be used. But --

/~T

( s}s.
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() 1 MR. ROGIN: What we have are the posters which ,

2 have beaches. I thought I might put them up behind the

3 witness in the proper geographic order, with hic assistance,

4 and tnen maybe he can use those.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

6 WITNESS STOWE: The first one we have here is

7 the San Onofre Beach Bluffs Campground, wherewe have six

8 trails going down to the beach, approximately an eighth to

9 a quarter of a mile long.

10 JUDGE Y.ELLEY: Just a minute. I'm not sure

11 counsel can see.

12 WITNESS STOWE: We're starting at the south, at

13 our southbound boundary.

n/A- 14 JUDGE KELLEY: Just a moment, please. Ms.

15 Gallagher, can you see that okay?

16 MS. GALLAGHER: Uh-huh.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Now the only problem is the mike.

18 WITNESS STOWE: This beach below the bluffs,

19 where we have 231 campsites on top, plus about 600 day use

20 parking spaces. This is a very beautiful, primitive area of

21 beach but it is a rather narrow beach. It is about 3-1/2

22 miles long.

23 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

24 O How far is it from the plant?

25 A Okay. You have the entrance station here and

b)v
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(~
i, i ' SONGS ho. 3 would be oh, a quarter to about a half mile away,
s

2 and then you have SONGS 2 a little farther and then, of

3 course, SONGS 1, which would be about a mile from the entrance.

4 So we're speaking c-ose to, from SONGS 1 to the end of the

5 beach, about 4-1/2 miles.

6 0 Okay. And that is the only beach that is south

7 of the plant, is that correct?

8 A Right. Yeah. Then you have the plant. Then

9 the next beach would be Surfing Beach, which is about a 4000

10 to 5000 foot beach which is immediately north of Operating

11 Plant 1. You then have the Camp Pendleton Marines Beach,

12 which is I'd say probably a little less than a mile in

12 length, and then you have our Trestles Beach, which is

Q(_/ 14 bounded on the north by the San Diego County line or Cottons

15 Point.

16 O Low all of these beaches have separate namet.

17 A Right.

18 0 Are they administered jointly as though they were

19 one beach?

20 A Okay. They are all part of San Onofre State

21 Beach. But we have given them different identifying names

22 as a practical method for the lifeguards to work or to have

23 people respond to them for emergencies.

24 Q If a lifeguard is stationed at Trestles Beach

25 might he be assigned to the Bluffs another day or are life-

\
s>

l
1
!
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( 1 guards specifically trained and rangers as well for specific
.

.

2 beaches?

3 A No. They could go to any beach.

4 Q Okay.

5 A Because we do switch the rangers around from

6 the different parks to give them different factors of exper-

7 ience.

8 Q I see. Okay. What is the general terrain of

9 the San Onofre State Beach?

10 A On the first map where we saw there are bluffs

11 during that whole 3-1/2 miles that vary in height from 100

12 to 125 feet, and there are little canyons going back up into

13 the bluff area.
'T
,/ 14 Q Is there cover, scrub or trees or --

15 A Well, typical California chapparel, tobacco

16 plant, California pepper, and the different scrubs. Not

17 too many trees.

18 Q Oh, I forgot about the other beach. What about

19 Doheny Beach? Is that part of your system as well?

20 A Yes, it is.

21 Q Is that within the ten-mile planning --

22 A Just. Yes, it is within the ten-mile zone.

23 Q How big is that beach?

24 A Doheny is approximately 60 acres.

25 Q So compared to the others it is a small beach?

l''T
V
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(~h 1 A Well, San Clemente is only 109. But we have about
%_) *

*

2 3500 acres down at San Onofre with our inland parcel also.

3 Q Okay. Ncw I've left out San Clemente, I guess.

4 Is that your --

5 A Yes. That's about 109 acres.

6 Q And do you have a poster for that beach?

7 A Yes, we do.

8 Q Okay. And where is that one located?

9 A Within the city limits of San Clemente, very

to close to the San Diego County line. We have about 6500

11 feet of beach frontage there which adjoins the San Clemente

12 City Beach on the north side and Cypress Shores Beach on the

13 south side.

( '

14 0 And is that north of the Trestles and Bluff area?

17 A The end of San Clemer.te Beach does not adjoin

16 the Trestles area. It is probably a half to three-quarters

17 of n mile distance to Cottons Poi 7t.

18 Q But it is nortSerly?

19 A It is north of the Trestles area, right. These

20 are all in Orange County and San Onofre is entirely in, San '

21 Diego County.

12 Q Okay. Now for each of these beaches can you please

23 give me an idea of average beach use during peak season?

24 A Peck season? Do you want to take them one at a

25 time?

. - - _ _ . -
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() 1 Q Yes, please. ,

s_- ,

;

2 A Okay. Let's start at the north end with Doheny.

3 A' .idred and twenty campsites which are full all the time

4 and approximately 1000 day use parking spaces. So we can *

5 average probably four people to the car on the day use and

6 about 3-1/2 to the car on the camping. So if we've got some-

7 where in the neighborhood of~1200, 1300, 1400 rars, we are
.

8 talking, with the people that walk in at Doheny, approximately
9 6000 to 7000 people on a peak day.

10 Q Okay. San Clemente?

11 A San Clemente at the campground area does not get

12 quite the beach use that it does at Calathea Street, but we

i 13 have 157 campsites at San Clemente and we have only approxi-
! rN
| k--) 14 mately lens than 300 day use parking spaces counting the

15 Calathea Street parking area. So from Riviera Beach down

16 where it joins onto the city beach and in the campground, I

17 think we could expect 3000 people on the beach and in the

18 campground on a peak day and probably at San Onofre with

19 its number of parking spaces, Surfing Beach, and the camp-
20 ground,, somewhere between on a good day 5000 to 6000 people.
21 So we are talking 14000 to 15000 people for the whole area

22 on a peak day.

23 ///

24

25

OV
.
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T7-1g 1 Q Okay, now for each of those beaches, can you --

( 2 and during peak times can you estimate -- well, you should be -

3 able to do better than that. Can you tell me how many park

4 personnel would be on board?

5 MR. ROGIN: You mean on duty at any --

6 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

7 0 On duty.

3 A On duty. We would have approximately four

9 maintenance people, two rangers, and a supervising ranger,

10 plus eight to ten lifeguards or more, depending upon the

11 crowds at any given beach.

12 Q Is that per beach?

{ 13 A Yes, right.

14 O So that is about 17 personnel for each beach?

15 A Per beach or -- okay. We would have two rangers

16 and a supervising ranger, which would be three, two permanent

17 lifeguards, that would be five. Probably four permanent

13 maintenance personnel would be nine, and then the seasonal

19 lifeguards and the seasonal maintenance people would make up a

20 difference. It would probably -- I would say -- we would have

21 to say probably 20 to 25 people on duty per park.

22 0 Per park.

23 A on a peak day.

24 0 We mean by parks, the four parks that you have, -

\
25 just designated here, with the four posters?

. a

t
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2 1 A Well, I mean four posters, but actually three

2 parks.
..

.

3 Q Thre- , arks.

4 A Right.

5 Q So roughly 75 people on duty?

6 A On a busy day, right, with the lifeguards. I

7 mean that is an approximate -- we hur' scJaedu les that, you

8 know, could back up the infortaation.

9 O All right, in the event that there were an

10 accident at San Onofre, how would the park visitors travel

11 from the beach to the p eking lot?

12 A At Doheny, it would be rather simple, because the

/) } 13 beach and the parking lot are almost at the ;same level. That

14 would be no prv51em. San Clemente and San Onof re, it wou ld --

15 most of them would have to walk up to the bluf f to the parking

16 lot.

17 At Surf Beach, the parking is at the same level
i

13 with the beach. That would -- which is the one closest to the

l

19 plant, which would probably be the easiest for people to get

20 back to their vehicles and get out.

21 Q And how -- how far a walk is that? How long are
1

'

22 those trails ?

i 13 A The trails at San Onofre are approximately a

. 24 quarter-mile long.

1\('h |

| 25 Q Are they level or steep?\-
,
-

|

t
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3 1 A I;o , they are steep.

() 2 0 How long do you think it would take for the beach .,

3 users at San Onofre to navigate the trails and get up to the

4 parking lot, per beachgoer?

5 A Once they were notified that we wanted them to

6 leave the beach, and they gathered their gear, I would say no

7 longnr than 10 to 15 minutes.
.

3 0 And if you had your usual peak population of

9 beachgoers, how long would you anticipate the entire process

10 would take?

11 MR. ROGIN: The entire process starting at what

12 point?

13 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

14 Q Starting at alert or notification, and ending

15 with the last beachgoer getti rg into his car.

16 A I don't know if I could really honestly give you

17 a definite time on that. It could be 45 minutes to an hour.

13 People being what they are, and getting them out of the water.

19 If we are talking about a peak day.

20 0 Is it possible that some of the beachgoers would

21 be off a ways down the beach before they arrived at the trail?

22 A well, the beach is three and a half miles long,

13 but approximately three miles of it are primary used. The

24 trails are f airly -- well, they are on the other map, but the0
25 trails are fairly evenly distributed. I would suppose they

'
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4 1 could be a quarter-mile to a half mile walk for some people,

2 right.
.

.

3 0 You mean along the beach before they --
.

4 A Along the beach --

5 0 -- 70t to the trail?

6 A -- depending upon if a person was fishing at the

7 far end.

8 0 Have you ever done any studies of how long it would

9 take to get from any given area on the beach up to the parking

10 lot?

11 A No. I don't think we have done any definite

12 studies then at this point that would take to get a person --

) 13 depending upon their age, the amount of gear they had, and

J4 whera they were located.

15 0 okay. You mentioned before during your testimony

16 that you expected that in the event of an emergency, the

17 sirens would be activated by SONGS, by Edison, isn't that

18 correct?

19 A If there was an emergency where we could no t be

20 contacted, and the emergency was of such a nature that it was
,

21 pertinent and imperative that they be set off, that was the

22 reason why they were put at the -- the controls were put at

13 the location they were, instead of at our location.

24 Q So under some circumstances, you would reserve thes,

'

| 25 right to activate the sirens.

- - . - _ _ - - - .
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5 1 A Right. My preference would be to coordinate the

2 effort, get our people down there and on their way hopefully ..

3 before the sirens were set of f, because I would like to have --

4 I still firmly believe that it takes personal contact to

5 construct an evacuation of any type, because we know from

6 practice that people don't read leaflets. They don't read

7 signs, and but they will respond to personal contact pretty

3 well.

9 ' O Do you contemplate that there could be an

10 evacuation situation in which you would not use the sirens?

}} A Yes, on the alert status, I would not use the

12 sirens, because they are -- at that point, we are not certain

13 f the hazard, or if there will be one, but I would prefer not

14 to take that chance.

15 0 If there were wind blowing towards the southeast,

16 and there were occasion to activate the sirens, do you think

17 that that wind direction would interfere with the ability

Ig f the beachgoers to hear them?

19 A could I ask you just to kind of repeat that again?

20 I missed a word in there.

21 Q Sure. Sure. If there were a wind blowing

22 towards the southeast --

A Right.23

24 0 -- and you had a beach population in the bluf f s,

u )
25 do y u think that those people would be able to hear the

_ _ .
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6 1 sirens?

( 2 A we will find out in November. That is something
,

,

3 we have to test, and if not, then we are going to have to do

4 something about that.

5 0 so you expect to test them in November?

6 A That is the latest word I have, that the first

7 week in November, we will test the sirens, and hopefully

8 maybe we can do it over a period of time under different

9 varying weather conditions, so that we will know the range,

10 the full range.

11 0 Is it your responsibility to decide whether to

12 activate the sirens in case there is discretion given

(V'')
13 because of the status of the energency?

14 A I would think so.

15 0 How long did you say it would take for you to

16 call your absent staff in case you needed an emergency staf f ?

17 A we have 17 personnel living at San Clemente State

18 Beach. Now, of course at any given time with days off,

19 vacacion, sick, and so forth, probably 10 to 12 would be

20 available. Other people live a little farther away, and it
.

21 could conceivably take some of them an hour to get there,

22 but I would have an immediate nucleus of 10 to 20 people that

23 live locally or in the park.

24 MR. ROGIN: May I jusc ask a point of
O

- 25 clarification? We are not talking about the situation where

t
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7 1 the on-duty people are already there. You mean people who are

-m

_
2 off-site, or not working? -

3 MS. GALLAGHER: Well, I was trying to determine

4 how long it would take him to gather a full complement, you

5 know, of staff, for an emergency.

6 MR. ROGIN: I think the answer, with that maybe

7 explanation, is clear, but it was a little uncertain to me

8 whether you were talking about reinforcement of staf f on duty

9 or starting in the evening, for example, when there might not

10 be rangers or lifeguards actually on duty.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Which was -- what was the question

12 directed toward, supplementing, or pulling together a full

(v'') 13 crew, a lmo s t, from scratch?

14 MS. GALLAGHER: Really not from scratch, you know,

15 from whatever he had. Supplementing , I wou ld s ay .

16 JUDGE KELLEY: Whatever he had at what time of

17 day?

18 MS. GALLAGHER:- Well, let us use peak times as our

19 sort of standard.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

21 WITNESS STOWE: Well, at peak times, of course,

22 we would have many of personnel on. We have, during the

23 summer months totally, we have about 44 permanent personnel

24 and an additional 100 seasonal personnel.
[)
~#

25 Many of these seasonal, like, you know, we would

|

|

|
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8 1 have, say, 75 people available already on a peak day at noon,

2 but to call back the others, because of the housing cost in .

3 the area, some of them do live as far away as Vista or San

4 Diego, and quite possibly we might not get some of those

5 people back.

6 I would say on the outside, to get most of my --

7 we have 27 peace officers, and we would get most of the peace
. . .

3 officers back on duty; most of them could be there between

9 an hour and an hour and a half, the farthest ones. A lot of

10 them do live locally, so it would maybe take 15, 20 minutes.

11 Q With a more or less permanent staf f of 75 during

12 peak hours or peak % days, what additional complement of staf f

( 13 would you want to have for emergency purposes?

14 A Well, I would want to get most all my peace of ficers

15 back that I cou ld , because they have the power and authority

16 to make arrests, if that is necessary, to have cars towed

17 away, and to do the various other legal things that
,

13 possibly -- and they have had more emergency training, because

19 other -- except for a lifeguard -- I am speaking of maintenance

20 people now, that just havo not had the training to deal with

21 the people and some of the problems that might arise.

22 0 And how many peace officers would you anticipate

23 that you would call back?

24 MR. ROGIN: Again, I have the same quetion. Are
fsC

25 we talking about in addition to those on duty, or --
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9 1 MS. GALLAGHER: Yes. We are talking always'

' / N.

(_) 2 supplementing, and always during peak time. .
.

3 MR. ROGIN: All right.

4 WITNESS STOWE: Out of the 27, I would like to

5 have 15 or 20 available, and during a peak time, I wou ld

6 probably have 9 or 10 of chem there already, so I am saying

7 I would like to have another 6 to 10 that I wou ld call in.

8 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

9 Q Okay. When they arrive at the headquarters, how

10 would you equip them to go out and meet their responsibilities

11 if we were -- not just on an alert status, but on evacuation
_

12 mode?

) 13 A If I had to contact them at home, I wou ld -- we

14 would try to give them their assignments before they lef t,

15 so they would be prepared and could report to a station where

16 somebody could meet them with transportation.

17 If they were at the area, we would do it by radio,

18 and we have dif ferent sectors that we would go to dif ferent

19 posts, dif ferent gates that would have to be opened and

20 manned, so --

21 Q Would you anticipate that they wodld be equipped

22 with protective clothing or dosimeters?

!
'

23 A No, that would have to be provided.

24 Q And would they be having any monitoring duties?

O 25 A Principally no. I would rather have another
l

_ _ _ _ _ . _ _ - - ~ . - - - - - .
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10 1 agency with more sophisticated equipment down there, personn-

() 2 ally, if that need arose. I would request that f rom either -

3 Cal Edison or through the emergency operating facility.

4 Q Do you have any letters of agreement between any

5 of the other jurisdictions to provide that kind of monitoring

6 for you?

7 A Sure, with the Office of Emergency Services, who

8 is our main emergency benef actor that we receive allcf our .

9 emergency equipment from that we do have at the park. I am

10 speaking of dosimeters and Geiger counters now. They have

11 mutual aid agreements with all agencias. So we would probably

12 go through them because they are our controlling emergency

f) 13 agency.
v

14 0 Your fliers that have been prepared for providing

15 information to the beachgoing public, are they bilingual?

16 A No, they are not.

17 Q Will they be?

18 A At point -- at this time, no. I have enough

19 Spanish-speaking employees, I think, that I could relate to

20 any of the problems that we have on the beach. We have no

21 other signs or posters at this point that are bilingual.

22 Q The May 13th drill provided some figures for times

23 for notification. In regard to the log figures that resulted

24 from that exercise, do you feel that those are an accurate,s

25 prediction of actual evacuation times ?

_

= ____
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1 A I would have to say no, not really.

(/\(_ 2 Q What do you think they represent? -

3 A Well, they mainly represent contact time. I

4 think people would respond to an emergency, but the figures

5 are primarily a contact time. At this particular scenario,

6 we did not have anybody, say, walk up from the beach, or

7 evacuate in a car, to give us any times.

8 Q Will you in the near future have any real time

9 assessments of the actual time it woul?. take to notify and

10 evacuate?

11 A We hope to in the future, this fall. I would like

12 to apply with OES and our regional headquarters to get some

() 13 assistance ar.d see if we can't go ahead and run some of these

14 drills , yes.

15 Q If the siren were activated, and your beachgoers

16 actually heard it, do you have any' idea how many of them

17 would have information that it pertained to a nuclear

18 emergency?

19 A I can't -- I don't think I can honestly answer

20 that question. I wouldn' t know. Ever body drives by thef

21 plant, you know. They -- I would think that everybody would

22 know it was there. How many of them -- hopefully, when they

23 went down the trail at the trailhead the poster would be

24 there, and they would glance at it, and know the evacuation

''
25 route cut of the place. I would still prefer to work by

f

. -- . - , _ . , ,- ~ , ,
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1 personal contact as much as possible.

/~)
(_) 2 O Do you have a certain reservation about the effect -

3 of the flyer on public notification?

4 MR. ROGIN: I think we are asking for
,

5 speculation now, because we are not speaking about a ,

6 situation where the only information available to the beach-

7 goers is f rom the flyer or the poster. These are to some

8 extent residents who will receive other information, and I

9 don't know how this witness can answer a question without

10 knowing what those people have seen for other reasons.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, the witness is here to

12 testify about beach conditions and evacuation. That.is part

13 of his direct testimony.
s

14 MR. ROGIN: I don't disagree with that, and I have

15 no problem with him testifying about it, but the information

16 available to the people at the beaches is broader than that,

17 and I don' t -- I can't tell f rom the question whether the

18 question is broader, or how it would be interpreted.
I

19 MS. GALLAGHER: I will rephrase it.
,

f

20 JUDGE KELLEY: Would you?;

|

l 21 BY MS. GALLAGHERt:

22 0 Do you think the flyer would help to educate

23 people about the meaning of the siren?

24 A I think so, to a great extent, because the7_
b 25 wording on the top of the flyer indicates that the sired does

|
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1 mean an emergency, and that people should respond to the

permanent personnel or the seasonal personnel that would
2

contact them, inform them what type of emergency it was, and
3

what action to take.
4

0 Do you think they might think it might be another5

kind f emergen y, though, because there is no mention of6

nuclear?
7

Ag It very well could be another type of emergency.

0 Do you contemplate using the sirens for other9

Purposes?
10

A Well, if there was a trainload of chlorine gas thatgg

turned over down by the beach, which the railroad runs, you12

know, very near the beach in many places, right through the'

13

trestles, I would not hesitate to ask that the sirens beg

turned on, so that there would be a warning.15

0 Have all of the flyers and posters been approved16

by the OES at this time?
77

A No.gg

19

20

21

22

23

C\
25
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1
l -[sT 1

%-)T8 kl Q Can you tell me why?
.

2 A We felt that this particular item was an in- '

3 house thing, and with the number of pamphlets that we turn

4 out from our department that we hcve a little bit of exper-

5 tise at what people will read and we wanted to keep it short ,

6 so we did not send them to the OES for approval, just throug a

7 our headquarters in San Diego.

8 Q If you would like to take a drink of water --

9 A Yeah. My voice is changing. I hope I am gettin g

10 younger instead of older.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Our Witness has been on the

12 stand for about an hour. It is just coming up on eleven.

13 Why don't we take another five minute break and then finish

14 moving up to lunch time after that. Okay. Off the record.

15 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

16 JUDGE KELLEY: On the record. Mrs. Gallagher's

17 cross examination will resume. Quiet in the back, please.

18 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

19 Q Mr. Stowe, I would like to go back to the most

20 remote beach in your area, and that is the clothing optional

21 beach. Can you tell me how far that beach is from the
'

22 trails?

23 A Can I clear a point up first? We do not have >

24 a legal clothing optional beach in the park, but we have a
.

25 lot of people that go without clothes, and if nobody objects ,

m

U

.

.

.
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&
k2 1 then we do not take any action. The Sheriff takes a little(,m

.

2 different view of that, but that is just a sideline.

3 Where most of the clothing optional --

4 0 Quote.

5 A -- yeah -- action is taking place now, is really

6 down on the U.S. Marine Corps Beach. It is -- they filter'

7 down there another half, three-quarters to a mile down the

8 beach. At one time it was pretty much concentrated at our

9 south boundary, and so --

10 Q Let me --

11 MR. ROGIN: Can I ask --

12 WITNESS STOWE: Well, what would you like to

13 ask about it?
C'
(_)T 14 MR. ROGIN: Can I ask one clarifying question

15 too? The question started out about the most distant beach.

16 I am not sure if we have identified where geographically it

17 is,,and the one I understood him to refer to is not the

18 most distant geographically. It is the most distant souther -

|

19 ly beach, but maybe I can clear it up.
|

'

; 20 MS. GALLAGHER: Oh, excuse me. I meant the

21 most distant southerly.

I 12 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

23 WITNESS STOWE: But at the present time, where

24 the clothing -- to get back to your original question about
|

| 25 the clothing option, it is taking place mostly on Marine

.

!

i
,
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'

./'' k 3 y Corps property. We would probably no doubt make an announce-
,

m-
ment down that way and try to encourage those people to

2

leave and we would probably also call the U.S. Marine Corps
3

for assistance to ask tham to usher them out also. We don't
4

hesitate, if a person happens to be on that beach, is in
5

trouble in the water, the life guards would not hesitate6

to make a rescue, and I think we would take care of the
7

people that are on'our beaches first, and then make every
8

effort to try to assist other people out too.9

Q Are those people in violation of the law as
10

far as their presence on Marine Corps property?yy

A Yes --
12

MR. ROGI:'- I don't --
13

O*) WITNESS STOWE: -- they are. Well, they are.
V y4

BY MS. GALLAGHER:
15

Q Do y u incur any legal obligation to them never-
16

17 theless, by virtue of their having, for example, purchased

18 a day use pass?

MR. ROGIN: I think that not only calls for
19

legal conclusions, but beyond the scope of the hearing here.20

BY MS. GALLAGHER:
21

Q Well, let me just ask if it is your understanding
12

that you have a duty to protect those people, because if
23

y u don't, then there is no sense in pursuing --24

WITNESS STOWE: Legally --
25

b
\~J;

l

i
l

i
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1 MR. ROGIN: I think again --'( )k4 .

2 WITNESS STOWE: -- I don't think we do.
,

3 MR. ROGIN: -- we are beyond the scope --
|

4 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Pause to sort this

5 out a little bit. In the first place, the Witness has tes-

6 tified, I believe, that most of the nude beach activity, if
7 you want to put it that way, takes place on Marine Corps
8 property, and not on the property over which you have juris-
9 diction. Is that correct?

10 WITNESS STOWE: That is correct. It has filtered

11 south. I can't tell you why, except the Marines are not

12 running them off like the'f used to.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. But as to the ac-

h
\_,/ 14 tivity on the Marine Corps property, I am sure this Witness

15 has some information, but he is not being proffered as to

16 that.

17 MS. GALLAGHER: I believe that Mr. Stowe would

18 know which beaches he has jurisdiction over, and so to that

19 extent it is not really a legal question that he is not

20 competent to answer.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me ask Mrs. Gallagher where

22 you are -- it is not clear to the Board where you are going
23 with the questions. Is there -- is there something about

24 somebody that doesn't have their clothes on that makes it

25 harder to evacuate them, or what?

O(J

-
_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _
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e,
t -~
'[ l k5 1 MS. GALLAGHER: No, it is the distant of the
%s' .

2 beacn. It is the remoteness of the beach. It will result

3 in a different answer than Mr. Stowe's previously given

4 testimony about the distance from the beach to the trails.

5 JUDGE LELLEY: But that is just a particular

6 beach. It has got nothing to do with a person's dress,

7 right?

8 MS. GALLAGHER: Only that it 4ust happens that

9 they choose a more remote location for that --

10 JUDGE KELLEY: But they are just people on a

11 beach, right?

12 MS. GALLAGHER: Yes.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: So --
/~
(_)% 14 MS. GALLAGHER: I wasn't going to try to count

15 in the time it would take them to robe.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: Having established that, the

17 optional clothing, nude beach, if you will, feature has got

18 nothing to do with the case. It is just people on a beach.

1

19 MS. GALLAGHER: It is -- the only reason that'

20 I identified it was to help Mr. Stoue to recollect that

21 there is an area that is farther than what he previously
|
l

( 22 testified.

23 MR. ROGIN: The area he established was farther

24 was on Marine Corps property and is not a beach that is in

25 his jurisdiction. There will be a Marine corps witness

,

f
| N_/'

i

.

1
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(k')k6 in the proceeding.y

\/ .
.

JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Now --2

3 MS. GALLAGHER: We have --

4 JUDGE KELLEY: -- is it your thesis that thesis

PeoP e will flee to the state beaches and then it will comel5

6 within Mr. Stowe's jurisdiction, is that right?

7 MS. GALLAGHER: I am trying to determine, you

know, what his obligation to those people is, if any.8

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Those that move onto the state

beaches over which he has jurisdiction?10

MS. GALLAGHER: Those that move over the statejj

beaches onto the Marine Corps property, and thence maybe
12

back to the state beaches.13

C,) 34 MR. ROGIN: Even if she were to establish that

15
and he has testified, I think, how he would handle the

16 Problem, I don't see where it gets us in the hearing here.

17 MS. GALLAGHER: Well, I will just ask a final

18 question then on the subject and then move on.

JUDGE KELLEY: You can try it. Go ahead.19

20 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

21 0 Assume that there were people over uhom you had

22 jurisdiction on this southerly portion of your beach. How

far would it be approximately from that area to the trails23

24 for them to hiks?

25 A From the southern boundary it would be about

0C
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X7 1 half a mile to trail six, and then another quarter mile up

2 the trail.

3 Q And in going up those cliffs --

4 MR. ROGIN: I don't -- I think they have been

5 called trails and bluffs. Cliffs is going a little bit --

6 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

7 Q Have you ever nad occasion to have to rescue

8 people who are not able to climb up the trails?

9 MR. ROGIN: Unless she rephrases the question,

10 I will object to the use of the word cliff in it.

11 MS. GALLAGHER: I said trails.

12 MR. ROGIN: Oh, I am sorry. I didn't hear you.

13 Thank you. I apologize.
,-,.

() 14 WITNESS STO!!E: There have been F.imes where

15 elderly people have been on the beach, or somebody is ill,

16 seriously sunburned or injured, that we have taken up the

17 trails, yes.

18 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

19 Q Now, shifting our attention to the parking areas

20 and the roads that are used for egress from this bluffs

Can you Jescribe the roads out of San Onofre State21 area.

12 Beach?

23 A From the bluff area?

24 Q Yes.

25 A It is a two-lane road with some -- what we have

['T
\_)
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P aced some modifications in it with planters to make some
f~J) k8

1 l

% .

2 slight curve so that you would not have the airplane landing
.

3 strip effect in the hope to slow down traffic.

4 The lanes are 11 feet wide, and we have about

5 a 22 foot road, plus a small shoulder.

6 Q How large is, the shoulder?

7 A On the railroad side it is very narrow, because

8 we have fenced it off to protect the people from the rail-

9 road and to protect the railroad from the people.

But the road is fairly straight. It can be
10

jy traveled in an orderly fashion. It used to be the old

12 Highway 101. At 35 to 40 miles, if everybody is careful,

13 Per hour, without any problem. And it is fairly straight,

('O and from the southerly boundary to the -- just past the
,,,/ 14

15 check station, or entrance station, it is about three and

16 a half miles.

17 Q Is the shoulder sufficiently wide to remove

is a disabled vehicle?

19 A There might be an occasion we would have to

20 force one over with a piece of equipment, but if we could

21 Put it on the campsite side, we have about 30 feet over

22 there that is not road, that we could possibly put vehicles

23 there, too.

24 Q Are there any other roads coming cut of the

25 other parks that are -- that have narrower shoulders?

.
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A Out at Surf Beach the road is fairly narrow atk9 y

~ ~ '

this point in time, although we would put the people through2

the enlisted men's club and have them come out the Basalone3

4 entrance moving from that beach. Most typical campground

roads are 10 to 11 feet wide. They are not very -- you know ,

5

6 not as wide as a freeway lane.

7 0 Coming up from the surfers' beach, what would

be the effect of a disabled vehicle on traffic egress?
8

9 MR. ROGIN: Unless there was some explanation

where it was, I don't know if that question can be answered.
10

There may or may not be a shoulder and there may or may notyy

be obstructions to prevent --
12

BY MS. GALLAGHER:
13

r m)(U 34 Q At the narrowest point of the road and shoulder.

JUDGE KELLEY: Which road?- The road going out
15

16 of the parking lot?

MS. GALLAGHER: Out of the surfers' beach.
17

JUDGE KELLEY: Out of the parking lot?
18

MS. GALLAGHER: Yes.19

JUDGE KELLEY: Onto Pacific Coast Highway?
20

MS. GALLAGHER: Yes.
21

WITNESS STOWE: vic11, it would be a very short
22

23 distance. I don't have any problem with that. Where the

entrance station is now placed there is a little wide park-24

25 ing lot. We could get a disabled vehicle over into that

|

N_/'

|
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parking lot because it is not a full time -- it is a 15g ] kl0 y

^
minute parking zone. The entrance is only -- to the enlisted

2

mens' club is only a few hundred yards from the beach it-
3

self, and then they would be traveling north through that
4

gate to the Baselone overpass.
5

BY MS. GALLAGHER:6

Q Thank you. Do you intend to carry on any re-
7

visions of the fliers and poster materials that you have
8

,

developed so far?9

A Absolutely right. We would -- none of our plans
10

have a firm -- that firm a foundation. We would -- we would
yy

always make an effort to try to improve them.
12

Q At this time do you have any knowledge of the
13

direction that that improvement is contemplated to take?
) 34v

MR. ROGIN: I think the question assumes some-
15

thing -- there is no foundation for -- that there is some
16

particular improvement that is required or sunie direction
37

f r a particular improvement.
18

JUDGE KELLEY: Could you specify the area in
j 19

which you are asking about improvements?20

BY MS. GALLAGHER:
21

Q Are you aware of some proposed improvements
22

that you do intend to take action e-?
23

A Are we talking about anything in particular now,
24

25 the plan itself, the evacuaticn plan or the fliers?
.

t

. -- -, . . . - - - . . . - - - - .
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.

I('Tk11 y Q The fliers.
%J -

A Oh, the fliecc..
2

3 0 The educational material.

4 A Right now the only one I know of is that we

w uld like to redesign the road coming out of ' surf Beach.5

I don't personally think there is an evacuation problem with6

7 it, but it is just a little bit off.

8 0 Do you have any intention of changing your

Policy about relating the sirens to a nuclear emergency in9

y ur future versions of your public information material?
10

MR. ROGIN: You mean some specific reference,yy

as opposed to turning on the radio to receive instructions?
12

MS. GALLAGHER: Yes.j3

(-
WITNESS STOWE: I would have no objection to it.'q _, g4

BY MS. GALLAGHER:15

16 Q Do you plan to do it?

A I don't -- if my department thinks it is neces-
17

18 sary we will, right.

Q How long does it take to bring the boat inj9

20 from Doheny --

JUDGE KELLEY: To where, if I might ask?
21

BY MS. GALLAGHER:22

0 To the San Onofre State Beach Parks.23

A If tha boat is on patrol and jus, outside the
24

25 harbor, say, we can make it down there in absut 15 minutes.

D
i ,(_)

|

.
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([ ) k12 1 Q Do you always have the boat manned with someone
\_/ "

2 who is competent to navigate it?

3 A We have people available all year long that

4 are competent, four or five operators. We have one pri-

5 mary operatory und one other lifeguard supervisor is a past

6 boat operator, and we have two alternates that work as

7 deck hands on the boat and could take it out. All of these

8 people do live in the park at San Clemente and if they are --

9 generally one of them would always be available.

10 Q Can you man the boat with one person?

11 A You could. I would prefer not to.

12 Q Do yo u have any time estimates for the time re-

13 quired to notify all of the surfers in the surf that there
,.

() 14 is an accident?

15 A No, we don't. We don't have actual time esti-

16 mates. It would just be an educated guess at this point,

17 I think, if I would try to undertake -- try to guess or

18 estimate which -- how many people, you know, were on the

19 beach at any given time, how long it would take to notify

20 them all. We would just do it as quickly as possible.

21 Q Do you anticipate having a drill for boat actior

12 to no'tify surfers soon?

23 A I hadn't planned on anything that in the near

24 future -- but if through OES and our department, if we get

25 together for a scenario of that type, I would have no

(^1
'

s_-

i
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~'\kl3 1 objection to it, and it certainly might help.(V'
,

2 Q Do you consider the time in which it takes to

3 notify the surfers to be guided by the guidance in NUREG

4 0654?

5 MR. ROGIN: I don't understand the question and

6 I am not sure if the Witness understands the legal reference

7 made. I simply don't understand the question.

8 MS. GALLAGHER: I will rephrase it.

9 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

10 Q What period of time do you believe that you are

jy obliged to give notification?

A I believe the regulations do state 15 minutes.
12

13 Q And how close do you believe your capability

b) to notify surfers approaches that?14

15 MR. ROGIN: Can I ask that the question be made

16 more specific as to whether we are speaking about the surfers

17 hearing the siren as opposed to some other information?

18 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

19 Q Do you believe --

20 JUDGE KELLEY: Could you make that distinction - -

[

l 21 MS. GALLAGHER: Sure.
!

| 22 JUDGE KELLEY: -- in your question?

23 MS. GALLAGHER: Sure.

24 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

25 Q Do you think the surfers would hear the sirens?
;

!

,

|
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O)k14 A I would think at Surfing Beach they would be
(/ y

*
% .

very capable of hearing those loud speakers that are sta-2

tioned there. At Trestles --3

4 MR. ROGIN: We were speaking, if I might say,

5 of the sirens as opposed to the loudspeakers. Are you say-

6 ing the same thing?

7 WITNESS STOWE: The sirens? Well, I was re-

8 ferring to the loud speakers because they are just above

9 Surfing Beach and they could be very audible from that

10 p int, and could be delivered a verbal message from there

plus the help we would get down from our own personnel.yy

On the other beaches, if you are referring to the sirens,
12

I think we are just going to have to wait until a test comes
13(%(_,) to determine that.y4

JUDGE KELLEY: Do you mean by your question --
15

there are at least three different ways, I suppose. If
16

17 there is a loudspeaker it can tell people. There can be

18 a siren, but then that depends on whether you know what the

siren means, and then there is a third option of simply19

20 going down by the beach if you are a ranger and saying get

21 out of here, that there is an emergency at the nuclear power

. 22 plant. Do you mean the third, or all three, or just one?
!

MS. GALLAGHER: Well, I was attempting to de-23
|

24 termine, first of all, whether in Mr. Stowe's opinion, most

of the surfers would be able to hear the mechanical25
,

Mk

i fs
i
C
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)k15 notification, whatever it is.g s

2 JUDGE KELLEY: That being what?

3 MS. GALLAGHER: Either e siren or a loudspeaker.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. I think he answered that .

5 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

6 Q How far are -- do surfers generally go out

7 into the water?
,

8 A Generally not more than about 100 yarda. It

' depends on the wave line. Some of them -- you can -- as

10 you drive by, you know, you can see them out there several

II hundred yards waiting for that one last magnificent wave, ,

12 but generally they will work within 100 to 150 yards of

13
the shoreline.

14
Q And if it should be that they don't hear the

15
siren or the mechanical notification, how long would it

16
take to notify them personally?

17
MR. ROGIN: Each surfer?

18
MS. GALLAGHER: As a group during normal --

19

WITNESS STOWE: Well, I think I can probably
20

answer that. If there was an immediate problem that we

just al .olutely had to get them out of the water, the

first -- say they didn't hear the siren. We would pull
,

ur beach up -- we would pull the jeep up close to the
24

water and the mikes and the loudspeaker systems on the25

.-

O
.

O
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O k16 1 jeep can be heard quite a ways out. If that didn't work ,

2 we would send a life guard out to get them in.

3 Now we have had to do that in law enforcement

4 situations and if that is what it takes to get them out of

5 the water under these situations, that is what we will do.

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21 .

23

24

25

0
.
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dt 1 BY MS. GALLAGHER:( / p9
x_ 5

2 Q Whan you say send a lifeguard out, do you mean

3 in the boat from Doheny?

4 A No, I mean fron the jeep out into the water.

5 Q Oh, swimming out?

6 A Right.

7 Q Do you have any underwater divers on the beaches

8 that you know of?

9 A Yes.

10 Q On a peak day can you tell re approximately how

11 many?

12 A Oh, I'm sorry. I misinterpreted your question.

13 I thought do I have any underwater divers in my employ, and
O( ,) 14 the answer is yes. We have about seven or eight.

15 Q I mean scuba divers.

16 A There are a few scuba divers off of Doheny and

17 other locations that do dive. But during a given day, I'd

18 have to ask the lifeguard that question to get a good answer

19 for you. But I don't think there would be more than 10 or

20 15 on any given day.

21 Q Had you considered how you might notify them of

12 an cmergency?

23 A They wetld be -- if we couldn't reach them as

24 they come up, you generally know where they are at because

25 they are supposed to have a diving flag on top of the water

O
G

- . . .-- . -- - - . __ - . ..
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(~} 1 when they are under the water. And if we couldn't reach them
\_/ 6

2 as they come up with a broadcast from one of the jeeps then

3 we would just have to bring the boat down and notify them

4 that way. So that we could be right in the vicinity where

5 they are located.

6 Q How do you reach them?

7 A How do we reach them?

8 Q From the boat.

9 A Well, we've never made the effort, I suppose, to

10 do it. In an emergency most of them -- having been a scuba

11 diver myself at one time, most of them don't stay down that

12 lung. They are usually fishing and they usually come up to

13 deposit their catch and you can usually catch them within a

(_j 14 few minutes.

15 O Mr. Stowe, have you seen the Wilbur Smith and

16 Associates estimates of the beach populations?

17 A I have seen some figures in the past, right.

iC nlyLL now, just probably trying to recite them from memory,

19 I probably could not do that.

20 Q Uell, do you remember in general whether you

21 found them acceptable?

22 MR. ROGIN: Without knowing which figures we

23 are speaking about it may be difficult for the witness tof

24 answer a question like that.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: The quaction needs to be more

bv

- . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ >
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() I specific and the more specific the question gets, the more

2 questionable it becomes whether the vitness is prepared to

3 answer i'- in the sense of present detailed familiarity with.

4 the Wilbur Smith study.

5 . MS . GALLAGHER: If I may just read from the

6 Wilbur Smith study table at page A-2, Population Distribution

7 by Sector for San Onofre.

8 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

9 Q The southeast sector, from 2 to 5 miles, popula- |

10 tion is given at 300. Would that sector include the -- any

11 of your beach areas?

12 MR. PIGOTT: I question whether or not the

., 13 witness is even in a position to answer based on that kind of
'i's 14 a reference.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: A lot of terms there that are

16 undefined. I sustain the objection tc the question that is

17 posed.

18 MS. GALLAGHEP.: We need a map which translates

19 the southeast sector into the geographical area. May I have

20 one moment, please?

21 (Pause)

22 MS. GALLAGHER: May I refer the witness to a

23 map that has been previously I believe -- the Wilbur Smith

24 study has been introduced as evidence?

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, it has been introduced as

O

. _ . .. . _ - - .- .
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[J) 1 evidence; that is certainly true. This witness is not being
% -

t presented as an expert on the Wilbur Smith study. He is

3 testifying about a number of things that you are free to

4 cross >n. But I think it is only fair to bear in mind that

5 he is not held out as an expert on that study. I would like

6 to have a little clearer idea of the direction of your

7 questioning.

8 MS. GALLAGHER: Well, the direcuic.n of my ques-

9 tion is to ask Mr. Stowe whether he agrees with the 300

to figure for the southeast sector, which is clearly identified

11 on this map. It is our belief --

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Does the 300 figure have to do

13 with permanent residents, may I ask?
(N'q,) 14 MS. GALLAGHER: No. It says estimates represent

15 peak summer weekend conditions. So I wouldn't assume that

16 that would be permanent residents.

17 MR. ROGIN: But Ms. Gallagher's answer to the

18 question I think identifies the problem. She's making an

19 assumption and then she is asking the witness to make an

20 assumption as to what that means and then we don't have a

21 map that shows what the southeast sector shows.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. We're taking more

23 time perhaps than we need to arguing about it. Why don't we

24 let the witness look at what you are referring to and see if

25 we can get an answer to the question. But with that, let me

,.
I /\s/

- -, - -.
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/~') 1 say that I don't intend necessarily to open the door to(_/ -
"

2 lengthy questioning on the Wilbur Smith study because that's

3 not why this witness is here.

4 MR. ROGIN: Looking at the map that Ms. Gallagher

5 incends to show the witness, it is not a street map or an

6 area that could be identified, I don't believe, as to any

7 area on any of the other maps we have in the room. I don't

8 think it is simply possible to look at it and tell what's

9 included. It seems to me Mr. Brothers was here and he should

10 have asked those questions of him.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, let's let the witness give

12 it a try.

13 WITNESS STOWE: Is this the time I'm supposed to

14 , feign insanity? No, I shouldn't but too much levity in on

15 this.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: You might take just a minute to

17 look o c it.

|

18 WITNESS STOW 6: The southeast sector, right?

19 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Mrs. Gallagher, the

20 witness needs your assistance.

21 WITNESS STOWE: If we are speaking of the 2.3

12 mile southeast reccor -- correct? If we are --

23 BY f tS . GALLAGHER:

24 Q From Mile 2 to Mile 5.

25 A From Mile 2, which would be the inner circle, to

u
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(~N 1 Mile 5, if we're talking about a transient population on a
'q ,1 ^

2 Peak day, 300 would be an error. If we are talking about a

3 Permanent population, it would be far more -- I mean, it would

4 be more if it were a transient population on a busy day. ~If

5 we were talking about a permanent, residential-type population

6 I don't think I could really answer that part of it. But

7 it appears that that beach is under our jurisdiction or some

3 of it would be, at least. Trestles would be. And it would

9 be probably --

10 MR. PIGOTT: Trestles is north and east, I believe.

11 Are we looking at the right section?

12 WITNESS STOWE: Okay. We're talking about --

13 in other words, the core of the circle is the plant, right?

O
( ,; 14 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

15 Q Right.

16 A And we are talking about south between 2 and 3,

17 even -- okay, right in here. Right. On a given day it could

18 be far more than 300 at that point on the beach, yeah. I

19 would think so.

20 Q Okay. Thank you. You mentioned before that you

21 might need to make use of a helicopter for purposes of a

12 sweep to alert beachgoers. If you were to do that, from

23 whom would you obtain that helicopter?

24 A My first effort would be to try to obtain it from

25 the San Diego County Sherriff's Department, because we know

O
k_)

. . -_ - . .. -- . . . -
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('') I that they have one available.
\_J -

*

2 Q Do you have a letter of agreement with them, a

3 mutual aid agreement?

4 A I do not have a letter from them. But they have

5 concurrent jurisdiction in the park, so I think that would

6 be understood. They brought it in the other night. So there

7 would be no problem, I don't think.
,

8 Q In case you need to go over some of Camp Pendleton

9 ground in order to effect an evacuation, are letters of

10 agreement in place that would allow you to enter this

11 military installation? .

12 A Right. We do have agreements with the Marines

13 and have gone over the areas of evacuation that we have

[)'Nq_ 14 established with them. I'm sure it is in writing, I just

15 can't put my finger on it right at this point in time.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: Excuse me. Mrs. Gallagher, where

17 do you stand and how much time do you have in mind with this

18 witness?
I

| 19 MS. GALLAGHER: I would guess I would need about

20 another half hour.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, this witness went on the

22 stand at a few minutes after 10:00 and testified for about

23 25 minutes on direct. Counting breaks, you've been on cross

24 for about an hour. Now the testimony is important, but it

25 is pretty straightforward, it is not very esoteric. It is

(3
t )v

0
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f~'N i the kind of thing that.I think you can cover in less than an
s_ l -

2 hour and a half. Let me ask you this -- perhaps both counsel

3 -- what we are concerned about is getting through these

4 three witnesses that we have scheduled for today. Now do you

5 see them as about equal time or do you want more time with

6 Mr. Stowe or what is your estimate in that regard?

7 MS. GALLAG;ir:R: Well, I believe that the two that

8 I have, who are Mr. Stowe and Mr. Coleman, will require about

9 equal time.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. McClung?

y; MR. MC CLUNG: And the third witness will be a

12 representative of San Juan Capistrano, I believe, and I think

13 that will take probably a little bit shorter time than the

14 San Clemente Fire Department witness.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: That's helpful. We intend to

16 stop here in about ten minutes. And you can over the lunch

17 hour review your questions, but I would expect you to'

18 compress them somewhat so that it doesn't take another 20
l

19 minutes af ter lunch to finish with this witness becaus e the

20 Board has some questions, the Staff may have some questions,

21 and we're going to finish with all three witnesses by around

22 5:30.

23 Go ahead.

24 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

25 Q Mr. Stowe, when the FEtiA-RAC committee reviewed

I ("%
( )
s _/
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f~ ') 1 your plans, one of the comments that they made was that it
G

2 was important to have one meteorological voice to support

3 the whole response. And they commented on the difficulty

4 of carrying out an evacuation without that kind of capability ,

5 Do you feel confident that you would be able to determine

6 whether an evacuation is indicated based on wind directions
7 and speeds that you might obtain from Edison?

8 MR. ROGIN: Without any other information being

9 obtained or any other advice that may be available?

10 MS. GALLAGHER: Coupled, of course, with the

11 .information that there was a release, either immanent or

12 already underway.

13 MR. ROGIN: And the advice that he might receive
.q
k) 14 from Edison or other agencies as to what an appropriate ac-s_

15 tion might be?

16 MS. GALLAGHER: Yes. Let's include that , too.

17 I'm focusing on the wind speed and direction and sufficiency

18 of that kind of guidance for making a final decision.

19 MR. ROGIN: That was the point of my statement.

20 To the extent that you are focusing on that alone, I think

21 it is objectionable because it is in a vacuum. Other

22 information would be available and you can't make a decision

23 based on only part of the information available to you.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: Can you give me a sort of com-

25 pressed version of the question?

A ).(s_-

, - -. . , . . , , . . . ., -,- . - _ . . , - , . , . . ,
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[v) i MS. GALLAGHER: A comment that was made by
"-

2 FEMA-RAC, and I'm quoting, was "One meteorological voice

3 should support the whole response. The almost complete

4 lack of meteorological understanding in the plans raises

5 grave concerns since evacuation hinges so completely on it."

6 My question is really whether you feel confident that your

7 meteorological information will help you to make a decision,

8 will help you to make a decision regarding evacuation.

9 MR. ROGIN: I would have the same objection.

10 Again, it is taking only one element of the information

13 available and I don't think it is in a vacuum and it doesn't

12 provide the information necessary for him to answer it.

33 MS. GALLAGHER: I'm only asking --

x ,/ 14 JUDGE KELLEY: What is the information that is

15 available to this witness about meteorological conditions

16 and that is what it is and does he think he has enough to

17 make a decision. That is a fair question. The objection is

la overruled.

'19 WITNESd _10NE: There's been so much said, would

20 you mind just -- I hate to ask you to say it again, but if

21 you would, please.

22 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

23 Q Sure. Do you feel confident that the meteoro-

24 logical information that you would b.e given in regard to

25 wind speed and direction would assist you in making a decision

.

J
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Ch( ) I whether to evacuate or not? ,

2 A I think I will when the new radiation detectors

3 that Southern Cal Edison is computerizing -- it will be on a

4 computerized basis -- that are going to be placed on the

5 park property and on the boundaries, having no other informa-

6 tion available, I would think that I would have to accept

7 that as valid. They are not up yet, but they are in the

8 process of being -- in the planning stage to be put up.

9 Q How frequently do park' personnel turn over on

10 the average?

11 A Oh, that varies. We are three people down now

12 and I'd have to probably go into come of the politics of

13 our organizacion, which I don't think is pertinent at this

b)
\/ 14 time. But maintenance people do not turn over very of ten,

15 the lifeguard personnel, the turnover it personnel for those

16 classifications is not as rapid as it is with the rangers.

17 And probably three or four rangers a year, at least.

18 Q What kinds of training programs are you carrying

19 on in regard to emergency response plans for your park

20 personnel?

21 A We go over the plan with them and we are also

12 going to -- are planning some radiological training through

23 the San Clemente Fire Department in the near future, as

24 soon as the summer is over, so that we can settle down and

25 have more available time. But I would like to review that at

U:/N
i
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[v ] least yearly and then send other personnel to more complex
,,

2 training in the future.

3 0 What arrangements do you have in place for

4 emergency medical services for the people over whom you have

5 care?
,

6 A You are talking about the park' visitors?

7 Q Visitors.

8 A Right. All of our permanent people, all 44 of

9 them, hold first aid cards and are trained in CPR. Our

10 lifeguards and rangers have to have more advanced training.

ji We do have several rangers and lifeguards that have taken

12 emergency medical technician training on their own and then

13 of course we have the City of San Clemente paramedics that

(_)1 will respond and then also the Orange County paramedics up14

15 at Doheny. We also have resuscitators, plenty of first aid

16 equipment, stretchers, available.

17 0 When -- in the recent unplanned release at SONGS

18 were you notified that there had been a release?

19 MR. ROGIN: We need more specificity, I think.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes.

21 MS. GALLAGHER: Okay.

22 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

23 0 Were you aware that there had been a generator

24 fire and decay tank explosion at SONGS fairly recently?

'

25 MR. ROGIN: Is that one or two instances?

. _ _ - . - .. . .
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(G) 1 MS. GALLAGHER: It's a single incident with

2 several -- oh, excuse me.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Let's take the generator fire

4 first.

5 MS. GALLAGHER: Well --

6 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

7 0 When the generator fire occurred did you receive

3 any notification from SONGS?

9 MR. ROGIN: May I make one clarifying point be-

10 cause, given her prior question, I do not believe there was

ti any released in that incident and I think it may be confusing

12 the way she referred to it.

_ 13 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I think we want to clarify

\- 14 that. Do you have any evidence to suggest that there was?

15 MS. GALLAGHER: No. I'm trying to retrace my

16 steps and get that part clearad away.

17 WITNESS STOWE: You are referring to the generator

18 fire now?

19 BY MS. GALLAGHER.

20 Q Yes.

21 A We found out the next day what the generator

12 fire pertained to.

23 Q Okay. And in regard to the decay tank explosion

24 which did release radiation into the air, were you notified

25 of that at the time?

v

_ _ _ _ - _ _ _ - _ _ _ - _ - _ _
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() 1 A The next day. Twenty-four hours later.
,

2 JUDGE KELLEY: Excuse me, Mrs. Gallagher. It is

3 now just about a quarter to 12:00. We are going to break

4 until a quarter of 1:00 -- it is not 1:00, it is quarter to

5 1:00, promptly. We expect to start at quarter of 1:00. I

6 would like you to be prepared to finish ten minutes after

7 we start.

8 MS. GALLAGHER: Okay.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you.

10 (Thereupon, at 11: 43 a.m. , a recess was taken

11 until 12:45 p.m., the same day.)

12
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T10,1g 1 AFTERNOON SESSION

() 2 (12:50 p.m.)
,

,

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Back on the record, at ten minutes

4 of one. Mrs. GallLgher will resume her cross-examination.

5 Whereupon,

6 JACK P. STOWE
.

7 the witness on the stand at the time of recess, resumed the

3 witness stand and, having been previously duly sworn by the

9 Chairman, was examined and testified further as follows:

10 CROSS-EXAMINATION -- RESUMED

11 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

12 O Mr. Stowe, where is the emergency off-site center

(O 13 located for the parks?

'd
14 A The emergency operating center?

15 0 Operating center, excuse me.

16 A The OC. Right now, it would be in our area

17 headquarters at 3030 Avenida Presidente. Our, plan is to

13 eventually -- if ue evacuate on a site or a general emergency,

19 then we would immediately move it to Doheny.

20 0 Have any aerial photos of *.he beach been obtained

21 as was suggested by the FEMA review?

22 A We have some aerial photos, but not a full set,

23 no.

_ 24 Q Do you intend to obtain --

\- 25 A We would like to get aerial photos for many

_. . - - __
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2 y purposes other than evacuation, because evec.tually we do want

2 to make a grid type map for our dispatch center. s

3 Q What is it that prevents you from doing it?

4 A That is a good question. Probably nothing. It

5 is just -- there are so many other things to do right at the

6 present time, with the public being in the park, that you

7 d n't have time,

g Q During the FEMA review, it was noted that the

9 walkie-talkie capability was somewhat limited.

10 A What kind of capability?

11 0 They referred to them as walkie-tal? tes, the radio

12 capability.

g3 A Right, yeah.

14 Q has the deficiency in transmission or reception

15 been cleared up?

A We have eleven new portables coming in within the16

37 next 60 days or so, that are supposed to be a better type,

jg and we hope that this will -- they are a little more wattage

39 and will help the situation.

20 0 In regard to the status of your plans, I believe

21 I recall that you testified that they are not adopted yet.

22 Are they complete?

MR. ROGIN: I think the testimony was they werer''23

y approved yet, so that the record is clear.

OV
25 MS. GALLAGHER: Approved.

. - . -
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3 1 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

' p)
-

i, 2 0 Are they completed?
,

,

; 3 A No. They are not totally complete yet. We could

4 evacuate by them, but we have improvements we want to make

5 on them. We would always be making improvements.

6 0 Are your standard operating procedures completed

7 yet?

8 A No. The Chief Ranger, Dirksen, is working with

9 the City and the County, to make a combined standard operating

10 procedure at the present time.

11 Q If there were a release resulting in levels of

12 airborne radioactivity greater than the protective action

(~N 13 guidelines, what would be the policy of the state parks in
Q)

14 regard to the personnel?
,

15 MR. ROGIN: I think that question is overly broad.

16 Personnel to do what? And it doesn't include something I

17 think is important in the testimony, that he said he would

13 take action at a prior time if he could, and I think the

19 question ought to be clear as ro whether the beaches have

20 been evacuated or not.
,

21 MS. GALLAGHER. Sure.

BY MS. GALLAGHER:22 ,

23 0 Let us say that evacuation is in progrer-;, and

24 the protection action guidelines are being exceeded for

)
\/ 25 emergency workers. Wouia you order y our staff to remain on

l
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4 1 duty?

r N.

) 2 A I would expect that all the essential personnel
,

t
,

3 sho: tid remain on duty. People that aren't trained or have not

4 accepted the responsibility of a high risk occupation such as

5 our peace officers which, you know, they know this when they -"

6 when they have a sworn duty to protect the public, would be --

7 I woald try to draw out and just leave the bare minimum in thaf

3 it would take to do the job, so that we wouldn't expose too

9 many people, but I would still have to -- we have a duty to

le the public, and I would expect that people would remain on

11 the job until we did our duty and then pulled out.

12 * O Do you know if employee association regulations

(~') 13 permit you to require this of your employees?
V

14 A No, nGt at this point in time. We are going

15 through collective bargaining. I suppose something like this

16 could come up in the future, but I know of nothing at this

17 point in time that would prohibit that.

18 0 In regard to the emergency planning zone plume

19 exposure pathway, what do you perceive as the boundary of the

20 EPZ?

21 A Of the plume zone, the boundary?

22 Q Yes, the plume exposure pathway zone.

23 A The ultimate boundary?

24 0 Yes-
,

\'

'
25 A I would have no idea. I don't have any expertise

_ _ _ _ - - _ _



855/
5 1 in that field. I don't believe I could answer that

3
,/ 2 correctly. -

Q When it was being formed, vere you asked to3 '

4 participate in the selection of the boundary of the EPZ?
.

5 A Not to my knowledge. I was not, no.

4 MS. GALLAGHER: I think that is it. Thank you

7 very much, Mr. Stowe.

8 JUDGE KELLEY: Staff?

9 MR. HOEFLING: No questions.

10 JUDGE HAND: Mr. Stowe, is there a -- if you look

~

11 seaward from the state parks that are in the area we have been

12 talkirg about, is there some point at which your jurisdiction

Oi 13 stops?
U

14 WITNESS STOWE: Our jurisdiction technically, at

15 San Onofre, stops at the mean high tide level. Technically.

16 And then the State Lands Commission under the water and from

17 that point has jurisdiction.
,

13 JUDGE HAND: But as part of your activities, you

19 apparently do have a boat and you -- some reference has been

20 made to that earlier in your testimony,

21 WITNESS STOWE: Right, and it is a moral

| 22 obligation that we have accepted to protect the swimmers.

23 JUDGE HAND: And is there any part of your

24 thinking that relates to the use of that boat to identify
[s

|
~

25 somebody who is two miles of fshore anchored in a launch

|

: ~

t
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6 1 fishing, they..are out there fishing, and they are a couple of

2 miles offshore during this emergency planning that has been .

3 going on has there been any thought of your 30-foot boat,

4 whatever it was, being used to get out there and say hey, you

5 ought to get out of there?

6 WITNESS STOWE: We would probably do that. We

7 would probably work with the Coast Guard on that, too,

8 because -- and also -- well, we are out of Orange County.

9 Orange County has Harbor Patrol boats, but whether they would

10 come down there is a good question.

11 We would take care of the people closest to shore,

12 and if time permitted, I would have no objection to the boat

if~h 13 going out and saying something. Here again, wind direction,D
14 I suppose, would play a p.rt in that. If you had a Santa Ana

15 condition, you would have e great concern, I suppose, for that

16 boat out there.

17 JUDGE HAND: Are there storm conditions where the

18 boat could not reasonably be used at some times of the year?

19 WITNESS STOWE: ,That is possible.

20 JUDGE HAND: And under those circumstances, you

21 think there would be people of f shore -- you are in that area

22 and look out there. I have no idea what goes on off your

23 shore.

24 WITNESS STOWE: No, most people with the small
b
\/ 25 craft warnings, given out by the weather and at the harbors,

i

i
I

.
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7 1 from either Oceanside or Dana Harbor, would probably pay heed

w
,

sj 2 to that type of condition. Here again, if we had a problem ,

3 such as that, and people had to evacuate, then the Coast

4 Guard has bigger vessels that could probably undertake that.

5 JUDGE HAND: Fine. One last question. Early on

6 you used those posters or flyers -- posters, I guess we were

7 talking about.

3 WITNESS STOWE: They are the same as the flyers,'

9 right.

10 JUDGE HAND: All right. We were talking about

11 those. To your knowledge, are there othcr state parks where

12 there are comparable posters on display, or are these beaches

(~ 13 near SONGS going to be unique in the State of California?
( V)

14 WITNESS STOWE: They will not be unique at this

15 point in time, because Diablo Canyon involves our San Luis

16 Obispo coast area, that is undertaking the same type of

17 program that we have been working on here recently. I

18 don't know whether they would desire to undertake the posters

19 or not. I sent them copies, and then that would be their

20 judgment.

21 JUDGE HAND: But to your knowledge, there isn't

22 any overall plan to have all state beaches posted with

23 emergency information?

. 24 WITNESS STOWE: Not of this nature, no. The
ifD
''# pamphlets that we give out on a specific unit, if there are25

I
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8 1 any hazards, it will address itself to that in the pamphlet.

2 JUDGE HAND: So these posters are largely
,

,

3 responsible to the needs that relate to the existence of the

4 nuclear generating station?

5 WITNESS STOWE: Right.

6 JUDGE HAND: All right. Fine, thank you.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. Stowe, in referring earlier to

3 the plan for evacuating the beaches, I believe you said that

9 this was not an approved plan. One, did you say that?

10 WITNESS STOWE: I did.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: And did that mean not approved by

'
12 some higher state authority?

(/3 13 WITNESS STOWE: Right. The Office of Emergency

O'
14 Services, primarily.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: And why isn't it approved at this

16 point?

17 WITNESS STOWE: Well, they have set down remarks

}g on our plan, and I am still working with them to come down

19 and assist us and complete the plan.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: When do you think it might be

21 complete?

22 WITNESS STOWE: I would hope by the end of this

23 year. I would like it as soon as possible, that I will take

24 those steps.

O JUDGE KELLEY: When you say remarks, is this what,25

_ _
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9 1 a comment letter, or what do you have in theway of comments

O)(, 2 from State Emergency Services?
,

,

3 WITNSS STOWE: From Dr. Mary Reed we have a set

4 of comments pertaining to our plan, and remarks about each

5 section. I think I have an extra copy of it if somebody would

6 like it.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: Could you supply that for the

8 record?

9 MR. ROGIN: We will, yes.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. One other question.

11 The people on the beach, the people within your jurisdiction

12 as I.think we have described it, when an evacuation is

() 13 recommended and you believe that there ought to be

14 evacuation, is it voluntary on the part of the people on the

15 beach, or would you eject people who declined to leave?

16 WITNESS STOWE: I would make that attempt. You

17 never know how people are going to react. If I may digress

18 for a moment, this winter when we had, at Doheny, 11 million

19 gallons of raw sewage a day going on the beach and the beach

20 was closed, we had to arrest people to get them out of the

21 water, actually arrest them.

'22 I would say if it was -- we were evacrating on an

23 a lert , we might have a problem, but we would exercise all of

24 our authority to try to get them to move on.

| 25 In the case of when we evacuated Big Sur, the
l
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1 danger was quite real;there was -- there was no problem. I

e
i 2 think under emergency circumstances, I don't anticipate any -

3 problem.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Redirect?

5 MR. ROGIN: Just a couple of questions to try to

6 clarify one point.

7 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

8 BY MR. ROGIN:

9 0 I provided the witness with the Wilbur Smith

10 study that was discussed earlier and it is open to page four.

11 It has some resident and transient population figures. Do

12 you see, Mr. Stowe, the figures for the Doheny State Beach,

(} 13 San Clemente State Beach, and San Onofre State Beach, on that

14 page?

15 A Right. Yes, I do.

16 O And am I correct that the resident population in

17 each instance is listed as either zero or negligible?

18 A Right. There is an asterisk at San Clemente

19 State Beach. Why that is there I can't answer, becaum we do

20 have a resident population there.;

21 Q I think if you look at the bottom 6 the page, it

22 would explain that that is less than a hundred people.

?3 A It says negligible, right, it would be under a

24 hundred people, and the other -- we have no state housing atg-

|k''

25 the other beaches.
_
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1 Q Under the transient population column, I believe

s

(_) 2 the figure of 5,750 is listed as a peak population for that -:

3 beach?

4 A For Doheny?

5 Q For Doheny.

6 A Right. that is very close.

7 Q And is that an accurate figure?

8 A They are taken from figures that -- that we

9 compile ourselves, that go into our permanent record.

10 0 And these were provided to the Wilbur Smith

11 people?

12 A Right, yeah. Yes, it was.

(} 13 Q And is the population t!igure of 2,500 for San

14 Clemente State Beach on that page approximately accurate?

15 A It is approximately, sure.

16 Q And the same question for the 4,500 figure listed

| 17 for San onofre State Beach, is that approximately accurate?
|

18 A They are very close.

19 Q Just One other thing. There was a question about

20 the approval or adoption of the radiological emergency

21 response plan for state parks. While you are doing additional

22 work on improving the plan, do you believe it now provides

23 you with an adequate basis to carry out an evacuation if vou

. 24 should need to do so?
I [~s'

i

'''
25 A Well, all the steps are there to carry out the

|
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1 evacuation. We can work from that. Yes, we could get people

(~N\s,) 2 out. .
.

3 MR. ROGIN: Thank you, that would be all I have.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. Stowe, thank you very much. We

5 appreciate your appearance.

6 Let me ask, Mr. Pigott, you indicated a desire to

7 address a couple of other points this af ternoon. *

8 MR. PIGOTT: One of the things we would like to

9 do is to present that particular issue, along with a couple

10 of other procedural things. I think it might be appropriate

11 to try and get through one more subpoenaed witness before

12 risking delay from procedural matters.

() 13 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Good.

14 MR. CASEY: Applicants call as their next witness

15 Fire Chief Ron J. Coleman of the City of San Clemente.

16 Whereupon,

17 RONNIE JACK COLEMAN

18 was called to the witness stand and, having been first duly

,

i 19 sworn by the Chairman, was examined and testified as follows:
1

20 DIRECT EXAMINATION

21 BY MR. CASEY:

22 Q Chief Coleman, could you please state your full

23 name for the record?r

|

24 A My name is Ronnie Jack Coleman.

25 0 And what is your business address, please?

-

y -- , - , , - , . e , , - ,= ,,,,-..--,---- - - . - , .
-
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1 A My business address is 100 Avenida Presidio,

2 San Clemente, Calif ornia ..
-

3 Q Are you appearing today in response to a

4 subpoena issued by order of the Atomic Safety and Licensing

5 Board in this proceeding, dated August 6, and served upon you

6 August 18, 1981?

7 A Yes, I am.

8 Q By whom are you employed?

9 A The City of San Clemente.

10 Q And in what capacity are you employed?

11 A I am the Director of Fire Protection.

12 Q As the Director of Fire Protection, are you also

( ') 13 considered the emergency coordinator for the City of San
'v

14 Clemente?

15 A As a collateral duty, I have:.the designation of

16 deputy director of emergency services.

17 Q Could you please describe your general duties and

18 responsibili ties , first as a fire chief and then as emergency

19 coordinator?

20 A Okay. As Director of Fire Protection, I am

21 responsible for the administration and management of the San

22 Clemente Fire Department, which includes basically three

23 functions, fire suppression or emergency operations, fire

24 prevention, and weed abatement programs.7-

]
25 In addition, I have a collateral duty as the

___ _ . - - - . --
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1 City's communications officer, which means I am responsible

gs
(_) 2 for the licensing and the physical hardware of our e

3 communications system.

4 Primarily my duties and responsibilities involve

5 the planning, implementation, and execution of fire

6 suppression operations in the city.

7 Q Do you have any responsibilities for emergency

8 planning beyond fire?

9 A Yes, I do . As Deputy Director of Emergency

10 Services, I have been given the responsibility of interacting

11 with the preparation of the City's basic emergency operations

12 plan, and the development of those annexes that are designated

'') 13 in the emergency operationa plan.

14

15
.

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

25
,

,

t
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)tpl1 ; Q Could you briefly describe your formal education?
,

2 A Yes. I have an associate of arts degree in

3 fire science technology which was acquired at Santa Ana

4 College in 1973. I have a bachelors degree in political

5 science which was granted by Cal State Long Beach in 1976

6 and I am currently six units shy of my masters degree in

7 Public safety organizational development at Cal State Long

8 Beach.

9 Q Could you briefly describe your professional

10 training peruinent to your role as Fire Chief and Emergency

gy Coordinator for San Clemente?

12 A Yes. In terms of my educational background,

13 in the specific area of fire protection I literally started

l~)(_,' 34 when I was in the Marine Corps in 1957. I was a demolition

15 EPecialist and had a military specialization in nuclear,

16 biological and chemical defense warfare. On completion of

17 my military experience I became a part of the US Forest
.

18 Service and US Park Service for approximately three years,

19 where I was trained in various fields of firefighting. In

20 1962, I went to work for the Costa Mesa Fire Department and
,

|

| 21 went through the various rank hierarchies to ultimately be

22 appointed as the operations chief for the department, which

23 Put me in the area of deve. loping operations manuals, prepara-

24 tion of training programs, and interaction with the city's

25 civil defense program. |

'

.

_ - - -- - . . -



_

8568

[~) 1 I have served in a variety of capacities in the
-N--

2 field of hazardous materials, having two different relation-

3 ships to that. One is that I am a teacher at both the

4 State and the National Fire Academy in the field of hazardous

5 materials and worked as a consultant for ca.ifornia Special-

6 ized Training Institute in hazard materials contingency

P anning. Previously to this appointment I was -- I receivedl7

3 training by the State Office of Emergency Services in RDO 1
'

9 and RDO 2; however, I have subsequently allowed that training

10 level to be relegated to one of my subordinate officers.

Il Q What is RDO 1 and RDO 2, please?

12 A Radiological Defense Officer.

13 Q As the emergency coordinator do you have manage-
p

(_) 14 ment responsibility for the emergency response organization

15 in the City of San Clemente that would be called on to

16 re= pond in the ' event of a radiological emergency?

17 A Yes, sir. I do.

13 Q Could you please generally describe the function
|

19 and responsibilities of that emergency response organization?

20 A The emergency re.nr.ror organization in the City

21 of San Clemente literally 8 consists of the total reso' trees

22 of the City of San Clemente. As counsel is probably aware

23 of, under California Emergency Services Law, in the event of

24 a declaration of local emergency all resources in the

25 community become part of the emergency services organization.

h
(_)

|

|

|

|
1
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(O_) 1 My primary responsibility is in the planning phases, in .

2 support of the city manager, who is the director.of emergency

3 services, utilization of those resources.

4 Q Could you explain the mutual aid relationships

5 that the emergency response organization in the City of San

6 Clemente might call on from the county or the state or the

7 federal government?

8 A The City of San Clemente, like all other munici-

9 palities in California under general law, are signatory to

10 the California Master Mutual Aid Act. Under the California

11 Master Mutual Aid Act, all those resources of other communities

12 which are organized along the lines of fire and police

13 services are available for us undercertain sets of emergencygS
'-

14 conditions. We are the southernmost tip of Orange County,

15 which means that we have available to us all of those resources

16 in Orange County which can be brought to our assistance upon

17 our request. They in turn are part of Region 1, which is the

18 Office of Emergency Services, and we have available under

19 Region 1 those resources that fall into that geographical

20 area.

21 Once those have been exhausted ther. we have to

12 go to the State Office of Emergency Services, which brings to

23 bear other regions throughout the State of Ca.tifornia.

24 Q Could you describe the past -- let's just first

25 start with day-to-day emergency experience this organization'

rx
%
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~(m has had in the City of San Clemente in the last five years?) i,

LJ -

A Are you in reference to actual specific emor-2

3 gencies?

4 Q Yes, I an.

5 A The Emergency Response Agency in San Clemente

6 has been activated several times in the last five years for

7 a variety of emergencies, including several hazardt s

a materials i: 'icents, one major brushfire, a flood, and a

9 landslide operation we were involved in. Ta the last five ,

to years I believe we've declared a state of local emergency

33 three times.

12 O In any of those emergencies have you been called

13 on to perform the protective action which is called evacua-
fm(. 14 tion?

15 A Yes, sir. I have.

16 Q Could you describe your experience in that regard?

17 A We had a brush fire January 21, 1976 that subse-

13 quently resulted in the loss of about 16 homes and evacuation

! 19 of essentially the western quadrant of the city.

| 20 Q And was the western quadrant evacuated?

21 A Yes, it was.

22 Q How many people did that involve?

23 A I can only give you an estimated figure because

24 there were no records kept of the evacuation. The evacuation

25 transpired as a direct result of exposure to the fire and,

l

{
: s

.
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() y as soon as the fire was over, we allowed reentry to the ;

2 areas, so records were kept. But we would estimate that

3 something in the neighborhood of 2000 or 3000 people were

4 moved.

5 Q Did you also evacuate a school or anything like

6 that, any special institutions?

7 A During that exercise, no. During that fire, no, ,

a C Do you have any drill or exercise experience

9 that you customarily go through to keep this emergency res-

ja ponse organization up to speed?
I

yy A Yes. Actually we train on various levels in the

12 community. We have an annual exercise which is used to

13 basically test the emergency operations plan of the city.
m

) This is tested once and sometimes twice a year. In conjunc-i4.,

15 tion with that, we also participate in command post axercises,

16 communications exercisec, et cetera, that test other elements

17 of the plan. Thirdly, we do engage in a -- and participate

18 in the specialized training institute exercises held at

79 San Luis Onispo and participate in those disaster exercises.

20 Q So would it be a correct statement to characterize

21 your answer that there is an or -going training program which

22 includes drills and exercises for t'.ie people in the San

23 Clemente emergency responso organization?

9 .- A It's a ccttil.uous process.

25 0 As fire chief and emergency coordinator, I take

b
V

i

1
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,

-y) 1 it from your testimony that you have been responsible for the
.

.

2 development of the San Clemente emergency operations plan.
~

3 A One of my primary collateral duties is to make

4 sure that that plan is kept up to date on an annual basis.

5 0 Is part of that plan a document entitled the

6 San Clemente Radiological Emergency Response Plan Annex?

7 A Yes. We refer to it as an annex to our basic

8 operations plan.

9 Q What would be the relationship of the annex to

10 the operations plan?

11 A The basic operations plan, in accordance with

12 California emergency services law, establiches all the funda-

13 mental criteria for the establishment of direction and~

14 control of an emergency. This is done in accordance with-

1

15 federal guidelines for basic emergency operations plan that

16 supercedes any causal agent, whether it be an earthquake,

17 landslide, environmental tragedy or whatever. The basic

18 emergency operations plan establishes the policies for the

19 implementation of all of the resources of the community,

20 interfaces our plan with the county's plan, the county plan

21 in turn with the state plan. An annex is a specific area

22 which we address that has specific problems. Our plan
,

!
! 23 currently contains I believe seven annexes other than the

24 radiological one. We have one for earthquakes, hazardous

25 materials in a generic sense, wildland fires, and so forth,

i

.
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( 1 Q Thank you, Mr. Coleman. To your knowledge, did

2 the Federal Emergency Management Agency, when they were

3 reviewing the annex, also review the operations plan?

4 A To my knowledge, they did not take into consider-

5 ation the basic operations plan. They reviewed the annex

6 standing alone.

7 0 Is the plan identified as Applicants' Exhibit

8 No. 55 a true and correct copy of the plan adopted by the

9 city for review by FEMA and immediate Lhplementation, subject

10 of course to on-going review and revision as necessary?

11 A The document thrt I was shown that has been

12 entered into as an exhibit was the draft document that was

13 forwarded by our city council for evaluation by State OES

hiV 14 and FEMA.

15 Q If there were an emergency at SONGS Unit 1 to-

16 morrow would the San Clemente plan which is Applicants'

17 Exhibit 55 be the plan followed by the city in responding

18 to the emergency?

19 A In a general sense, yes, subsequent to the

20 May 13 exercise and many other activities that we have had

21 going on an on-going process. There are amendmer;ts to that

12 that would be utilized that are not shown in that document.

13 Q Are those amendments substantial interms of the
,

24 concept of operations, et cetera, or are they.just -- would

25 you characterize those as fino points?

m

.
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m
( ,) 1 A I would characterize them as being adjustments

,

2 based on our experience in exercising the plan.

3 Q Have standard operating procedures been developed

4 to implement the plan which I have previously identified as

5 Applicants' Exhibit No. 55?

6 A Some of the SOP's are in existence, some are in a

7 draft stage, and some are yet to be formulated.

8 0 What is the schedule for formulating these SOP's,

9 particularly the last category that you referred tc?

10 A We are currently working on an action plan to

11 result in the formulation of all SOP's by approximately

12 October 15 of this year.

13 Q To your knowledge, did the Federal Emergency

14 Management Agency in their review of Applicants' Exhibit

15 No. 55 have access to those SOP's?

16 A They had access to them, but I do not believe

17 that they utilized them in their evaluation.

| 18 Q Are you familiar with a document entitled the
1

19 Interagency Agreement for Evacuation Procedure for the Plume

20 Exposure Pathway Zone for San Onofre Nuclear Generating

21 Station, which is Applicants' Exhibit No. 59, dated December,

22 19807

23 A Yes, I am.

24 Q What is the relationship of the IAP to the

25 San Clemente plan which I have identified as Applicants'

fo
r

|
|

|
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/O y Exhibit .io. 55?'

U .

2 A Essentially the IAEP was an attempt by seven

3 primary response agencies to develop one document that would

4 provide the essential points of coordination between all of

5 us in the event of a complete evacuation. It contained ele-

6 ments of all of our plans that had to do with evacuation

7 routes, decision pointe, and utilization of resources.

3 Q Is it the intention of the city to revise the

9 plan which I have identified as Exhibit No. 35 and the

10 related SOP's, which you have testified to, including the

yy IAEP, which I have identified as Exhibit No. 59, to reflect

i; the experience gained in the exercises and the drills that

13 you have, including the May 13 exercise?

14 A That's correct. As a matter of fact, that

15 Process has been going on since before the exercise. The

16 organization has a membership in a group called the Inter-

17 jurisdictional Planning and Coordinating Committee, which

13 has the function of achieving that goal for all six primary

19 response agencies.>

| 20 Q Is it your professional opinion that the San

. 21 Clemente plan, Applicants' Exhibit No. 55, in its current
!

22 form provides an adequate foundation for responding to an

I 23 emergency with actual or potential offsite consequences at

24 SONGS?
|

25 A In my professional opinion, the evacuation plan

I Cs
V

i

!

I
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-(q
_j i that we have today provides all the fundamental elements to ,

2 conduct an evacuation.

3 Q You refer to it as an evacuation plan. Do you

4 mean an emergency plan and including the evacuation portions

5 of it?

6 A If I can clarify that, our basic emergency opera-

7 tions plan provides the foundation for all actions taken by

8 the City of San Clemente. The Annex provides the basic

9 elements in conjunction with existing SOP's for the decision-

io making process to conduct a variety of protective actions

33 other than evacuation. To answer your question, I believe

12 that the fundamental elements exist for us to conduct an

13 evacuation using that plan and the annex.s

-

14 O Mr. Cramer has testified in the proceeding that

15 Applicants have developed a public education program in the

16 City of San Clemente in consultation and cooperation with the

17 City of San Clemente. Pave you been involved in the develop-

18 ment of this program?

19 A Yes, sir. I have.

20 Q Are there other programs or actions that will be

21 undertaken to provide any additional educational material -

22 besides those-that have been the subject of testimony in -

23 this proceeding by the Southern California Edison Company?

24 A Yes. The city council in the city of San

25 Clemente has taken a position that public education program

n
U

- - - ,q -
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() 1 must be more specific and much more direct than what might

2 appear in some of the other planning efforts. Therefore,

3 we have entered into discussions and negotiation discussions

4 with the Edison Company for the formulation of a public

5 education program specifically for our community.

6 0 And what have been the results of those discussions?

7 A We have a plan in concept which has been discussed
!

a with both the Edison Company and our council and it is cur-

9 rently being reviewed.

10 0 How does the information that has been disseminated

it in the City of San Clemente as weil as the information that

12 you are anticipating distributing in the futuro correspond

13 to the information that is in the plan that you have developed?

(Ds/ 14 A Public education material that has been distributed

15 to the population contains the essential information that

16 comes from the plan as far as evacuation routes are concerned,

| 17 reception and care centers which have been identified in the
|

| 18 plan, and outlines those behavioral things that we feel are

19 important to the successful implementation of the plan.

20 The flyers that were distributed by the Edison Company also

21 contained a tear-off sheet which we asked to be returned to
|

22 us, indicating those areas that we have need for additional

23 work on.

24 The basic brochure that has been sent to the

25 property owners and homeowners in the community, however,

f)1

I [x /
| ,

|

|
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() y was reviewed by my staff and others to make sure that it

substr-tially informs people of what they are expected to do
2

3 in the event we request an evacuation.

4 0 Incidentally, Mr. Coleman, what has been the

5 approximate number of cards that the City of San Clemente

6 has received back as a result of the mailing of the informa-

7 tion pamphlet which we have described in this case as

g Applicants' Exhibit No. 66?

A I'm afraid I don't have the specific number,

because we receive cards back almost daily. But as of about10

yy a week ago I think the number was somewhere around 600.

0 And how is your organization taking care of these
12

special requesta?33
(3(_) A I have designated one member of my staff as ag4

15 public information officer whose sole job it is or has

16 become is to identify the characteristics that these people

17 are identifying on their cards, whether it be hard oftnaring, |

ig disabled, visually impaired, whatever the case may be. We

19 in turn place those into categories and have prepared

20 supplemental follow-up programs which we will be taking

21 back to those people to determine what their specific needs

12 are and how they are going to interface with our transporta-

23 tion FOP's once they are established.

24 0 Have you given any thought to persons that may

25 be handicapped in some fachoin but may have not for some

3
(G

_
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() I reason returned a card? y

2 A We've discussed that, but as of yet we have not

3 done anything directly to find those individuals in the

4 community. I have had interviews with several health and

5 welfare and organizations that are directed towards supporting

6 those people on a daily basis to see if we could develop a

7 data base to find those people.
,

8 Q So you haven't completed the process, but you've

9 got a commitment to try to "ind out if there.are people out

10 there who haven't submitted the response cards?

11 A In the public information matrix that we developed

12 to identify the target audiences that we were going thrcogh

13 we have designated a portion of the plan to find individualsf-s

14 who, for a variety of reasons, are not informed and subse-

15 quently haven't received individual attention.

16 0 will the City of San Clemente assist and

17 participate in the community educational meetings which are

18 currently being scheduled for the City of San Clemente by

19 Applicants?

20 A I specificallyinquested that the Edison Company

21 make it almost mandatory that we do participate, because we

12 want the information to be given out to be very specific as

23 to what our feelings are regarding the planning effort.

24 Q Do you believe that the public education program

25 an it is being implemented and as it is envisioned will

A

,
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1 provide a sufficient opportunity for the citizens of San .

2 Clemente to be aware of the city's emergency plan and the

3 protective steps that they can take or that will be taken

4 on their behalf?

5 A I believe that the public education plan envi-

6 sioned by both the City of San Clemente and by the Edison

7 Company will provide a substantial increase in the average

8 citizen's awareness of emergency operations, period.

9 Q Moving c7 to another topic , Mr. -- Chief

to coleman, excuse me.

11 A Mr. Chief.

12 O Mr. Chief. Mr. Brothers has testified in this

13 proceeding that Applicants have assisted in the development

14 or cn evacuation plan for the City of San Clemente in con-

15 sultation and cooperation with the city. Have you been

16 involved in the development and implementation of evacuation

17 planning for the City of San Clemente?

18 A Yes, sir. I have.

19 0 Did you meet with representatives from Wilbur

20 Smith and Associates to identify evacuation routes, for

21 instance?

12 A We met with Wilbur Smith and Associates to evalu-

23 ate many aspects of the time estimate study that was done

24 for our community.

25 0 How many meetings would you say you had with

if
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() 1 Wilbur Smith and Associates over the period of time of the

2 last two yeara, for instance?

3 A It's over the last year. Probably 10 to 12.

4 Q In those meetings did you participate inthe

5 designation of the evacuation planning subsectors for the

6 City of San Clemente?

7 A I participated along uth several other members

8 of city staff. It should be pointed out that while I am

9 responsible for some of the planning effort, there are other

10 members of the city, such as the chief of police, our

11 traffic engineer, and so forth, that did participate in the

12 discussions.

13 0 Have you reviewed a document which is the evacua-
O
(_/ 14 tion time estimate study which has been referred tu in this

15 Proceeding as Appendix E to Exhibit 51, as well as Applicants

16 Exhibit No. 132, which is a revisica to that study?

17 A If ycu are referring to Revision 2, the answer

18 is yes.

19 ///

20
|
'

21

12

23

| 24

25

Y3
j!
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T12 1 Q Is this study based on the current evacuation

k -) 2 plan as set forth in Section of the City plan, which is "

3 Applicants' number 55?

4 A The current document that you have in the plan

5 does not take into consideration the time estimates that come

6 out of revision 2, because they are different. We have not

7 had an opportunity to interface those new statistics with our

8 existing plan.

9 We are aware of revision 2, and we have met with

10 Mr. Terry Brothers from Wilbur Smith and Associates to examine

11 the methodology so that we can make sure that our plan will be

12 in concern with that study.

(G_,1 13 Q But as far as the routes are concerned, the

14 subsectors, et cetera, the evacuation time estimate study,

15 whether it be Appendix E to Exhibit 51, or Applicants'

16 Exhibit Number 152, which you have referred to as Revision 2,

17 are the routes, the subsectors, the special institutions,

18 reception and care centers, et cetera, consistent with the San

19 Clemente plan?

20 A Yes.

21 Q Do you believe the evacuation time estimates

22 contained in the study, at Appendix E to Applicants' Exhibit

13 Number 51, do you believe those are reasonable, for the City

,e N 24 of San Clemente?
( I

x_/
25 A I have examined the methodology that was used by

_ _
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2 1 Wilbur Smith and Associates, as well as other evacuations that

( 2 have been conducted in other areas of the United States, to 3

3 give -- to develop my own value iudgment, and in my own

4 professional opinion, that given all factors that are related

3 to in that study, that it is a reasonable assumption that an

6 evacuation would be conducted in that period of time.

7 Q Are you satisfied that evacuation planning for

8 the City is minimally adequate to protect the public health

9 and safety?

10 A I am satisfied to the degree that our plans, as I

11 have indicated previously, are undergoing constant state of

12 change, and we have the minimum that is require right now for

-[v}
~

13 the decision-making process.

14 Q In the event of a declared emergency requiring

15 evacuation, Chief Coleman, do you have the legal authority

16 to appropriate the use of private property in support of

17 the emergency response?

i 18 A Under California Emergency Services law, in the

19 event that there is a state of declared emergency, the

20 situation regarding the right of refusal for the use of cer-

21 tain institutions and facilities is somewhat changed from

22 private ownership.

23 For example, the use of a staging area,

24 transportation assembly point, or whatever, if there is a true,,_

N'~') 25 state of declared emergency, then we have the right to

!

- - . . - - . .
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3uti 1 utilize that resource.

13
( ,/ 2 0 Who has the legal authority in the City of San ,

3 Clemente to declare such an emergency?

4 A Myself, the City Manager, and the Chief of Police.

5 Which, by the way, must be ratified by the City Council at its

6 next regular meeting.

7 0 Could you explain who in the City of San Clemente
,

8 is responsible for receiving notification of an emergency at

9 SONGS?

10 A The interagency telephone network ties together

11 the City of San Clemente's emergency receiving center, which

12 is essentially our Police Department dispatch point. This is

(} 13 a facility that is manned on a 24-hour basis to staff the

14 City's 911 receiving center.

15 In the event that the dispatcher, or the person

16 working the dispatch room receives notification of an

17 emergency, they have subsequent means of notifying other

18 individuals to. activate the response organization.

19 0 Can this notification be acheived on a 24-hour

20 per day basis?

21 A Yes.

22 Q Does the person receives this notification have

23 an SOP or a standard operuting procedure to instruct him or

24 her as to how to alert specific individuals within your

O 25 emergency response organization of the occurrence of the

.

. _ . , , , . . , . . - - , . . , , . - . . . , . , , _ . , - -m- -- , - . - _ . , ,,
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' )(m,/ 2 A We have a standard operating procedure that is -

3 part of our city's communications orders, which are

4 promulgated under my direction in cooperation with the Chief

5 of Police. Those SOP's spell out quite specifically what the

6 sequence of events are, to follow in any one of the four

7 classifications of emergency occurring.

8 Q And the four classifications that you are referring

9 to are the classification system for a radiological emergency?

10 A That is correct.

11 Q And the City of San Clemente alerts specific key

12 individuals within your emergency response organization on a

(I~ ) 13 24-hour per day basis?
\_/

14 A Yes, sir. They can.
|

15 0 How would that be done?

16 A By a combination of means. Most emergency

17 services perscanel in the city are equipped with pagers. For

13 example, my -- all members of my staf f are on a 24-hour alert

19 basis. One officer in my organization is always designated to|

|

20 be on standby. He is referred to as a duty officer.

21 There is a paging system in the Police Department.

! 22 There is a paging system that is used in conjunction with
|

23 other members of City staf f also.
,

|'
24 There is a roster kept available of all of the.-

\ )'~'
| 25 telephone numbers of individuals, part of our emergency
1

1

. . . _ , . _ - . _ _ _ _ _ _ . . _ . _ . , _ __ _ _ _ . . . _ ,_ ____ .___. . . _..
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5 1 services organization, and then there is a radio communications

(D
(_/ 2 network that ties some of them together. y

3 0 Were these various means of inforning emergency

4 personnel within the City of San Clemente tested in the May

5 13 exercise?

6 A Yes, they were.

7 Q Were they successfully tested?

8 A We tested every element of the communications

9 system that we could, to a degree that we actually took some

10 people out of the exercise, to simulate that they were not

11 notified, and they found out anyway.

12 Q so, would you characterize the result of that

f) 13 communications exercise a success, or not a success?
w/

14 A We test our communications gear on a daily basis,

15 a weekly basis, and on a monthly basis. In terms of the

16 exercise,we feel that it was essentially nothing more than an

17 extension of those normal testing techniques.
!

18 O Is the person that receives the initial

19 notification the same person that is in charge of requesting

| 20 assistance from other agencies?
l

21 A The person who receives the initial notification

22 is the dispatcher. The dispatcher got very specific
i

23 instructions to notify the on-duty watch commander and the

24 on-duty shift commander from the fire department. Those
7--
\~J

25 individuals have subsequent responsibilities to notify other
|

!
l

|
, , . .-.- . . _ - . - . _
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6 1 members of City staff.

O
.( ,/ 2 The dispatcher is the person who maintains the'

,

3 basic land line communications for the implementation of all

4 of our mutual aid procedures.

5 0 To clarify the record, in the event that you do

6 require mutual aid, how would that decision be made?

7 A That decision will be made by the ranking officer
,

8 in either the police or fire departr.ent, in cooperation with

9 whatever agency is requesting the assistance.

10 0 Could you please describe the means that you

11 would communicate that request for mutual aid from the City

12 to the agency that you would communicate such a request to?

( ) 13 A In Orange County, the entire Master Mutual Aid
'J

14 System is set up through the County of Orange. In the event

15 that we are requesting fire assistance, it goes to station 91,

16 which is the Orange County Fire Department. The Station 91

17 dispatcher har an up to date inventory of all the fire

]* resources in Orange County. If our request exceeds Orange

19 County's capability, they have ' direct communications via

20 land line, teletype and radio with the region of fice, which

21 is in Los Angeles.,

22 In the event of Police Department request for

23 mutual aid, it goes to Control One, which is a facility

24 located on Manchester Street in the City of Orange.

#
25 Control One has all of the necessary land line,

|

__ .__ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ . -, _ _ ___ . _ _ _ . _ . , _ _ . - __
_



-

8588
7 1 radio and teletype links through its f acility to the Califor-

b)\_ 2 nia Highway Patrol, Border Patrol, and all other law ,

3 enforcement agencies in California.

4 Q In your opinion, then, does the City of San

5 Clemente have the capability to respond and to augment the

6 initial response of the city to a radiological emergency at

7 SONGS on a continuous basis?

8 A In our opinion, we have provided the necessary

9 methodology and resources to provide an initial response to an

10 accident.

'

11 Q And -- strike that.

12 Would you please describe the transportation

f'') 13 equipment that would be available to the City for use in
\_ /

14 responding to an incident at SONGS?

15 A The City of San Clemen.te maintains no

16 transportation equipment of its own. We are entirely

17 reliant upon the Office of Orange County through Control One

18 for the use of Orange County Transit District Buses, or

"

19 through the Capistrano Unified School District for the use of

20 the Sch0ol District's buses.

21 We have engaged in discussions with then to

22 determine the proper means of notification and dispatch of

23 the equipment.

24 Q Are you satisfied that sufficient arrangementss

(#>

25 exist to provide such equipment in the event of an emergency''

. _ - , - - - - .- - - - _ . .--
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8 1 at SONGS?

%

s-) 2 A We have been advised by the individuals who have "

3 decision-making responsibilities in both of those

4 organizations that they will respond to our requests.

5 0 Are you going to develop any standard operating

6 procedures pertaining to the acquisition and deployment of

7 such equipment?

8 A Yes, the traffic engineer for the City of San

9 Clemente, under the direction of the public works director

10 has been g.iven specific direction to develop a transportation

11 SCP.

12 0 Will these SOPS be periodically drilled or

(( ) 13 exercised?

14 A These -- all SOPS and all elemer.ts of the annex

15 sooner or later have to be exercised in order to determine

i

16 whether or not the written document can be substantiated by

17 practice in the field.

18 Q Let us put it in one place in the record here.

19 Could you please _just describe the communications equipment

20 or systems that would be available for use in responding to

| 21 an incident at SONGS that are available in the City of San

|
22 Clemente ?

23 A I hope I can remember all of them.

,s 24 0 I hope you can, too.-
I7Q)

25 A We have -- well, first and probably the foremost,

. _ _ - - ._ _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ _ . _ . - _ _ _ _ __ __ _ _. ___.
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9 1 which most everybody is already aware of, is what they call the

A( ,) 2 interagency telephone network. This is commonly referred to -

3 as the quote " yellow phone."

4 The interagency telephone network ties together

5 SONGS with the EOC EOF operation in City Hall, and all of the
,

6 other six primary response agencies. The yellow telephone

7 is primarily for the purpose of bypassing any problems

8 associated with the flooding of the telephone lines. It is a

9 dedicated circuit, and cannot be talked on by anybody else

10 other than those people who possess telephones on that

11 circuit.

12 In addition to that, we have the conventional

13 telephone systems, which are used for passing information{}
14 back and forth between agencies. The City of San Clemente

15 maintains a rather substantial number of extra trunk lines
i

16 into our dimension system, because of that.

17 Third ly , we have a rather exhaustive list of

18 radio frequencies that are available to us on both a fixed

19 and mobile basis. The four five f requencies, seven police

20 f requencies ; we also operate on a local government f requency.

21 We have med-10, which is our paramedic frequency, which we

22 operate on with all the hospitals in Orange County.

23 The system that we have is redundant, in the

24 fact that we have a p.rimary dispatch center located at our
,

\# 25 cityhall/policedepartment, and we also have a mobile

.

!

- -- - . - . . . .-. - - .. - . . - - - -
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10 1 communications van, which is -- has been activated to back up

2 our systems in the event that all of our radios go off the air < e

3 In addition to that, we are also tied together with

4 land lines between our dispatch center and Control

5 One. The land line purpose is so that we can patch through

6 without having to go over the radio for certain types of

7 transmissions.

8 Lastly, if I can recall them all, we have a

9 teletype system, and the teletype system, there is two types.

10 One is called model 40, which we deal with the law enforcement

11 network in Orange County. We transmit and receive messages

12 back and forth over that.

/'' 13 The second one is a teletype system that wasb)
14 installed by the Applicant for the purpose of communicating

15 between our EOC and their f acility down at SONGS. That is

16 kind of a thumbnail sketch of them.

17 0 You did a very good job.

18 Could you explain how this communications network,

19 which you have established in the City of San Clemente, can

20 interface with the communications networks established by the
( ,

21 other response agencies that you would participate in an

22 emergency response?

23 j A First off, in Orange County, all of the fire

24 departments interf ace automatically. We have four-channel

O- 25 radio capability in fire units, and those four channels consist

- _. _ _ _ _ . _- . . _ _



'
--

8592
1 of channel one, which is our primary response channel on a

O)\- 2 day to day basis, channel 2, which is a countywide master ~

3 mutual aid frequency, channel 3, whlch is a command frequency,
'

4 and channel 4, which is an internet f requency, and we all

5 share those radios.

6 In the case of the police department, they have

7 seven frequencies they operate on, and one of them is called
.

8 orange south and orange north, which we are allowed to use for

9 mutual aid frequencies, and all vehicles interface with all

10 other vehicles.

11 Q And there are SOPS in the City of San Clemente

12 for the use and operation of your communications equipment?

(s
| q_,) 13 A That is correct.
.

14 Q Does San Clemente have an emergency operations

15 center?

16 A The EOC at the current time is located in the

I 17 fire department's training room at 100 Presidio.

|

18 Q And could you just describe its features, please ?

19 A Essentially it is a room that is equipped with

1

20 l telephone networks which are not hooked up on a day to day

21 basis. They are only activated in the event the EOC is activ- ;

22 ated. This room is equipped with displays, maps, the necess-

23 ary support materials that would be required by the staf fing

24 of an EOC.
s

|
'

This room is approximately 20 by 25 feet in
"

25

i

l

!

._ __ . _ _ _ __ _ _ _ . _ _ __ .. .__ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ . . . _ . _._
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1 dimension at this time, and is also tied together with our

() alarm receiving center and our dispatch center by land line.2 m

3 Q Who is recponsible for the maintenance and tne

4 readiness of the EOC?

5 A My department.

6 O How quickly can tha EOC be made operational?

7 A The EOC can be activated on a -- substantially

8 activated in approximately 15 to 20 minutes.

9 Q And when would the EOC be made operational in

10 the event of a radiological emergency at SONGS?

11 A The EOC is activated automatically when we go to

12 an alert status.

ff' )' 13 Q Was the EOC activated during the May 13 exercise?
%/

14 A Yes, it was.

15 Q And will it be activated during future exercises?

16 A Yes, it will.

17 Q Are there SOPS that deal with the operating of

18 the EOC?

19 A There are actually two SOPS. One is called the

20 EOC, and the other one is called the EOF SOP because they have

21 to work in concern with one another, and there is a draft of

22 that document in existence right now.

23 Q That is good time -- your testimony provides a

24 good time. Could you clarify the distinction between the
p-

N~']
25 San Clemente EOC and the f acility that is referred to as thei -

1
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1 emergency operations facility?

O
- 2 A The EOC is a location in the City of San Clemente "

3 where the primary response agencies under our jurisdiction

4 meet in conjunction with the city manager to formulate

5 decisions and activities for the use of our resources. It is

6 an emergency operations center.

7 The EOF is -- excuse me, let me digress.

8 The EOC in our case can be activated for a variety

9 of other emergencies, i.e. a ficod, earthqueke, whatever the

10 case may be. The EOC functions primarily in the interests of

11 the city and its decision-making processes.

12 The EOF, on the other hand, is actually a

() 13 f acility that houses Edison Company personnel who are part of

14 the decision-making ground, and the ODAC, which is the offsite

I

15 dose assessment center.'

i

16 The EOF is primarily a location where those

17 individuals get together to receive information regarding

18 offsite consequences or discharge of radioactivity, and in

19 turn provide analysis of that information to forward to our

20 EOC.

21 Q Are t.he EOC and the EOF physically separated at

22 all?

23 A At this time, they are. During the May 13

24 exercise, they were not.

L
25 0 Why was that change made?

. . . _ . - ._ - .. . . _ . . , . _ . . _ . _ - - .. _ _ _ _ _
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1 A We didn't have time to finish completing our

it,, )
"' / 2 remodel and relocation of the telephone circuits, and so forth "'

,

3 that are required for an effective separation of the two

4 units.

5 Q But the remodeling has now been completed, and

6 the EOF is now totally separate from the EOC at this time?

7 A No, the remodeling is not comple ted . It is just
.

8 in process right now.

9 Q When do you expect the remodeling to be complete?

10 A We hope to have that completed by sometime in the

11 middle cf October also.

I

12 O Will the newsmedia be excluded f rom the EOC, the'

(( )
'

13 San Clemente EOC?

14 A Yes, it will be.

15 Q Who will brief the media at the EOC before the

16 emergency media center is established?

17 A The City has a public information officer. As a

18 matter of fact, we have two, and it is our intent to, in the

19 event that we have an activation ofifour EOC, to provide

20 briefings to the press through the proper use of the media

21 center.|

!

| 22 Our public information officer would receive his
1
1

23 or her instructions from the director of emergency services,1

24 who is the city manager. As soon as the event escalated to a

| 25 point where the newsmedia center would be activated, then we

.
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8596 1 would refer all press matters to that f acility.

(~hx> 2 0 Moving on, who is responsible for notifying and -

3 providing instruction to the general public within the City of

4 San Clemente, of an incident that has occurred at SONGS?

5 A Well, that direct responsibility would be the

6 public information of ficer. The decision to implement that

7 would be that of whoever is responsible for the EOC.

8 Q And who is responsible for the EOC?

9 A The ranking command officer who is in charge of

10 the City at the time of the emergency.

11 Q And who could that be?

12 A It can be anyone from an on_ duty shift commander

(i, 7 13 from the fire department all the way through the City Manager
/

<

x)
14 Q What are the means by which this notification and

15 instruction to the public would be given in the City of San

16 Clemente ?

17 A A variety of means. One is that we would

18 implement the Orange County EBS system through Control One.

19 We currently have a county-wide emergency broadcast system,

20 which is under the jurisdiction of Mr. Don Porman (ph) from

21 Orange County.

22 The second mea .s that L>uld be implemented is

23 through the use of our what we call hot lines with KOA radio

g- 24 station, which is located in our city.

N.]
15 Q Could you describe that hot line in greater detail

_ _ _ _ _ __
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8597 1 for us, please ?

qk_) 2 A We have a telephone in our EOC which is a ringdown ,

3 circuit between us and the local radio station. This has been

4 installed for a variety of reasons, and not specifically for

5 SONGS.

6 By lif ting the telephone, I can talk automatically

7 to the man who is in the newsroom at KOA radio station, and

3 get information out over the air either by tape or by direct

9 contact.

10 Q If necessary, does the Cit of San Clemente have

11 the resources to circulate in the strests of San Clemente with

12 a PA system of any kind?

/ ) 13 A In our original p lan , back prior to the
J

14 installation of sirens and so forth, it was originally

15 intended that law enforcement vehicles and/or fire vehicles

16 or any number of oth,r vehicles with public address systems
i

17 would be utilized to give information out in that fashion.

18 We have a limited r. umber of resources to be able

! 19 to implement that.

|

| 20 Q How many police cars in the City of San Clemente

21 have the public address system capability?

22 A All of them.

23 Q And how many police cars are there in the City
.

24 of San Clemente?

O'
25 A It depends on the day of the week, and which ones

i

I
l

l
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1 are broke. It v;1 ries. Probably I would say that we have --

2 I have seven fire trucks that . equipped with public address y

3 systems, and I would say there is probably 12 to 14 police

4 vehicle.s that are so equipped.

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16
.

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

O
2s
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Ok / 13 kl O You mentioned the siren system. Has the sirenT i ym

2 system been installed in the city of San Clemente?

3 A The siren system is installed, but it is not

4 a turnkey operation as of yet. We still have not actually

5 turned them on and activated them.

6 Q Are there plans to do that?

7 A Yes, we are currently waiting on the comple-

8 tion of the siren agreement between ourselves and the

' Edison Company to consummate that relationship which we

10 will receive the keys for the siren at that time. I have

II been informed that we will probably be turning che sirens

12 on for a full on test sometime during the week of November

'
N 2nd.

14
Q Are you -- do you plan to develop a standard

15
operating procedure for the use of the siren system?

16
A That is correct.

17
Q Do you have SOPS covering the dissemination

18
of instructions to the general public?

19
A In our basic annex we have several model

20
press releases which were patterned after the Orange County

press releases, which we do plan on utilizing. In fact,

during one of our exercises we made some mock tapes just

to see how they would work. However, there is additional
24

information being promulgated by the PIO group right now
25

'C- s\J

.

9
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13 k2 1 which would probably be more up to date and would be used. m

2 Q Could you generally describe how you might

3 coordinate this public notification system with the other

4 jurisdictions --

5 A one of the --

6
Q -- involved?

A -- purposes of the interjurisdictional agree-

8 ment, of course, was to make sure that nothing is given

9
out prematurely, and that if anything is given out, it is

10
given out in a fashion which is not contradictory to each

11
other. Therefore, it has been pretty much our agreement

1
that whenever we give out public information, if the news

13

(~'} media center has been activated, that the information will

\ ../ 14
go to the media center and be distributed af ter it has beer.

15
processed by that group. We also reserve the right, how-

16
ever, that in the event of a major emergency when there is

no reflex time, that information would be released by the

city through the Orange County EBS system.

Q In the whole area of coordination, what steps
20

have been taken since the exercise to better coordinateg

the planning and the implementation of aspects of this
12

particular contingency --
23

A Probably the most significant event has b-en24

the formation of what we call the interjurisdictional25

o
i b

.,

.
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O
L- k3 1 planning committee. I am the chairman of that committee c.

2 and it consists primarily of the six primary response

3 groups, Camp Pendleton, California State Parks, City of
4 San Juan Capistrano, County of Orange, City of San Clement.a,

5 County of San Diego.

6 As a result of that committee, we meet approxi -

7 mately every two to three weeks right now. W e are attempt -

8 ing to meet the statements forwarded us as a result of the
' FEMA evaluation, those findings that were forwarded to

IC us from Dr. Mary Francis Reed in the state, and those

11 things that we ourselves determined needed to be changed
12 as a result of the exercise.

13 The IJPC is an ad hoc group in that it has''

%_/ 14
no legal authority,in itself. Its primary job is to pre-

15
pare a new document which we will all sign to resolve some

16
of the issues that were raised during the exercise.

17

Q And this document will contain joint standard
18

operating procedures primarily?

A Primarily joint SOPS that we all agree to

I operate by. By virtue of the way that the California
| 21

general law w rks, and the way that most of us are a part
22

f the California Master Mutual Aid system, we didn't
23

feel it was necessary to sign any additional agreements
24

|

| 25 regarding the use of resources, because those in fact

.

,-- ,y, - , . -- -
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( \
(_,/ k4 i were already covered by law. We felt that however there y

2 was an absolute necessity to get all of the SOPS in each

3 city on the same track.

4 Q Would you please describe what protective

5 action San Clemente might take in an emergency?

6 A We have examined the protective action guide-

7 lines produced by EPA and numerous other agencies and main -

8 tained the ability to implement a variety of protective

9 actions ranging from no action at all to complete total

10 evacuation.

II It includes such things as sheltering, incre-

12 mental evacuation, and so forth.

13
0 Who was responsible for making protective(' 14

action decisions in the city of San Clemente?

15
A Responsibility for actually making the decision

16
rests with the director of emergency services or his

17
designated representative in the EOC.

18

Q And how will your decisions regarding protec-
19

( tive action within the city be coordinated with o'ther
| 20
l jurisdictions, especially the primary response organiza-

21
|

| tions that you previously referred to in your testimony?
| 22

A Essentially by threa ways. One is the fact --

NR case and the EOC we have several liaisons present.
24

We have an Orange County liaison. We have a San Diego
25

.hs
U

|
|
| .

|
I

|

|
t
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O( / k5 i liaison and so forth. Any time a decision would be made e

2 to institute any protective action whatsoever, there would

3 be two things occur. One is there would be consultation .

4 with the ODAC to make sure that this protective action

5 guideline was based on accurate data. Secondly was to

6 coordinate with liaisons to make sure that we weren't
7 doing anything that was premature, counterproductive to

,

8 other agencies, and then thirdly, the director of emergen-

9 cy services would eithcr use the interagency telephone
10 network or one of our back-up systems to coordinate with

II the other agencies to tell them what we were doing.
12

O Would you -- would one of the factors -- one

13 of the principal factors that you would consider in making-

14x_/ protective action recommendations be the recommendations
15

coming from SONGS itself?
,

( 16
A It is our opinion that because of our monitor-

17'

ing capability and because of our communications radio'

18
network and so forth, that the prircary factors regarding

19
the decision would be weather conditions, information

20
coming out of ODAC, and our assessment of what particular

danger might be inherent in the protective action itself.

O During the May 13th exercise, FEMA expressed

its concern that San Clemente and the city of San Juan
24

Capistrano had difficulty coordinating protective actions.
25

i l'
! c
; \__-

!

,

.
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O#k6 i Do you agree with the FEMA assessment? -

2 A No, I don't.

g Q Could you explain your reasons why?

4 A I was personally in contact with Mr. Bill

5 Murray from the city of San Juan several times during the

6 exercise and we discussed extensively what the city of

7 San Clemente wanted to do, and he discassed his point of.

8 view also. Prior to the actual implementation of our

9 simulated decision, that conversation was repeated by

10 Mr. Murray and my city manager, Mr. Carvallo. It is my

II opinion that whoever was the FEMA evaluator charged with
12 that responsibility was looking at the wrong person at the,

I3 wrong time.
N' 14

Q Well, in any event, have SOPS or other pro-

15
cedures been prepared to better coordinate actions between

16
all the various jurisdictions in this area, making a pro-

17
tective action recommendation?

| 18
i A Yes, as a matter of fact, the IJPC is currentl:(
l 19

| evaluating the establishment of what we call go, no go
| 20

| propositions, and the go, no go decision is basically a
| 21

set of standard procedures that will be implemented auto-

|
matically, unless they are intervened by a decision maker,

,

s3
as opposed to the other way which is -- you have got to

|
get all the data to make a decision, and the approach we

25
[

|

-L)

.
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ON/ k7 i are taking now is that the decision is already made, and -

2 you can only stop it.

3 Q Moving on to another topic, who is responsible

4 for coordinating radiological emergency training in the

5 city of San Clemente?

6 A My fire marshal, battalion enief Gary L.

7 Carmichael.
~

8 Q Do you have plans to -- ongoing plans to train

' your -- the personnel within your emergency response or-

10 ganization in radiological emergency response?

II A At the current time about 60 percent of my

12 firemen are already trained as RDO ones through the
,

13
''; Castedo yes system, and about 50 percent of my men have

l 14_s
been through the peacetime radiation incident trrining

15
program.

16
The fire marshal himself is a graduate of the

17
Nuclear Training Center site in Las Vegas, Nevada. We

18
have a rather comprehensive hazardous materials training

|

program, including a hazardous materials response team

that includes radiological training as part o f it.
21

j

Q As part of your training effort, do you plan'

to participate in whatever radiological training programs
[
' might be offered by the Applicants in this regard?

g,

A M st definitely.
25

O
V

.
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D
x/ k8 1 Q How often will the training be provided? .

-

2 A At the current time, the interjurisdictional

3 committee is evaluating setting up an annual chronology

4 of classes that we believe should be held on essentially

5 three levels, the decision making level whichis upper level

6 management, mid management J evel which is managing of the
? resources, and then field operations level which has to

8 do with monitoring and so forth.

' The chronology of classes that we are going

10 Lo suggest at this point is not complete.

11
Q M-hmm. Are there SOPS for training?

12 A There is no SOP for training and radiological

13

(-s by itself. We have as one of his responsibilities, my

~' departments operations officer is in charge of training,
15

and it is up to him to find those opportunities that are
16

available and utilize them.
17

Q Could you please describe for us the radiologi-
18

cal monitoring capability, both from an organizational

point of view that now exists for monitoring and assessing
offsite consequences within the city of -- let me -- strike

the whole question. I will try it again.

Could you please describe for us the radiologi-
| 23
| cal monitoring system and organization that now exists

24

for monitoring and assessing offsite consequences of a25
,

n

.

m

e
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I

k9 y radiological emergency at SONGS within the city of Sans -

2 Clemente?

3 A The responsibility for radiological monitoring

4 falls under fire marshal Carmichael's area of responsibili -

5 ty. He, as I ment.oned earlier, is a graduate of ATS

6 and upon complction of NTS gave us an inventory of all the

7 equipment that we felt was necessary. This includes an

8 array of instrumentation from airborne samplers through

9 pancake probes, through the dosimeters and so forth that

10 we use.

II Approximately nine of my firemen have been

12 trained as radiological monitoring team leaders. These

13
fx individuals have been taught the techniques of survey

(') 14
j and recording to report back to the ODAC.
I 15
l The current capability that we have r.ght now --

16
I believe we have three airborne samplers and a to,al of

17
nine instruments.

18

Q Are you satisfied that the radiological moni-
,

'

19
toring and dose assessment capability within the city of

20
San Clemente is adequate, given the availability of other

means for doing that available from the Applicants?

A We believe, of course, that our monitoring

team's primary role is to reinforce our EOC's information
4

|

| regarding any offsite consequences of radiation. The
25

I

p/
\_

|

.



_

--

8608-

^
kl0 1 purposc of our monitoring team is not necessarily to

2 be abic co project what doses might be, but rather to

3 identify exactly what they are in the field. We feel

4 that our current system is the beginning of the radiologi-

5 cal monitoring capability that will have to be expanded

6
upon as circumstances change in the community.

7
Q Currently.

8
A Currently it is adequate for the level that

9
we have to monitor for any kind of a plume assessment.

10
0 Moving back to the IJC -- IJCP, the interjuris--

11
dictional planning committee, do the Applicants have a

12
representative on that committee?

13
I~ sl A Yes, they do.
\_/ 14

O And who would that representative be?

| A G lly speaking it is Mr. Pilmer.

you have general plans for recovery andO us

reentry to the city of San Clemente following an emergency
3,

involving SONGS?
39

A According to our plan, according to our annex,20

recovery reentry is actually a responsibility of the
21

12 county and the state, and our plan essentially stops at

23 the evacuation of the community. We are currently working

!

I 24 on SOPS for such things as control of our city employees

25 once the evacuation has occurred, so we can maintain

l

.

.. _.
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fy
O kil 1 telephone, radio and other types of contacts with them. "

2 We do net have as part of our plan a specific

3 SOP for the recovery and reentry into the city.

4 Q In your professional opinion, Chief Caleman,

5 do you believe that the current state of amergency prepare i-

6 ness for the city of San Clemente provides reasonable

7 assurance that the offsite transient and permanent. popula-

8 tion within the city of San Clemente can be evacuated or '

' otherwise protected in the event of a radiological emer-

10 gency with offsite consequences occurring at SONGS 2 cad
II

37

12 A It is a pretty long question, but I think

13
/~T essentially I would have to say that yes, I believe there

- 14 is reasonable assurance that we can condust an evacuation.
15

0 What steps are you -- you have referred at
16

length to steps being taken to maintain and further improv e

17
the preparedness of the city in this regard. I would

18
like to refer you in particular to Applicants' Exhibit
Number 133, which is a listing of particular criterion,

NUREG 0654, which Mr. Murri previously has testified:should

be looked at a little bit more deeply, based upon the
22

RAC review c3mments. Have you had an opportunity to re-
23

view that list?24

A Yes, I have.
25

'

)
J

.
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w/ k12 3 Q And are the various conments thac are containe<1 ,

2 in the -- in Applicants' Exhibit ELM-9, for instance,

3 which are just a recitation, if you will, of the comments

4 in 'the FEMA RAC review comments of April 27, 1981. Do

5 you agree-with those comments that were made by FEMA?

6 A Not in all cases. I believe that in some

7 cases FEMA, by virtue of the time frame they were operating
8 under, failed to adequately look at supportive documenta-
' tion that was in existence but was not requested of us to

10 forward at the time. To be very specific, such things as

11 our city's emergency operations plan talks about certain
12 things that they refer to as should be in the annex, and
13

we felt that is redundant.

O 14 In some cases the findinos -that were stated
15 by FEMA were in concert with our own findings, ones that
16 we had already reasonably predicted were going to be
17

problems to begin with.
18

As far as Mr. Murri's comments, I read the
19

comments, those that are directed towards improvements,
i and I can state categorically that in almost all cases

21

those factors are being taken into consideration by the

preparation of SOPS or the IJPC.
,

0 Have you reviewed a document which has been
24

referred to in this proceeding as the interim findings
25

Yv

.
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kl3 1 of FEMA on offsite emergency response plans for San Onofre ,

2 dated June 3rd, 1981, as those findings pertain to San

3 Clemente?

4 A Yes, I have read that. document.

5 Q Do you believe that these findings are appro-

6 priate or accurately reflect the current state of pre-

7 paredness of the city of San Clemente for Sn emergency

8 involving San Onofre Nuclear Generating Station?
' A I believe the comments are appropriate in the

10 fact that any kind of a plan needs to be periodically

II tested and evaluated, therefore we believe that FEMA not

12 only had their responsibility, but the obligation to con-

13 duct that evaluation. We do not agree with the accuracye
I
\ 14

of them, however.

15
0 What do you think leads to your disagreement?

16
A Difference in the evaluatorc, understanding

17
exactly what our processes were in Orange County for the

18
implementation of our annexes.

19
Q How long did the Federal Emergency Management

Agency spend in the City of San Clemente reviewing your

plans?

- A To the best of my knowledge they spent no

time in the city reviewing the plans. They were given
24

the plans in San Francisco, and,the evaluation was done
25

10
U

.
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- kl4 i prior to their arrival in San Clemente. The FEMA evalua- "

2 tors spend approximately a day and a half pr - to the

3 exercise working with the controllers, but they were not

4 evaluating the plan at that time.

5 0 So did -- to answer the question,.do you

6 believe that the FEMA findings accurately reflect the

7 current state of preparedness of the city of San Clemente

8 for an emergency involving SONGS?
I A No, I do not.

30 Q In your professional opinion, what do you

II think that finding should be at this time?

12 A If you ask me what the findings should be,

13
the value judgments placed upon behaviorial aspects that

's 14
were cited in the FEMA findings are probably relatively

15
true. As far as individuals doing certain things, one of

16
the FEMA statements regarding how crowded our EOC was

17
rather interesting in view of the fact that most of the

la

people in the EOC were evaluators.
19

Therefore, my perception of what the findings
,

should be is that the ?EMA group should have spent more

time onsite with us talking about the specifics that were

addressed in both our city's emergency operations plan,

ur fire department operations document, our communications
24

document, our municipal code, and a master mutual aid
25

O.t

G
.
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k_'k15
"

1 contracts, and so forth, to gain a much better picture

2 of how the system is supposed to function in California,
3 as" opposed to how it is supposed to function under NUREG
4 oS64.

5 0 In your professional opinion, do you belleca
6 that there is adequate capability within the city of San

7 Clemente to implement its emergency response plan for
8 San Onofre Nuclear Generating Station?

9
A I believe we have the ability to. implement

to
our emergency operationsrplan.

11
MR. MC CLUNG: Pardon me. Could I have a

12
clarification for the record of which particular FEMA

13

(~N
findings the ;Ktness was talking about? It got a little

s- 14
unclear there for n moment which ones he was referring to

15
at any given time. I don't believe the June 3rd, 1981

interim findings contain any reference to San Clemente --

WITNESS COLEMAN: Yes, they do.

MR. MC CLUNG: -- per se.
9

JUDGE KELLEY: Well, Mr. Casey, I would like
20

to interrupt myself. It seemed to me that the line of
21

questioning directed to the Witness!s opinion abo 9t the12

FEMA findings was quite vague and I am not sure indeed
23

that it is at all useful since it is not tied to any24

25 specific deficiencies, any specific findings, unless it

O'

(_/

'

.
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'-- k16 i should develop, and I frankly don't remember the findings "

2 about if the criticisms about San Clemente were like one

3 criticism, then it could only be that one the Witness was

4 referring to, but this rather. general testimony about the

5 disagreement.doesn't seem to me gets us very far.

6 Noti, if you want to get into that -- now we

7 can bring this out in cross-examination, but if you want

8 to get into the Witness's opinions on the FEMA findings

' with respect to San Clemente, could you get much more

10 specific than you were in the last five minutes?

11

12

13

.p)
14s-

is

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

(D,

.
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fs

( ) tp#14 1 MR. CASEY: Certainly, Your Honor.

2 : JUDGE KELLEY: Let me ask -- excuse me -- but

3 for this question were you at the end of the presentation?

4 MR. CASEY: Yes, Your Honor.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: The witness has been on the stand
'

6 a little over an hour. Perhaps we could take a shcrt break

7 here and you can think about the question and what further

a question you would want to put to him, if any, in light of

9 the question I put to you, and then we'll get onto cross

10 shortly after we resume.

11 MR. CASEY: Very good.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Now it is eight minutes

13 after two o' clock. We'd like to pick up no later than
-s

14 20 after.

15 (A brief recess)

16 JUDGE KELLEY. Back: on the record. We will resume

*
17 the direct.

18 MR. CASEY: Before the break there was some

19 confusion created regarding which documents Mr. Coleman --

20 Chief Coleman -- was referring to. I'd just like to go back
|

21 a little bit in the testimony and clear that up.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: The documents and also, if you
|
! 23 want to elicit his opinion about the FEMA findings, just

| 24 which findings you have in mind, right?
i

! 25 MR. CASEY: Yes.
|

0

-
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O) 1 BY MR. CASEY:t
\~/ "

2 Q The first document that FEMA published was a

3 document referred to as the informal PEMA-RAC review

4 comments on off-site radiological emergency response plans,

5 which was dated April 27, 1981. The City of San Clemente

6 plan was reviewed in that document. Referring now to

7 Applicants' Exhibit ELM-9, which has been identified in this

8 Proceeding as Applicants' Exhibit No. 113, you will see in

9 front of you a recitation of the particular FEMA-RAC comment

to on the City of San Clemente plan- and then in the other column

(3 an NUS response to that comment. Just generally speaking,

12 have you reviewed this exhibit?

13 A Yes, I have.
9s

'

14 Q And again generally speaking, do you agree that--

15 the steps recommended by NUS to be taken in the dccument

16 which has been identified as Applicants' Exhibit No. 133

17 under the column labeled the City of San Clemente, are being

la taken as part of this on-going development of the SOP's that

19 you have been describing in your testimony?

20 A I think I can answer that. The FEMA-RAC comments,

21 which I have the document here fresh in my memory, the FEMA-
|

12 RAC documents which were demonstrated are listed on the left-

23 hand side of the paper, have been responded to by us in a

24 fashion similar to what NUS did independently. I can cate-

25 gorically state that in most cases where FEMA or RAC has made

fG

. - - - .. _ . . . - _ _ - ._ . - - .



8617

n
( 1 1 a comment, we have either agreed with thatcomment and have

-

,

xJ ,

2 done something about it in our planning process or we have

3 disarreed with them and given them the reason why we dis-

4 agree.

5 Q For purposes of clarifying the point that arose,

6 could you give us a couple of examples of where you have

7 disagreed with the FEMA-RAC comments?

8 A Well, I can give you one specific one right off

9 of page 35, which starts out, quote "There does not appear

10 to be any mention throughout the plan of any volunteer

11 agencies with disaster responsibilities, i.e., the Red

12 Cross." W3 did not feel that it was necessary to identify in

13 our annex the utilization of the American Red Cross because

O)(ms 14 that is contained in our basic plan for all disasters.

15 The current provisions for implementation of Red Cross,

16 Salvation Army, and all other volunteer agencies supercedes

17 the causal agent. It is related to the use of them as a

18 resource to the entire community; therefore, we felt that

19 any criticism by FEMA or RAC because we did not mention the

20 Red Cross in the annex was essentially redundant.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Excuse me. The reference to page
,

12 35, I believe it was. Is that the exhibit that is already

23 in evidence?

24 MR. CASEY: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Now I Delieve the witness indi-

bo

I
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ym() I cated that the City of San Clemente quite separately from ,

2 NUS had prepared some responses.

3 MR. CASEY:' That's correct.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: To the FEMA-RAC criticisms. Now

5 is that -- that's a document?

6 MR. CASEY: Yes, it is.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: Is that in evidence?

8 WITNESS COLEMAN: No, it is not.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. Casey?

10 MR. CASEY: That is a correct statement.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: It has been referred to as the

12 city's -- by this witness -- as the city's responses to this

13 FEMA-RAC criticism. Any reason not to put it into evidence?
,

\
/ 14 MR. CASEY: No, there is no reason. If you want

15 it in evidence, we can.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: A problem with that from the

17 other parties?

18 MR. HOEFLING: No problem from the Staff.

19 MR. MC CLUNG: We would appreciate it.

20 MR. CASEY: We'll supply it.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Go ahead.
2:

22 BY MR. CASEY:

23 Q Referring to adocument dated June 3, 1981, from

24 Brian Grimes te John Dickey entitled Subject: , Interim

25 Findings and Determination Relating to the Status of State

(OwJ

.

. - - . - - - y



8619

() 1 and Local Emergency Response -- strike that -- Emergency

2 Preparedness for the San Onofre Nuclear Generating Station,

3 Unita 2 and 3. Do you have a copy of that document in front

4 of you?

5 A No, I don't.

11

6' JUDGE KELLSY: Is this something that is already

7 in evide: ce?

3 MR. CASEY: This is the FEMA findings. I don't

9 know if they are technically in evidence. We can offer them

10 at this tims or we will supply it.

31 JUDGE KELLEY: The findings of June 37

12 MR. CASEY: Yes.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: I don't think they are in.

14 MR. CASEY: I don't think they are, either.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: I think Mr. Pigott thought earlier

16 it's not uomething he thought you should sponsor.

17 MR. CASEY: That's right. And we will'not sponso: :

13 it but for --

19 JUDGE KELLEY: One way or another it is going to

20 get into the case, so I think --

21 MR. CASEY: It is just for purposes of identifica--*

|

! 12 tion.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.
,

| 24 BY MR. CASEY:
i

| 25 Q Have you reviewed that document?

p
V
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() y A Yes. I have seen the document before.

2 0 And do you believe that the overall finding that

3 the implementation capability of the off-site assistant

4 agencies, which include the City of San Clemente, is inade-

5 quate is appropriate or accurately reflects the current

6 state of the preparedness for the City of San Clemente for

7 an emergency involving SONGS?
.

8 A I cannot speak for any other agency that is

9 referred to in this document; however, I do take exception

10 with the stat' ment that says "however, until corrective

yy actions have been taken, the off-site capability for imple-

12 mentation of plans is not considered adequate". That's the

33 thing I take exception with in terms of our particular
,_

( y4 community.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Does the FEMA statement explicitly

16 refer to San Clemente or is it just a general statement?

17 I'm asking counsel here.

18 MR. CASEY: We have interpreted that statement

19 to refer to each of the plans that are referred to in that

20 sentence, including San Clemente.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. But it's not a finding

22 that singles out the City of San Clemente, right?

23 MR. MC CLUNG: No, sir. It does not.

24 MR. CASEY: That would be correct, but we just
,

25 wanted to make it clear in the case of each plan. Does that

rr
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f~%q ,) I clarify for the Board what we were talking about before the ,

2 break?

JUDGE KELLEY: Well it cc tainly helps. As3

I recall, though, the discussion went to criticisms and-

4
'

findings by FEMA in rather general terms and tne witness'
5

6 general terms disagreement with them and I may not be fairly

characterizing it, that's just my recollection. And it was7

concerning that generality that seemed to me we were getting8

unduly fuzzy. Perhaps the course of cross examination will9

take care of that. It does help. Thank you.
10

MR. CASEY: Excuse me. I agree with theyy

generality that that question has to be asked. It derives
12

fr m the generality of the finding itself.
13

O)t JUDGE KELLEY: Well, let's see where cross takes
_ 94

us in this regard.
15.

MR. CASEY: No further questions of this witness.16

We will tender him for cross examination at this time.17

JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. That'll be Ms.18

Gallagher.
39

CROSS EXAMINATION20

BY MS. GALLAGHER:21

12 Q Chief Coleman, you mentioned that you have

| capability through KWAY to be in contact with the radio23

24 station and you said either by tape or direct contact.

25 Could you please enlarge upon that?

|

n
V

,
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I) 1 A Yes. What I mean by that, Ms. Gallagher, is that
N_/ ~

2 when we make contact with KWAY we have one of two choices.

3 The individual who is operating the radio station can either

4 put us on tape, which means he puts a small cassette in that

5 can be replayed time and time again, or we can literally go

6 out over the air directly.

7 Q I see. Thank you. In regard to the inter-

8 jurisdictional committee that you are working with at present ,

9 you said that there were issues during the exercise that

to arose. Would one of them be the idea of incremental evacua-

11 tion versus evacuation of outlying areas prior to San

11 Clemente?

13 A That's correct. That is one of the issues.
r'%
!s,) 14 Q Can can you tell me what steps, if any, have

15 been taken towards adopting an incremental evacuation
.

16 approach?

17 A Yes. One of the things that we have accomplished

18 with the group is in our meetings have discussed a decision

19 model that will allow all of us to agree that certain events

20 will occur in certain sequences and that we will agree to

21 abide by those policies in advance of an accident. One of

22 the concerns, of course, is that an evacuation we start

23 prematurely in areas where we have not sanctioned it nor

24 have taken the necessary precautions. So the. jurisdictional

25 committee, interjurisdictional planning committee, has met

!f
f i
V
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l'') I to establish some standard operating procedures for the
(_/ "

2 actual implementation of the decision to evacuate.

3 0 And is there any reason to believe that if this

4 is adopted by this committee it could be agreed upon as

5 Part of the interagency plan?

6 A We anticipate that it will be agreed upon as

7 Part of the interagency plan. We feel it is important to

8 the implementation of the entire plan that we all operate

9 off of the same set of policies.

10 Q Does this reflect -a concern about the impact of

11 so-called spontaneous evacuation on evacuation of more

12 central areas?

13 A What it does is give recognition to the fact

(s w) 14 that evacuations are a process which, if done systematically
,,

15 and done in a fashion according to the methodology that we

16 want, that we can implement them much faster than reasonably

17 anticipated. It is also given in consideration of the fact

18 the evacuation also relates to the EBS system, to the use

19 of the sirens, to the use of many other elements of the plan.

20 So we want to have some standard policies that we all operate

21 off of so all of those things go into effect simultaneously.

12 O Is it directed towards discouraging spontaneous

23 evacuation?

24 A Yes, it is.

25 Q Okay. In that same interjurisdictional committee

yw

w

.
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(s) 1 you mentioned that you are working on a sort of go/no go, y

2 procedure which I take it to mean that the standard operating

3 procedures mutually arrived at would direct certain activity

4 and that in order to change the direction of that activity

5. you would have to have some level of input.

6 A That's correct.

7 Q Can you expand upon that a little bit more and

8 give me a particular example of what you might mean?

9 A Yes, I can. As a matter of fact, the idea was

10 taker directl7 from Col. Wallace at Camp Pendleton. Camp

11 Pendleton has a policy that when the event escalates to a

12 site area emergency that they automatically conduct evacua-

13 tion of the San Onofre base housing and the schools. This7-
- 14 eliminates any ambiguity on anyone's part as to what is

15 going to happen, as far as the Marine Corps is concerned.

16 because of their near proximity. We have taken that same

17 concept you heard Mr. Stowe refer to this morning. The San

18 Clemente State Park is considering having standard procedures

| 19 they will do certain things when they go to an alert status.

20 What we are doing is developing what we call a

21 decision train; that is, if this happens, we are going to do

! 22 this. And then there is the ability to intervene in that

23 process if the information that we are receiving, either from

24 ODAC or from our own reconnaissance, says that we shouldn't

25 do it, we can always stop the process. But in effect, the

{
s/m

t
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() i process is going to occur so that certain things will ,

2 happen.

3 Q If you can, will you tell me about how much time

4 you would have to effect a reversal of the go direction?

5 A Well, in --

6 MR. CASEY: Could we ask under what situation?

7 WITNESS COLEMAN: Yeah, I was going toaask the

g same question. What situation?

9 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

to O Sure. Supposing that you had a rapidly-

11 developing accident which had escalated rapidly into a .

|

12 large immanent release of an amount of radioactivity which

13 would be projected to cause levels of exposure in excess of

14 the PAG's. At that time your decision tree said go. It

15 shortly became, say within 15 minutes, became apparent that

16 the release was going to be in the atmosphere much more

17 quickly tan you had anticipated before. What kinds of safe-

18 guards would there be that you wouldn't be sending pecple

19 out into the midst of the plume? i

0 A That question really does get to the heart of

21 why we are trying to set up the procedures. I think it is

12 important to realize that in immanent discharges probably

23 the most significant protective action is sheltering and that

24 evacuation would not occur. The system that we are attempting

25 to set up right now is actually in the hands -- would be in

bv

.
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i-~) I the hands of the operational people, watch commanders and(9/
2 shift commanders and the on-duty fire and police department,

3 And it would be their decision to implement the protective

4 action guidelines based on the data that they have at the

5 time. I do not mean to imply that the thing we are proposing

6 is an automatic evacuation. There are such things as auto-

7 matically using the sirens, automatically activating the

8 EBS, automatically doing things of that sort.

9 Q Okay. In regard to weather conditions, are you

10 satisifed, given your rather well thought of radiological

11 capability, are you satisfied with the usefulness of meteoro-

12 logical information that you get from Edison in2egard to its

13 aid in helping you decide whether or not to evacuate?
n
ks) 14 A Well, actually we maintain two weather capabil-m

15 ities that are not directly related to the SONGS prediction

16 of wind vectors. We have a wind direction device which is

17 attached to our EOC, which . Jives us wind speed and direction

18 in a micro-mannerism. Secondly, my field units have on

19 order -- we don't have them delivered yet -- we have field

20 weather kits which are going to be part of our monitcring

21 teams. It is our evaluation of the process that because of

22 the nature of the weather in the City of San Clemente we

2J wouldbe tracking a plume discharge on the basis of the

24 topography of our city, not so much on the basis of the wind

25 direction in the city. If one is familiar with weather

f'/Ts_
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p
(_) I patterns in our city, we only have basically about three y

2 different wind conditions and they are relatively seasonal.

3 Therefore, we would receive the information from SONGS and

4 their weather predictions, it would be plotted on our status

5 board, and we would analyze it from the standpoint of pro-

6 jecting, but we would use our field information as to what

7 is actually happening in the city.
,

8 Q Okay. Have you upgradec. your iodine measurement

9 t.aining capability since the FEMA report?

10 A You are talking about the filters on the high

11 velocity airborne sampler?

12 Q I'm really not sure what was the cause of the

13 criticism. But ---

\- 14 A Okay. The situation is when you use high velo-

15 city air samplers you have to have the ability to read the

16 filters. At the current time we do not have the capability

17 to read the filters in our city. You can have them read in

18 the county. Of course, the objective of the high velocity

19 airborne sampler is to sample radiation over an extended

20 period of time. So our current plan calls for sending those
>

21 samples to the ODAC and the ODAC in turn transferring them to

12 a laboratory. We have made a request to the group that ts

25 working on the logistics of the whole thing to give us the

24 instrumentation down in San Clemente where we.can actually

25 read them out in the ODAP itself.
.

,V
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O
T15 1 0 Thank you. In regard to your assessment of

~

2 adequacy as regards radiological monitoring capability,

3 do you believe that your capability can stand the test of
4 a fast breaking accident, or in the alternative, is it --

5 is your capability based on a fair amount of leisure in
6 making your monitoring ---

7 A All events have a reflex time, and the period

8 of that reflex time is dependent upon the thread that is

9
involved. If I can put it in another context, if we had

to a nitrogin tetroxide spill or something, I have got a

11 matter of moments to put into effect those kinds of things ,

12
I am of the opinion that with our existing

13

('N capability, that I can put radiological monitoring teams.

\_ 14
in the field to give us accurate information in a reason-

15
able period of time, regardless of how fast the accident

16
is occurring, my reflex time is less than 20 to 30 minutes .

17
We keep the instrumentation, by the way, in

the fire station.
19

0 Who has access to that equipment?

A The -- all of the radiological monitoring

equi ment is under the supervision ofJthe fire marshal,P12

as I referred:to earJier, Chief Carmichael. All of our
23

radiological monitoring equipment is kept in a special24

25 closet which is in the EOC.

(mv)
.
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~ 'i(J\- k2 Q And that is ur. der lock and key?

"

2 A That is correct. It is.

3 Q How long does it take to get that equipment

4 out into the field?

5 A As I indicated, about 30 minutes.

6 0 30 minutes.

7 A It took from the time'that we activate a

8 monitoring team.

' O Okay, what were your specific responsibilities

10 in preparation of the San Clemente evacuation plan? -

II A If I can digress a little bit, I have been

I involved in San Clemente's evacuation plan since approxi-

13g'' mately May of 1973. I was hired as fire chief there in

(- 14
March of 1973 and got involved in some of the original

15
discussions of the old evacuation plan when it was only

16
a two mile limit.

17
Since that time I maintained a high degree of

18
interaction with both the Edison Company and the agencies

19

involved in this. When the NUPEG 0654 regulations came

out, I assumed the responsiblity as kind of a project

coordinator. I did not physically write the plan myself,

for example. I had a captain whose responsibility it
,

was to actually prepare the document.
24

My job has essentially been that of, number one,
25

i.r'
\ _

.
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k3 1 maintaining a knowledge of all the regulations that ap- e-

2 plied to us, number two, attending all the meetings to mak e

3 sure that we were keeping our relationship with the proces s

4 as accurate as possible, and then number three, to monitor

5 the development of.the' documents to see if they were com-

6 plying with all of these things as we move forward.

I
Q In regard to the EPZ, were you consulted when

8 the borders of the plume exposure pathway emergency plan-

9
ning zone were set?

10 A No, I was not.

11
Q How did Edison and San Diego Gas and Electric

12
assist in preparation of your plan?

. 13
(~ A Edison and San Diego Gas and Electric in our

NN] 14
city has engaged in.a variety of activites. We have taken

I 15
| a position at the early part of this planning process that
l 16

we felt that this was an extraordinary effort:being re-

; quired of our city and that we should be reimbursed for
18r

i

such activity from the utility to pay for staff time.I

At that time we designated an officer --
20

his name is Dick Northrop -- as my emergency operations
21

planning officer. My operations chief and several other
12

members of city staff were told to go to work on the
23

!

24 project. Edison Company has supplied us with a variety

! 25 of other things since then. They have been involved in

k/n)
i

s_- __.
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k4 i us with ext.ensive negotiations for the purchase of hard- -

2 ware and physical facilities to implement the plan. That

3 is reflected on our radiological monitoring equipment,

4 upgrading of our communications gear and so forth.

5 Thirdly, the Edison Company supplied us with

6 data being developed by their consultants, NUS and Wilbur
7 Smith and Associates. We have interacted with those con-

8 sultants at different times, either agreeing or disagree-

' ing with their information and incorporating that in our

IO plan.

II
Q Have the Applicants paid for staff time?

' A That is correct, they have.

Q And at present what state of completion is
('~]/ 14s_

the plan in?
15

A The annex that was forwarded to FLMA and OES
16

was a draft-document that had -- we knew at that point in
17

time, many other areas that required improvement. As a
18

result of the exercise and as a result of the FEMA and RAC
19

comments, we have gone back to the base document and at-

tempted to incorporate all of those kinds of findings

which I have been given a target date of being complete
12

by October the 15th of this year.
23

Q Has this annex plan been adopted by the city
24

t

council?25

,o

%d

i

"

.
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k5 1 A The council -- I might answer.that questionss

2 by stating this.

3 MR. CASEY: Which --

4 WITNESS COLEMAN: I recommended -- excuse me.

5 MR. CASEY: Excuse me. Could I get a clari-
'

6 fication? Which plan are we talking about? The plan.in

7 evidence?

8 MS. GALLAGHER: Yes.

'
WITNESS COLEMAN: The city's basic emergency

10
operations plan has always been in effect with the council -

11
I recommended to the city council back when I did the

12
original draft document that they approve in concept our

13
annex and forward to state OES and the federal government(-%(_) 14
for evaluation that document so that we would stay part of

15
the. planning process at the state and federal levels. At

that time the city council approved in concept the plan
17

with some restrictions which are stated in the letter in
18

the front page of the annex.

ALLA HER:.

20

Q S f r purposes of submittal, did they re-
21

strict their approval to use of this document in the May
22

| 13th drill?gy

24 A They did -- they did not restrict our use of

25 the document for the May 13th drill, no.

(O
O

'

.
-
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(O
' ' k6 i O No, I am asking if they restricted their | c

2 approval. I may not have said that, but that is what I

3 meant. Did they restrict their approval of the document

4 to -- did they allow the submittal of the document with

5 modified approval only for purposes of the May 13th drill?

6 A No, it was not for puiposes of the May 13th

7 drill. It was forwarded for the process of -- also the

8 FEMA findings and the state findings also.

9 Q Okay.

10 - MR. CASEY: Just for purposes -- the document

II speaks for itself. The action of the city council is

12 contained in Applicants' Exhibit Number 55, right in the

13
document.

14
BY MS. GALLAGHER:

15
Q Are you familiar with the contents of the

16
cover letter that transmitted the document?

'

17
A Yes, I wrote it.

18
Q Could you please recite its terms?

19
A Not from memory. If someone would give me my

20
thing I could cite it generally.

This was to all regulatory agencies with

authority to review and comment our plan. It said basic-

ally the following is a draft annex of the plan. We
24

forward the draft for revie9 and comment as indicated by
25

v^\

.

- - - - . - , . ~ v ,v. . , __ ~ . <--



8634

0 k7 1 the planning outline -- excuse me, planning process, out- '

2 lined in state and federal guidelines, and what we were

3 referring to there, of course, is NUREG 0654 and FEMA rep
4 one, two and three.

5 The city of San Clemente did state there were

6 several caveats to be imposed on the draft. One was the

7 fact that the annex is dependent upon resources that the

8
city does not entirely currently pocsess. And many of

9 those resources have subsequently become available to the
10 community. ;I am talking there of the specific things such
11 as radiological monitoring gear, radio communications equi p-

12
ment and so forth.

13
I am talking there of the specific things such

(
as radiological monitoring gear, radio communications equi p-

15
ment and so forth. We noted that the city..is in a growth

mode at this time, and the accuracy and validity of our

annex is limited to about twelve months. The reason for

that is quite simple. The city of San Clemente is current -

39

ly going through a tremendous growth process. We have
20

aPproximately 27,000 to 29,000 population to date, with
21

three major ranches that are undergoing development in:
12

our general area at this time.23

Recognizing therfact that when you add new24

25 arterial highways you have got to change your annex and

f)
V
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(s_,. 8 1 so forth, we set.a sunset clause on it. -

2 And statement number three is there are con-

3 cerns expressed in theccomments that while the evacuation

4' can produce evacuation, it does not guarantee that evacua-

5 tion can occur before hazards to the public are in excess

6 in state and final guidelines. This was a policy state-

7 ment of the San Clemente City Council. .

8 Has the document subsequently been before theQ

' city council for their approval or adoption?
10 A Yes, the council did adopt it and gave me

!! authority to move it forward through the' planning process.
12 JUDGE KELLEY: Excuse me. The document the1

'

. 13
| .

Witness just read from,.is that in evidence?
14

MR. CASEY: Yes, Mr. Chairman. That is Appli-

15
cants' Exhibit Number 55.

16
JUDGE KELLEY: That is a covering letter over

17
the city's plan?

,

! MR. CASEY: Yes,

f 19

JUDGE KELLEY: Is that right?
20

MR. CASEY: Yes, it is right in the plan it-
21

1

88lf*
i 22
|

JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Thank you.
23

BY MS. GALLAGHER:
24

25 0 You mentioned before that you may have to

i| -

\-)
^

.
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k9 apply to, I believe, the county for some transportation ,

2 equipment?

3 A Yes. Orange County Transit District.

4, O M-hmm. And do you have letters of agreement

5 with the County in regard to that equipment?'

6 A No, because those, once again, are part of the

7 chrrent provisions of our master mutual aid contract. And

8 it is not necessary, in our opinion, to sign letters of

' agreement with people that we already have utilization of
to in an emergency basis.

| 11 To be specific, I have conducted an evacuation
12 in a major flood that we had several years ago and used
I OCTV buses by activating them through control one. They

,-

) 14
are a County resource. And by being a County resource,,

15 we have access to them.
16

0 Besides fire and police services, what other

17
mutual aid forces are there at your disposal?

18
A Literally speaking, probably all of the govern -

19
mental resources are under the mutual aid concept. For

20
example, public works departments also maintain an exchanga

,

| 21
of resources programs just like fire and police do. Other

types of activities, health services, fish and game people
,

are inv lved in it, and so forth. A complete inventory
24

f all the equipment available in our mutual aid would
25

h
\c/

| -

|

|
|
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x/ kl0 probably consist of just about everybody who is in the "
g

gcVernmental business in Orange County.2

3 Q Are there -- besides of the document of mutual

4 aid agreements, are there processes in place which will

5 help to activate them at the time the resource:is recog-

6 nized as necessary?

7 A Yes. Many of those are actually taken care of

8 by the County of Orange, rather than us. I will give you,

9 once again, a specific example. We do not activate OTCD

10 through the city. In order for us to activate them, we

II have an agreement that we will work through control one,

12 because contrcl one is the one that maintains their radio
I network.

%/ 14
Q And within that arrangement is buried the

15
ability to call forth --

16
A "1s.

17
0 -- buses?

18
A Yes.

19
Q Capistrano Unified School District is respon-

20
sible for evacuation of the public school system. Do you

21
have a copy of their plan?

A I do not have a copy of their-plan, no.

Q How could you implement or coordinate that

a tivity if you don't know what their plan is?
5

!
s_-

.

.m,..__%__ _.m _ , .y - - % - .- g. p ,.--. o -4 ---,, -+4 + e , e y .Te+ -4--



8638
/O

'

\_/ kll A Capiatrano Unified School District is an autono- cy

2 mous governmental agency, as are all school districts.

3 Our plan currently calls for notification to CUSD as to

4 the impending protective action that is required. From

5 that point forward, we are not in a position of utilizing

6 their resources nor commanding their resources.

7 Because of the nature of the state education

8 code, for example, we cannot even make them evacuate a
.

9 school unless they so desire.

10 We have taken a position that once the order

II or once the decision has been made by us, that there is

12 a supplemental decision that must be made by the Capistrano

II
p~3 Unified School District to execute their plan.

- I#
There is very minimal amount of interaction

15
between us and them once that plan is put into effect.

16
Q- Does that create any conflicts as between

17
citizens of San Clemente who may have students in the

18
school district? Does that:really remove them from your

19
jurisdiction?

20
A When a child is at school, and this -- I must'

21

quote one thing -- I am not the best person to testify

regarding what the school district's policies are.

Mr. Thornsley or Mrs. Swanson would probably he the one to

directly address this,
25

kO
\s /

.
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n/ " -N_ k12 1 I.have only been given information to the

2 effect by them that they have their policies, and as a

3 matter of fact there is :.a letter of agreement that all

4 people sign when tir.ey let their children attend the school

' that clarifies that issue.

6
MR. CASEY: Ms. S9:inson will f.e here to clari-

7
fy the record in that re.rard.

8
JUDGE KELLEY: Is she on the list?

9
MR. CASEY: Yes, she is.

10
JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

11 .

BY MS. GALLAGHER:'

12
Q Referring to your direct testimony that you

13

f(''N had been receiving cards from elderly people and handi-
\_) 14

capped people regarding their transportation needs, do

you have any idea how many ambulances you might need to

help in the evacuation effort?

A At this point we have not estaLLished an
18

actual resources inventory for non-ambulatory people. In
39

20 our analysis of the records, as I said, we have approxi-

21 mately 600 of them. We have identified that there are

12 people there that will require ambulance transportation.

23 We have a system in Orange County called the

24 here system, which does allow us to call upon a wide num-

25 ber of emergency transpcrtation vehicles other than code

({'J -

i s

u -

.

9
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'(> "

kl3 1 three ambulances.

2 Q By code three ambulances what do you mean?

3 8, A I am talking about -- in Orange County there
1

4 are a wide number of ambulance vehicles that are available
5 that are used to transport elderly people back and forth

6 between the hospital, but they are not in the conventional

7
sense of the word life support ambulances. They are like

8
vehicles set up for people who are crippled or et cetera.

9
Q Are those County vehicles you are talking

10
about?

11
A No, in some cases they are private enterprise

12
and in some cases they are affiliated with hospitals.

13~~.

'

34-

15

16

17

18

! 19

20

21

22

23

24

25

,O
v

.
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T16, 1g 1 Q Do you know how many amoulances each cf the

2 ambulance companies has available in south Oranga County? .

3 A No, ma'am, I don't specifically.

4 Q Are you -- aside from the card method, are ycu

5 making other efforts to determine the location of elderly

6 populations in San Clemente?

7 A Yes. As I indicated in previous questioning, we

8 have an individual who has been given the assignment to work

9 in public education, and one of the things we are contemplating

10 right now is t'ce use of contact to:: health.1 agencies, other

11 types of social welf are types of agencies, the San Clemente

12 Seniors, and so forth, to attempt to determine where those

(hO 13 people are.

14 We have a program in our City called YANA, which

15 stands for You are riot Alone. It is a program where we

16 contact elderly people once a day by telephone just to make

17 sure that they are okay.

| 18 We hope to utilize the avenues of communication

19 created by YANA to find out where the rest of these people are .

20 0 What are the capabilities of the fire department

21 paramedic people?

22 A I have one paramedic team on duty at a time. I

23 have si) qualified paramedics, and I run two ambulances .

24 Each ambulance is capable of carrying up to six victims if

25 they are all required to be put into a lying-down position."

. - - - - . . . - - . - , - - - , - - . - . - _ . . . . . - - .
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2 1 We can handle up to nine victims if we are allowed to put some

O
t., ,) 2 of them in an upright position. e

3 We have two paramedics on duty at any given point

4 in time. The rest of the paramedics are available for recall,

5 as I indicated earlier, by pager, and can be activated through

6 our communications center.
.

7 In addition to that, we have an automatic aid

8 agreement with the County of Orange for medic-7, which is

9 just north of us.

10 0 Do you know which hospitals have decontamination

11 centers?
,

12 A According to the information that has been given

''

13 to us, up until most recently, the Laguna Beach Hospitaly' ))%

14 was the one that was primarily set up for decontamination.

15 Our current hospital, San Clemente General, as I understand

16 it, is undergoing remodeling and revision to be able to take

17 care of that kind of service, but to the best of my knowledge,

18 the only one we have now for contaminated injured parties is

19 Laguna Beach. I am talking about in our near proximity, of
I

l

20 course.

21 Q In regard to your 24-hour emergency reponse

22 capability, who will be responsible for maintaining that

13 system?

24 A That is the City's responsibility, actually, and
(h

'

25 if you are looking for a specific individual, it is the
,

t
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3 1 responsibility of the City Manager through the two

O
's_/ 2 operating department heads, the chief of police and the -

3 chief of thefire department.

4 Q And they have arranged among themselves for 24-

5 hour coverage?

6 A Well, to give you an example, there is always an

7 officer in charge of the fire department. We have what is

8 called a duty of ficer arrangement and there is always somebody

9 in charge 24 hours a day 365 days a year. The police

10 department always has a watch commander on duty 24 hours a

11 day 365 days a year.

12 We had an incident that occurred about six months

k) 13 ago, of a major landslide, when all of the department heads ;

14 were out of the city, and the entire operation was handled

15 by our middle management personnel.

16 Q How many persons are on duty over the night

17 period on this 24-hour --

18 A Standard staffing for the fire department is

19 six on-duty personnel and the police department is

20 approximately the same. There is one dispatcher on duty 24

21 hours a day. We have a part paid part combination fire

22 department, which means I have volunteer fire fighters, so

23 we keep a minimum number of firemen on duty, and recall the

24 rest when we need them.g
$.')

25 Q And in case of an emergency of a radiological

.

-- -,- - , - ~ -- -- - -, , - , - , , - , - , . - _ , , - - , .n ,-e., , -- - - - . , - , - - y- -



8644
4 1 nature, how many firemen would you want to call up?

2 A We would call them all up. -

3 Q And how --

4 A Our procedure calls for what we call a generall

5 recall.

6 Q ilow long would it take to ef fect general recall

7 at night?

8 A At night, it is actually better than any time of

9 the day. Our average turnout time is four to six minutes for

10 the entire recall.

11 Q Well, that is good. How about during the day?

12 A our average recall during the day is approximately

;(sv)
.

13 seven to ten minutes for everyone, because of the daytime

14 situation some people are emp,loyed and they just can't

15 drop what they are doing and leave.

16 Q Have you preselected locations for sampling and

17 monitoring radiological data?

18 A I believe that my radiological defense of ficer

19 has predesignated certain locations to be sampled immediately

20 and then from that point forward we will control the

21 monitoring teams according to what factors are present.

22 Q could you tell me where those locations are?

23 A I cannot tell you f rom memory. That is written

24 in the SOP for the RDO, and I really don't recall from memory.7 s.

.v
25 I can identify at least two of then, though. They are at the

-
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5 1 southern end of the city. One of them is down around Calafia

) 2 Beach, and the other one is closely in proximity to Magdalena y

3 and the golf course.

4 Q What kind of schedule for monitoring has been

5 developed? Given time will you just make initial samplings,

6 or will you make a series of samplings in the same place?

7 A This would not be unlike any other material

3 discharge where you have an ef fluent effect. The.- s cheduling

9 would be depending on the RDO's decision as to how long the

10 material is going to be present, and what the thresholds are

11 that he is dealing with.

12 We do not have a procedure that says every 15

(/'T 13 minutes or every 30 minutes, or whatever, that is locked in.

\_J,

14 Q In case of an emergency, who would be the first

15 Person to be notified?

16 A In case of --

17 Q Of an emergency from SONGS?

}g A Okay, the SOP for that specifically states that

19 as soon as the dispatcher has been informed of an unusual

20 event or an alert or a side area emergency or a general

21 emergency, they are to instantly notify the on-duty watch

22 commander.and the on-duty shift commander. That activates the

23 two emergency services groups.

24 Then they are -- as soon as those two have been

(()/,

N_ 25 told what is the condition, then they are to automatically

.

. -- .-, ~ . - , .-r-re , -,,--w - .,-m- , r-w-r-- w - ,<-, ,,w-- w -----e -- r - ,- -
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6 1 notify the chief of police, the City Manager and myself.

b
\ ,) 2 O What kind of drills and testing have you planned ,

3 within your department to prepare for an evacuation?

4 A We have participated in a variety of drills to

5 date. Some of them have been strictly teletype communications

6 drills, up to and including the May 13 exercise, which was

7 in effect probably the first exercise for total mobilization

3 of all of the agencies.

9 It is our. anticipated activity that we will be

10 engaged in at least an annual drill to test and measure

11 dif ferent elements of the annex.

12 0 In regard to the evacuation drill on May 13, were
.

(O/~T 13 the timings exhibited in the May 13 log actual real times

14 for evacuation procedures ?

15 MR. CASEY: Could we have a specification of

16 what log is being referred to there?

17 BY MS. GALLAGHER:
;

j 13 Q This was the log of the City of San Clemente, that

19 each city, or each jurisdiction was required to keep a log
l

20 for purposes of the drill.

21 A I know which log you are referring to ,and the

22 answer is that in the case of any comments regarding movement

23 of civilian population were totally simulated.

24 Q Okay. So that where the log says that the south

\'' 25 end of town was evacuated, and timings were given for this,

_- . _ - _ , _ . ~ _ . - _ _ .. _ _ . . _ . , _ . _ _ _ . . . . . __ _ _
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7 1 was this entirely a simulation?

(O,) 2 A That was entirely a simulation, that is correct. m

3 0 Did the officers drive through all of the streets?

4 A No, we did not.

5 0 How long would this take, if you were going to

6 drive through all the streets at the south end of town?

7 A We have never done a complete time / distance study
.

8 of all the street network, and I couldn' t answer that question

9 accurately. We of course patrol all of those streets on a

10 routine basis, on a day to day level, and we know approximately

11 how many miles of street we have, so I could probably give you

12 an extrapolation, but I would not want to speculate as to how

f"'i 13 long it would take.
V

14 0 In your professional judgement, as a person who

15 has been involved in evacuations before, have you found a
a

16 method of confirmation that you are confident of, in regard

17 to evacuation?

18 A Well, one of the problems with confirmation, of

19 course, is the realization that according to the current laws,

20 we cannot require someone to leave . We can only tell them

21 that they should leave, and of course, as was exhibted by

22 Mr. Truman up in Mt. St. He lens , some people won't leave

23 regardles s .

. 24 Therefore, i~ is our opinion that confirmation

$''~
25 activity would not occur until such ime as we had. moved the

.- . - . . . . - .- . - -. . . . .
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8 y vast majority of our population, so that we could t. hen go back

'

in and make a reasonable attempt to use public address systems2 ,

3 and/or person-to-person contact.

4 Our current plan calls for cooperation of the

5 p pulation by putting a rag or something on the outside of

6 the door to let us know they are gone. However, it is not our

7 intention to knock on every single door and check or every

g single house.

9 We would have to rely on a variety of other means

10 such as flyovers with the use of a public address system. We

11 have discussed, for example, the use of a helicopter, from

12 the City of Huntington Beach, with an outside public address

13 system, because when you fly over with that, it is pretty

(v[)
14 hard to ignore the presence of the helicopter, and the sound

15 that it creates.

16 0 I know you said before that you felt recovery and

reentry were properly the County and State's obligation. Have
17

you developed any procedures in the event that evacuationgg

19 over three days -- of over three days' duration takes place?

A The only thing that I can address in that respect20

is the fact we recognize that an evacuation of the total
21

22 city would require relocation of the seat of government.

literally, our government would have to function in absentia23

, 24 from the city, because the 10-mile EPZ covers our entire
1

'

'

25 c rporate limits.'
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9 1 Therefore, our plan calls for the movement of the

'A
(_) 2 City Council, up in cooperation with the Orange County Board n

3 of Supervisors, and the plan also includes provisions that

4 all city employees are to check in with the County EOC on a
,

1

5 24-hour basis. We have not carried the planning ef fort to any

6 degree further than that, because there are so many factors

7 that must be considered by Orange County Health Department and

8 State OES.

9 Q What plans do you have for alerting and notifying

10 city beachgoers and other transient populations and how will

11 they be instructed in the event of an emergency?

12 A We have the sirens installed right now, which

f} 13 actually do cover the beach area, according to the circlec
x_/

14 that were drawn on the map, and therefore they would be

15 alerted by the sirens like everyone else.

16 The current plan calls for the marine safety -

17 department to patrol the beaches, notifying people somewhat

18 like Jack Stowe does down at the State Parks.

19 Simultaneous with that, however, we have met with

20 the Edison Company, and required that they change the public

21 address system at our zero tower at Marine Safety

22 Headquarters, and put a public address system in dedicated

23 for the purpose of giving specific instructions to beachgoers.

. 24 Upon completion of the zero tower installation,
k i
\~/ 25 we are going to test that, to see what its range is on the
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1 beach, and then add at least two other supplemental speakers,

f]
(m/ 2 which should give us 100 percent beach coverage. m'

3 0 When do you expect to have those loudspeaker

4 capabilities in place?

5 A Hopefully by the first of the year.

6 Q Do you contemplate the use of the sirens for any

7 purpose other than to declare a nuclear accident emergency?

3 A Most definitely.

9 Q Do you have any commitment from the Applicant to

10 renodel the EOC to the same kinds of standards. of earthquake

11 safety as the EOF? And radiation safety?

12 MR. CASEY: I don't know what fact is in evidence

(QlA 13 on the EOF. That confusing question. Would you just restate

14 that?

15 M s ;: GALLAGHER: Okay.

16 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

17 0 Is it your understanding that the EOF that is

13 planned to be built will have tha capacity to shelter which

19 is superior to most buildings in San Clemente?

20 A It is my u'nderstanding that the current EOF

21 f acility being planned by Edison does have a protection

22 factor.

23 Q Okay. Do you have any commitment from Edison to

24 remodel the EOC to that same level of sheltering capability?,,

25 A No.

t

- - - , - . . . . . _ _ , - . . - - , -.
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m

"
- T17 kl 1 Q Are any plans in place to administer protec-

2 tive drugs such as potassium iodide to emergency workers

3 and special populations within the city?

4 A Yes, ma'am, there are.

5 Q Could you please expand upon those?

6 A Under the jurisdiction:of our radiological

7 defense office is a supply of potassium iodide which is

8 kept at the corporatic:i yard in our city. It is written

9
in our current operations procedure in the event that we

10
send emergency workers in to certain sets of circumstances ,

11
they will be receiving that, after consultation with the

12
health physicist and the ODAC.

13
/~N Q And do you have any regarding the need fr
(m) 14

medical treatment for exposed emergency workers, do you
15

have an arrancement that the utility will pay for all
16

medical treatment that is necessary to be rendered to
17

emergency workers?

A There is a statement in our plan to the effect

that we anticipate that any kind of individual who re-
20

ceives injury in the line of duty would be covered under
21

the provisions of the California Division of Industrial12

23 Safety Act, which in effect would transfer that responsi-

24 bility to the Applicant.

25 0 In any of your public education material,

~,
.

-

;

L
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O "

k2 i do you intend to raise the subject of a worse case acci-

2 dent requiring evacuation for years?

3 A Yes.

4 Q Will you please expand on that?

5 A It is my opinion that in dealing with any

6 kind of disaster, one cannot avoid talking about the ex-

7 tremes, either no disaster which most people tend to

8 think of all the time anyway. The disaster is always

' something that happens to someone else. It never happens

10 to them.

11 It is our plan to prepare a public education

12 program, part of which is already complete, that explains

("'} the entire aspect.of what we.are there for and what our
\- 14

intent is as far as preparing them for evacuation. It is
15

not intended to be a statement of this will happen. It is
16

rather to be a statement of what wil_ happen if it does
17

| happen.
I 18

Q Who is in charge of the siren system in San
19

Clemente?
20

A I am not sure what you_mean by in charge of.

Q Who can activate it?

A The activation procedure is -- starts with the

director of emergency services.-- the city manager -- the
24

authority is delegated to myself and Chief of Police Gary23

/v
*

,
.

&

___
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O
( "'- h3 1 Brown. We in turn have delegated that authority to our

2 senior on duty duty officer.

3 Q Can it be activated at SONGS?

4 A No, it cannot be. It is activated by us.

5 0 Under whi a-9rgency, unusual event alert,

6 site emergency or ge.e al emergency will the sirens and

7 s ;ed?loudspeakers be act

8 A I cannot answer that question without having

9
other specifics associated with it.

10
Q How do you contemplate the sirens being acti-

11
vated?

12
A The sirens are primarily yet an alerting de-

13

?"'T vice. They do not tell anybody anything other than what
'

14\m,/
they have been given through the public education program.

15
Therefore it is our -e reason 1bly our policy that the

16

sirens would be utilized at a point in time when we felt

it was necessary to. warn the citizenry to prepare for

protective actions.

That could include both sheltering and evacua-
O

tion. That is why we could not specifically give you the

inf rmation as to when it would occur. Generally speaking.22

however, it would not occur until a general emergency.23

24 Q In terms of the 15 ininute notification time,

25 which is part of the NUREC guidance and the regs --

-m ,

! )
~~.y

.

&
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O
'\-sl k4 1 MR. CASEY: What do you mean by 15 minute "

2 notification time? Does that --

3 MS. GALLAGHER: The time that it is expected

4 that notification of an emergency will be ar:complished

5 to the general public.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: And the question? The pending

question is?

8 BY MS. GALLAGHER:
9

Q What impact does the 15 minute notification

10
requirement have on your decision whether or not to acti-

"
vate the sirens --

12
MR. CASEY: I am going to object to the ques-

13
tion as -e on the ground that I am not sure if it is ac-p-wg

(_) 14
curate to use the word 15 minute requirement. There has

15,

| been a lot of discussion about whether or not that is a
li

regulation or a design objective and I just wanted to get

it clear..in.the record that --
18

JUDGE LELLEY: Will the word guidelide ask

the same question? Or is the word requirement important
0

to your question? '

; g

MS. GALLAGHER: May I look at the regs juLt
22

a moment to refresh my memory? It is in appendix E, and
23

24 if I may quote it, "the design objectives shall be to have

25 the capability to essentially complete the initial

h3!

' V
_
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O notification of the public within the plume exposureN- k5 i e

2 pathway EPZ within about 15 minutes.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: So it is a design objection?

4 MS. GALLAGHER: Yes.

5 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

6 Q What impact will the design objective, which-
7 is for 15 minute notification have cn1 your decision to

8 activate the sirens?

' MR. CASEY: I don't know how design objectives

10 have an objection. I am not sure what that question means .

'I JUDGE KELLEY: Does the Witness understand the
I question? Do --

13
~% WITNESS COLEMAN: No, I don't.

%.) 14
~ JUDGE KELLEY: -- you think you can respond to

,

15
it?

16
WITNESS COLEMAN: I am having a difficult time

17
understanding because there is -- I can categorically

18
state this. That, in our opinion when we were looking

19
at NUREG 0654 we had to ask a rhetorical question, 15

minutes from what, 15 minutes from the decision, 15 minutes

from the phone call, 15 minutes from the time someone says

to do it?
73

king at it from a design point of view,
24

we require that the sirens be located in our station so
25

f~%

.

+e--m- - , . --.- y- w+e+v
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(O_/ k6 1 that we can have control of the access to the switches so e

2 that we could assure ourselves that if A, point A, we wanted

3 to turn the sirens on we could do so within 15 minutes.

4 Point B was that in the e vent that the sirens were turned

5 on, they could physically be turned on within the 15 minute

6 time frame.

7 Therefore, we took that to mean that the

8 selection of the warning system had to be such that we

9 could activate it 15 minutes from the point in time in

10
which the decision was made to utilize it. .

11
JUDGE KELLEY: Does that respond to your

12
question?

13
>- MS. GALLAGHER: I didn't care for my question.

'' WITNESS COLEMAN: I didn't like my answer
15

either.
16

MR. CASEY: I thought it was great.-

17

JUDGE KELLEY: I think it is time for a cup
18

of coffee. It is now 3:19, and by the time I get through

what I am going to say it will be 3:20, so why don't we

break till 3:30. I just want to make one brief comment

and that is, that we are still shooting tc finish these
22

witnesses today. Obviously, when a cubpoenaed witness
23

gives rather extensive direct at the request of the Appli-24

25 cant, it is only fair that the Intervenors have some

t

v

.

MY"% d _,
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- k7 i com' parable longer period than they might otherwise to "

2 cross, so -- can you give me an idea of where you are,

3 though. in your --

4 MS. GALLAGHER: I would say I am about ten

5 minutes from completion.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine. That is great. We will

7 come back at 3:30. Off the record.

8 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

' JUDGE n"LLEY: Back on the record. Cross

10 examination by Ms. Gallagher will resume. -

'' MR. PIGOTT: Mr. Chairman?

' JUDGE KELLEY: Yer

'%, MR. PIGOTT: I wonder if I might interrupt
l 14-

for --
15

JUDGE KELLEY: Oh, yeah --
16

MR. PIGOTT: -- just one --
17

JUDGE KELLEY: She just handed that out. Why
18

don't you comment on it.
19

MR. PIGOTT: During the couise of tile recess,

I handed ouc a single page proposed issue which is Appli-

cants' proposed issue on the low power fuel load motion.

If I could read it into the record probably would be the

simplest way.! 24

JUDGE KELLEY: Fine. <

25

( \x- .

.
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\ k8 MR. PIGOTT: "Whether there is reasonable ci

2 assurance of adequate protection to the public during fuel

3 loading and low power testing, considering the risk to

4 the public represented by those activites and the emergen-

5 cy preparedness in place during those activites."

6 I would not go into a discussion or any further

7 comment except to say that this has been distributed to

8 the parties. I would hope that perhaps tomorrow morning

9 might be an appropriate time to further discuss the pro-

10 cedure with respect to low power and testing.

II JUDGE KELLEY: The issue as just read by

I2 counsel for the Applicants will be deemed a part of their

II
,

4-~g motion for low power license. I think it will be appropri<-
I (m') 14

ate to hear whatever further the Applicants want to pre-

15
sent about it tomorrow morning by way of elaboration or

16
whatever they have in mind.

17
The Board has discussed -- we may as well go

18
ahead and do this right now rather than later since the

19
subject has arisen. We heard from the Applicants earlierI

20
today on the record and had some dicussion about two

21

issues pertaining to the Applicants' application for a low

power license. One issue would be exactly what emergency

planning issues should be tried and decided as a precondi-
4

tion for granting this motion. And WI the Applicants
25

!

v

.

.
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O
k '' k9 1 have just presented to the parties is what they think is "'

2 the appropriate issue in that regard.

3 Secondly was when should the other parties,

4 namely the Intervenors and the Staff, be prepared to --

5 let me correct that. Strike what I just said aboutno,

I the second issue.

The second issue would be when should the

8
parties be directed to file prepared testimony on this

9
proposed issue or whatever other proposed issues the Soard

10
determines to be appropriate.

11
And the third question was the time frame

12
within which those two issues I just enumerated ought to

13

; j'"N be decided. And having considered discussion earlier and
\j 14

| having heard from all parties on the time frame at least,
15

we have decided that we will make a tentative deter inatiort
16

of the emergency planning issues necessary to be addressed

in the context of the low power license motion by close

of business Friday, September 4, next Friday.

And we are doing that to facilitate an expedi-
20

tious determination of this motion. We also propose at
21

that time to set a tentative date, tentative due date for
12

the testimony on the low power emergency planning issues.23

24 Now with that objective in view, the Inter-

23 venors and the Staff will be asked to comment orally on

1

h

i

;

.
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0 -

kl0 1 the record on the Applica' m' proposed issue and proposed '

2 testimony deadline towa . the end of the day on Thursday.

3 Now there is the separate question about a

4 deadline for filing written comments, written response to

5 the motion, and we asked the Intervenor GUARD about a

6 proposed due date that would be satisfactory to them and

7 they suggested Wednesday the 9th of September. So we are

8 going to adopt that date as the due date for the filing

9
of any written response that you wish to make on the low

10
power motion, and that response ought to address what any

11
party thinks the issues ought to be. If the, disagree in

12
any significant respect with the issues as proposed by

13

N'"s!
3 the Applicants.

14
Also, any modification we ought to make in

15
testimony due dates, modification from the tentative due

16
date that we will set on Friday.

17

MR. PIGOTT: Could I request, Mr. Chairman,

that that filing also be by express mail?

JUDGE KELLEY: That was my next point.
20

MR. F1GOTT: Oh, very good.
29

JUDGE KELLEY: Those responses are to be filed
22

n Wednesday night by express mail. In addition, I think
23

24 it would be useful to have a telephone conference call of

25 counsel on Thursday the 10th shere at least the outline

o

- _ _ _ .
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(
%/ kll 1

and substance of various positions can be spelled out and
"

2 the Board can know in substance what the positions are.

3 So tentatively, but it is good and unless and

4| until changed, we will arrange for a telephone confererge
5 call on Thursday, September 10th at 11 o' clock in the

6 morning California time, to include the counsel and Board.i'

7 Following that conference, following our

8 receipt of final written responses, we propose to make

9 final determinations on the questions -- on the two ques-

10 tions, namely what are the issues, and when is testimony

II due, and we would communicate our decisions to you in that

12 regard as soon as we can, bearing in mind that the time

13

["') for the next session of the hearing will be closing in <

%/ 14
upon us, and the sooner we can decide these matters, the

15
better. But I don't think we should -- obviously we can't

16
project beyond that at this point,

17
Now, those are the things that we understand

18
to have been put to us this morning. Let me ask counsel,

19
right to left, are there other questions relating directly

to these t.4atters that you think we have left out and that

we should speak to?.

29

24

( 25
!

i

| [v)s>

.
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( )tpl8 1 MR. PIGOTT: The only thing I took it as being
,

2 an included event would be the setting not only of tentative

3 dates for filing of testimony, but the tentative date of

4 hearing.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, m're coming back on the 21st,

6 right.

7 MR. PIGOTT: Yes.

G JUDGE KELLEY: And we're hearing in cequence I

9 think -- I think this was said this morning - ie're hearing

10 the Intervenor's case and the Staff's care and that would,

11 in the logical order of things, come next, would it not?

'
12 MR. PIGOTT: Yes, but -- well, okay. If that

13 is an assumption I am quite willing to --

,

14 JUDGE KELLEY: It is an assumption, I si.ould

I
1S add, that we would finish the Intervenors' case and the,

|
'

16 Staff's case in something significantly less than two weeks.

17 And that may not be.

18 MR. EIGOTT: It may not be, but I would estimate

19 that it is comfortable to assure that.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: But any date, it seems to us

21 right now, to be so tentative that it is hard to --

| 22 MR. PIGOTT: Rather than a date, if the feeling

23 is that it follow immediately on the same session as the

24 conclusion of the rest of the full power case, that would be ,

25 fine with us.

l

hii

a
===.
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() 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, you expressed your desire

2 before that the Board finish the case as previously struc-

3 tured, possibly minus earthquakes, and then go ahead and do

4 the low power.

5 MR. PIGOTT: Yes.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: And I think we indicated our

7 understanding of your desire and I think we would want to

8 hold off a bit. There are contingencies here. I'll give

9 you a hypothetical. If it takes us two and a half weeks to

10 do the Intervenors' case and the Staff's case, we may very

11 well want to stop at that point for a while. That is what

12 we are hesitating about.

13 MR. PIGOTT: That's understood.
,s

k. 14 JUDGE KELLEY: But as events unfold, we'll trym

15 to make things as definite as we can.

16 Is there anything else, Mr. McClung, that occurs

17 to you that we ought to address directly related to these

18 matters?

19 MR. MC CLUNG: Yes. I just want to put on the

20 , record samehow of notifying Mr. Wharton as far as this goes.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes. Good point.

12 MR. PIGOTT: Mr. Chairman, if I might address it.

23 As I said this morning, I had planned to get to him by hand

24 courier or some way tomorrow a copy of the transcript pages

25 relating to our discussion. They ull include this last

I~] |/
t_-

_
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['') discussion and he will get that sometime tomorrow.i\) ~

2 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Now I suspect obviously

3 only Mr. Wharton can speak for Mr. Wharton, but is it clear

4 to us -- I'm not entirely clear mysel" whether he separately

5 Proposes to participate on the low power issue. As I

6 understand the emergency planning issue, and it is more than

7 understanding, I think it is in the record, that Mrs.

8 Gallagher and Mr. McClung are representing the Carstens

9 Intervenors on emergency planning. Have you talked to

10 Mr. Wharton? Do you know whether ha envisions separate

33 filing, say, on this question, on this motion?

12 MR. MC CLUNG: We heve not consulted with Mr.

13 Wharton as of yet on this particular issue..

i '

f(_)% 34 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Well, he'll be served, you

15 know, in due course by the mail if r dthing else. Well, with

16 regard to the issues and the timing he should at least be

17 aware of what we are looking for in that regard.

13 MR. PIGOTT: I have spoken to Mr. Wharton and

19 told him of the fact we were filing this motion. I haven't

20 had a proof of service back, but I know it was off to courier

21 to process service to make sure that he got all the documents

12 that were filed today. And as I say, tomorrow I'll make sure

23 -- it won't be a process server -- but I will make sure he

24 gets the discussion that is on the record.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Good. And could you or one of your

(CN
s_-]\
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() I colleagues, if you can, speak to him directly and say if ,

2 he wanted to participate we'd be happy to hear from him

3 but we need to hear from him at the end of Thursday if he

4 wants any input on the issues, points -- well, that's not

5 quite right. He can still file a written comment up until

6 Wednesday, the 9th. If he wants any input on what I'll call

7 the tentative determinations, then it is going to have to

8 get conveyed to us by the end of Thursday.

9 MR. PIGOTT: I will try and get to I.im by

10 telephone. However, he will now see this in the record, too.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Right. Staff?

12 MR. MC CELNG: Pardon me, Mr. Chairman. I just

13 wanted to have one other clarification, and it is probably

(,)
14 due to my confusion, over the Applicants' motion. Is itm

15 the case that there are no other issues besides emergency

16 planning which might bear upon their low power application?

17 And I have in mind an, seismic implications to the low power

18 license. Or is it envisioned that the full power license

19 will be in effect at that time and that will take care of

20 any problems as far as meeting any seismic requirements?

21 JUDGE KELLEY: I'll let Mr. Pigott comment, I

12 guess, first.

23 MR. PIGOTT: It is our position that, first of

24 all, the seismic portion of the case is submitted and I think

25 we discussed contemplating an initial partial initial

p
, i
V

.



8666

() 1 decision on those as being necessary to support a low power
s.s

2 license. I don't think we would get into an argument on

3 that. Our characterization of the Board's order is that

4 it goes to emergency planning. Although it speaks of earth-

5 quakes, it is not a seismic safety issue.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Correct.

7 MR. PIGOTT: It is an emertjency planning issue

8 and, therefore, the same as the emergency planning issues

9 which we are hearing now,.it is not relevant to the questio-

10 of low power. And those are the only outstanding issues and

13 I know of no other issue that would impair proceeding on the

12 low power except for the showing that I perceive very con-

. 13 servatively is necessary and which I have just proposed.
C'\
( ,/ 14 MR. MC CLUNG: That helps. Thank you very much._

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Staff?

16 MR. HOEFLING: Just a point of clarification.

17 Does the Board intend to have Mr. Wharton a party to the

is conference at call next Thursday?

19 JUDGE KELLEY: I suppose so, unless before that

20 time he makes it clear to us in some fashion that he is just

21 not participating. And I just don't know now.

22 MR. HOEFLING: Fine.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Right. Okay. We were on Mrs.

24 Gallagher's cross examina. ion, but I think it.is good to go

25 ahead and deal with that subject and excuse the interruption.

|Q
N.)

_ - . -- . . -
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(m,) 1 You can pick up, if you will. c

2 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

3 Q Chief Coleman, if I may refer to the appendix

4 in the San Clemente plan that deals with a simplified des-

5 cription of a general emergency, Event No. 4, for example,

6 says that the condition of the plant is such that releases

7 of large amounts of radioactive material within a short time

8 are possible. I am quoting that to you to set the scene for

9 possible use of the sirens by you. Under those circumstances

10 would you consider 't your duty to use the sirens within

11 15 minutes of your notification?

12 A Yes.

13 Q Okay. Given that you have said that you would
7-
' - - 14 use the sirens for other purposes than just a nuclear

15 emergency, it seems to me that at this point you -- well,

16 let me put it in the form of the question. How will you

17 motivate the population in San Clemente to turn on their

18 radios for further instruction following the activation of

19 the sirens?

20 A That's the importance of 'he public education

21 program. Individuals have to be told what behavior we

12 expect them to utilize when they hear a siren. They willi

23 not just be told to turn on their radios. They dll also

24 be told to look around and see what is going on, what other

25 event could be a reason for turning on the siren. An example

f3
\._ /

. _-_
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(~N 1 could be a gaseous discharge on the freeway. It is our\_] ~

2 Position that the siren is a life safety mechanism, not just

3 an altering mechanism.

4 Q So if there were a gas leak on the freeway,

5 getting into their cars and attempting to evacuate might be

6 the worse thing that they could do.

7 A That's corrent.

8 Q Do you have any opinion as to what percentage of

9 the population might do just what you don't want them to do,
'

10 and that is get into their cars and attempt to evacuate when

11 the sirens are activated?

12 A I'd have a very difficult time answering that

13 question without having specifics to relate to.

| 14 Q I understand.

15 MS. GALLAGHER: I believe that is all, Chief

! 16 Coleman. Thank you very much.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Staff?

18 CROSS EXAMINATION

19 BY MR. HASSELL:

20 Q Mr. Coleman, I've just got three or four ques-

21 tions concerning FEMA's review of the May 13 exercise.

| 22 A Yes.
|

| 23 Q Specifically I am referring to -- well_, -t me'

24 ask you this. Are you familiar with the findings, the

25 evaluation findings and related recommendations made by FEMA

.

s_-
-.
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(m
(_) I concerning the City of San Clemente on May 297 -

2 A Yes, I have read the findings.

3 0 Well, are you generally familiar with the related

4 recommendations?

5 A Yes. I am familiar with the recommendations also ,

6 0 Okay. One of the recommendations -- well, let

7 me read to you the recommendation that my question is in

8 reference to.

9 MR. CASEY: Would it be of help if I gave the

10 witness a copy of this document?

11 MR. HASSELL: I think so. And direct his atten-

12 tion to page number II-23. Thank you.

13 WITNESS COLEMAN: Okay.,_

(V)
14 BY MR. HASSELL:

15 Q The first recommendation on that page, that

16 San Clemente establish a cooperative study with adjacent

17 jurisdictions and the county to develop procedures regarding

18 highway road control and standardized procedures to as to

19 uniformly limit access to the threatened area.

20 A Yes, I am familiar with tia.t recommendation.

21 Q Okay. Do you know whether the City of San Clemence

12 has establisb^4 the cooperative study that is referred to?

23 A Thr -- *.; not been, as far as I know, a specific

24 study established to conduct an extensive roadway network

25 agreement. It is our understanding through the IAEP and

[6} .v
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/'') I through the county that -- and their work with Caltrans and(_/ -

,

2 California Highway Patrol -- that there has been information

3 developed in that area but there has not been a specific

4 cooperative study accomplished at this point.

5 Q Could you tell me why not?

6 A Primarily because of the nature of our arterial

7 highways and the current existing plan which calls for road-

8 blocks to the south of us and traffic diversion to the north

9 of us. And by virtue also of the fact that these findings,

10 whichtere interim in nature, have no time constraint on us

11 respondir.g to them. We have taken them in the crder of

12 priority and are dealing with other issues which we feel are

13 more pertinent a" this time.

14 Q I'd like to direct your attention to page identif:.ed

15 as II-25.
.

16 A Right.

17 O The recommendation identified as 1 on that page.

18 A Where San Clemente demonstrated where observed

19, an acceptable ability to execute emergency response plans?

20 0 It reads that an additional dedicated telephone

21 and/or ra'dio --

22 A Oh, I'm sorry. I was reading the wrong one.

23 0 Yes.

24 A That an additional dedicated telephone or radio

25 capability among the EOC's be installed. That is currently

hOv

|

.-_. - -- . _ - _ _ - . - . . . - -- --.
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((~)N
.

1 balng done.*

% %

2 Q Okay. Thank you.

3 MR. HASSELL: I don't have any further questions.

4 JUDGE JOHNEON: One brief question, Mr. Chief.

5 Earlier in your direct testimony today I believe you said

6 -- named three people who must -- who have the power to de-

7 clare an emergency.
,

8 WITNESS COLEMAN: Yes, ma'r.m.

JUDGE JOHNSON: The police chief, major, aid

s you.

11 WITNESS COLEMAN: No. The police chief, fire

12 chief, and the city manager.

. 13 JUDGE JOHNSON: City manager. I'm sorry. Not

14 the mayor.

15 WITNESS COLEMAN: No, ma'am.

16 JUDGE JOHNSON: Must this be a unanimous decision?

17 Can one of the three make it? Or do all three have to make

IF it?

19 WITNESS COLEMAN: Only one is required to make

20 it. We are empowered with that authority and, as a matter

21 of fact, that same authority is delegated to our second in
i

| 22 commands in the event that one of us is absent from the city

23 and the three declarations of state of local emergency that
|

( 24 have occurred in the last three years, two were done by

25 deparment heads and one was performed by the fire marshall.

k

|

L
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f)( j 1 JUDGE JOHNSON: You answered my next question. y.

2 And whoever declares the state of emergency, it must be

3 ratified by council at its next meeting, is that correct?

4 WITNESS COLEMAN: That's correct.

5 JUDGE JOHNSON: What happens if council doesn't

6 ratify it?

7 WITNESS COLEMAN: The --

8 JUDGE JOHNSON: The emergency is presumably over

9 by that time.

10 WITNESS COLEMAI: That's correct. The purpose

11 behind that, of course, is to -- the way the California

12 Emergency Services Law is set up is to eliminate the neces-

13 sity to hold a council meeting to declare a state of emergenc:r.

w_/ 14 Whenever a community declares a state of emergency it almost

15 is always in concert with some kind of an agent that not only

16 impacts their ccmmunity, but several others. In almost every
,

17 case where we have had a declaration, Orange County has

18 declared just before we did. Therefore, we have never been

19 concerned "sout having not ratified. It is most important

20 to realize that in the event of an emergency if ycu don't

21 declare a state of amergency and there is subsequent property

12 damage where the citizens are attempting to recover, if you

23 haven't declared then it really complicates the disaster loan

24 administration program and so forth.

25 JUDGE JOHNSON: It really has nothing'to do with

p
V

i
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(G/

j 1 what you do during the state of emergency? ,

2 WITNESS COLEMAN: No.

3 JUDGE JOHNSON: Thank you. And I have one more

4 brief one. You made reference I think to something that was

5 called a minimum plan that is in operatica at this point

6 that you could use for cases of evacuation right now,

7 implying that there is something coming further. I think

8 we have heard that there is. Did you really mean minimum or

9 acceptable or something that you -- I almost said marginally

10 acceptable and I know you don't mean that, do you?

11 WITNESS COLEMAN: I'm not sure exactly what the

12 question is in reference to.

13 JUDGE JOHNSON: I haven't asked it very well.
,

(- 14 You don't mean to imply by minimum plan that it is something

15 that you have just started on.

16 WITNESS COLEMAN: Oh, no.

17 JUDGE JOHNSON: That is just a skeleton.

18 WITNESS COLEMAN: No. What my statements are is

19 that I consider from a professional point of view that there

20 is no such thing as a finished plan. Anytime you ask a ques-

21 tion and you obtain an answer it automatically raises two

22 more questions. What I mean by my statement that I consider

23 the plan to be adequate, I mean to imply that if I have an

24 emergency in my community today I am going to.use the plan

25 and I believe it will be successful and I believe we can

s

J
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() i execute what is require 6 to protect life and property. How-

2 ever, I also recognize that any plan requires constant

3 evaluation, constant updating, constant reassessment of the

4 situation in the community. What I do not want to imply is

5 that we have a finished document that has all answers to all

6 questie~

7 JUDGE JOHNSON: Are ycu also implying in your

8 statement just then that each time your plan must be used

9 for whatever emergency that you hold a formal critique of

10 it or is the process of updating and changing and modifying

33 built into the system otherwise?

12 WITNESS COLEMAN: Theanswer to that is actually

13 both. We do formally analyze our emergency operations after
,0
\_/ 14 the fact and sit down and rehash what happened and why it

,

15 happened and so forth. Secondly, there is an on-going proces s

16 where myself and other members of the staff periodically

17 review SOP's and so forth and change them just on the basis

18 of changes in city government or changes in geography or

19 changes in the arterial highway system and so forth.

20 ///

21

22
i

| 23
|

'

24

25

g
v
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T19 1 JUDGE JOHNSON: Thank you, sir.

(-}/
2 JUDGE HAND: Chief Coleman, when you were speaking "

3 earlier, I think you referred to the specific plan we have

4 been talking about as an anns x, is that the right word?

5 WITNESS COLEMAN: Yes, sir.

6 5UDGE HAND: All right. J..: you said there were

7 several other annexes to the San Clemente emergency plans?

8 WITNESS COLEMAN: That is correct, sir.

9 JUDGE HAND: How many did you say?

10 WITNESS COLEMAN: There is about seven.

11 JUDGE HAND: What is the subject of the other

12 annexes?

/~s
13 WITNESS COLEMAN: Hazardous materials, f looding ,I\_ ;
14 earthquake, loss of communications. One of the annexes is

15 what we call D and C or direction and control. I can't

16 recall them actually all from memory, sir.

17 JUDGE HAND: That is fine, thank you. Has any

18 thought been given to that happens if for some unexpected

19 reason two of the annexes had to be put into operation at

20 once?

21 WITNESS COLEMAN: Yes, sir.

22 JUDGE HAND: You were having a flood, and then

23 there is an earthquaka,'whatever.

24g WITNESS COLEMAN: Yes, sir. That is the basis for

d
25 the basic emergency operation.
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2 1 JUDGE KELLEY: I never thought of that.
7%
k_) 2 WITNESS COLEMAN: The answer to that is, yes, sir, c

3 that is the purpose behind the basic emergency operations plan ,

4 City staff recognizes that there is no way that one can

5 predict all of the dif ferent contingencies that can occur,

6 especially when you start adding complicating factors of

7 multiple agents being involved at the same time.

8 The primary purpose of an annex is to highlight

9 those really impcrtant decision points that have to be made,

10 in order to deal with the agent that yau are dealing with

11 at that time.

12 For example, approximately a year ago, I had a

(() 13 ruptured gas main that dumped about 16,000 gallons of jet fuel

14 on the beach, which was not only a hazardous m ter- t incident

15 but it was a flooding incident simultaneously.

16 We had to use the elements out of both of those

17 annexes in order to accomplish the job. We didn't follow one

18 as if it was a recipe and then move to the other one. We

19 literally mixed and matched the elements as they were needed.

20 JUDGE HAND: You are comfortable that there

21 aren't any severe conflicts between any pair or several of

22 these anr <es.

23 WITNESS COLEMAN: Well, I am always reminded in

24 terms of dealing with plans, that a plan is basically a-

, s,

w
25 guideline for developing an understanding of your resources
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3 1 and those factors that you can predict in advance, but the

(D
| x._/ 2 actual handling of an (merge.'cy is highly dependent upon ,

| 3 decision making by individuals, and we don't feel that there
i

1

4 is an inherent conflict with something that is stated in one

5 p lan , or stated in another plan.
.

6 We feel that the people in positions of

7 responsibility in the final analysis will .aot fol]7w the plan

8 b lindly , but will make decisions from common sense.

9 JUDGE HAND: I suppose in many instances, no

10 matter what the emergency, the same individuals are involved.

11 WITNESS COLEMAN: In most cases, they are almost

12 identical.

(-,) 13 JUDGE HAND: And you don't cnticipate you could

14 have the situation where all of a sudden on one person's

15 head would come the necessity for making several very

16 complicated decisions? Essentially simultaneously?

17 WITNESS COLEMAN: This is not to preclude the

18 fact that sometimes the decisione come at you very fast and

19 furious, but the purpose of an emergency organization is to

20 try to divide up the work in such a way that no one person is

21 burdeneded with all of the decisions. That'is the purpose of

22 the EOC and the purpose of the field operations Units.

23 JUDGE HAND: In your own city level activities,
I

fx 24 in contemplating these emergency plans, have you ever

25 attempted for your own use to set up a double scenario where |

- _ - _ - _ _ _ _
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4 1 things are coming at you in two different fashions, or having

(Q( /_ 2 to do with two different emergencies at one time? -

3 WITNESS COLEMAN: In terms of the exercises, al-

4 most all of our exercises that have been conducted in the city

5 have been single agent exercises. We have one contemplated

6 coming up in the future that is an earthquake scenario.

7 I have participated in multiple agent exercises

8 at CSTI. As it stands right now, though, we have not really

9 had what you can call a dual purpose exercise.

10 JUDGE HAND: Do you anticipate having such an

11 exercise?

12 WITNESS COLEMAN: I would say that it is

(I ) 13 reasonable to assume that that will occur sometime in the
N<

14 future.

15 JUDGE HAND: But you have no definite plan for

16 such a -- such an exercise.

17 WITNESS COLEMAN: At this point, no.

! 18 JUDGE HAND: All right, thank you.

i

| 19 JUDGE KELLEY: Chief, you referred during your

20 testimony to your authority to in effect take over property

21 during an emergency. Now, would this include, for example, ;_

l

! 22 the authority to seize trucks and cars, if you didn't have

23 enough equipment?

24 WITNESS COLEMAN: No. That does not include

(I )!

'''
25 commandeering of private property. It literally -- it does

.

mi +-e * - -
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5 1 not mean that we can take over property. It means that you

f%( ,) 2 have a lot more latitude, though, as far as someone saying, y,

3 no you can't park in my parking lot type thing.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: I see. Well, I begin to see.

5 can you give me another example or two -- because when you

6 referred to this, it was unclear to me just what kind of

7 authority you were talking about.

g WITNESS COLEMAN: Well, it really boils down to

9 such things as transportation points, assembly areas, staging

10 areas, and so forth. If I went to someone, and -- in a case

11 of a non-emergency, and said, I would like to have permission

12 to park 25 fire trucks in your shopping center parping lot,

/" ) 13 the chances are they will say, well, that will interfere
(/

14 with my business, and they come up with a million reasons why

15 it won't work.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah.

17 WITNESS COLEMAN: In the event of an emergency,
4

Ig though, it is not uncommon for us to designate a staging area

19 to put resources in, and we literally take over that f acility

| 20 but we don't have to go to a person and say, may we park the

21 trucks there.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Thank you.

23 could you tell mu what a high velocity airborne

|

| y sampler is?

i )
\/ WITNESS COLEMAN: An airborne sampler, it is an25

i

i

1
.
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6 1 instrument that we use that has -- it pulls air through a set
O
A ,) 2 of filters, which is used to collect particulate matter, and "

3 then these filters are then taken to a laboratory and

4 analyzed to see exactly what radioactive substances are in

5 existence.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Is this something that is

7 mounted on top of your fire station, or --

3 WI" NESS COLEMAN: No, we mount them on trucks.

9 They are about -- they are about this big. They look like --

10 in fact, they look like a siren is the best way of explaining

11 one of them.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: You referred in the course of youc

/'' 13
( >)

testimony, and I really can't give you a context, but you

14 referred to some state findings, I believe about the adequacy

15 of your plans?

16 WITNESS COLEMAN: Dr. Mary Francis Reed sent a

17 document to us with their assessment of our plan, as they saw

13 it. It was not an official document, nor cas it ever given

19 to us in an official context. We were told, for example,

20 that we didn't even have to respond to it if we didn't want to.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Is this just a -- is this a letter? '

22 WITN$SS COLEMAN: No, it was a document that was

23 formatted very similar to the FEMA RAC findings. Dr. Reed did

24 submit that to us approximately the same time the FEMA findings
(' O )s''

25 came down.
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7 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Is it in evidence?
#7
(_,) 2 MR. CASEY: No it is not, Mr. Chairman. -

3 MR. MC CLUNG: It is a document, if I may just

4 clarify a little bit, it is prepared by the Office of

5 Emergency Services.

6 WITNESS COLEMAN: Yes.

7 MR. MC CLUNG: Dr. Reed did it for them --

8 WITNESS COLEMAN: Dr. Reed did it, that is

9 correct.

10 MR. MC CLUNG: For the California Office of

11 Emergency Services, and it is a public document.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Will you be submitting that in

13 your case?

14 MR. MC CLUNG: Yes, I will be.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Could you describe for me

16 what role, if any, the State Office of Emergency Services

17 would have in the event of an emergency in San Clemente?

18 , WITNESS COLEMAN: Well, once again, there is a

19 factor of time involved, and we have looked at our planning

20 effort as being the f act that the City of San Clemente is

21 almost entirely encompassed by the ten-mile EPZ, and in view

22 of the f act that there could be a scenario that would unfold
!

23 in a very rapid sequence of time, we have taken the position

|

24 that we have to have some pretty independent decision-makingy -~
\

' ''^'
25 ability.

i

_. _ . . . . . . . . . , , - - - . - . - . .. . -- -_
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8 1 Therefore, our plan is primarily based on our
fn
k_,) 2 interf ace with the local resources, the County and Camp ,

3 Pend leton . As we perceive the State's role, they have a
.

4 primary responsibility to the ingestion pathway planning, and

5 a tremendous responsibility in the area of planning for

6 recovery and re-entry.

7 They do have the responsibility to send a liason

8 down to our EOC to assist our city manager and staff in

9 decision-making, but at the onset of any given emergency,

10 their supportive resources, the State Office of Emergency

~

11 Services, are quite minimal, and we would not consider their

12 response -to be a part of the initial action that we would be
.

(L.J[') 13 involved in.

14 JUDGE KELLEY: Are you familiar with a plan that

15 the State OES is, I understand, de seloping.'

16 WITNESS COLEMAN: We understand that they are in

17 a draft stage. I have never seen the document.
|
'

18 JUDGE KELLEY: You have never seen it.

I 19 WITNESS COLEMAN: I have never seen it.
i

20 JUDGE KELLEY: All right, thank you.

I

21 Any redirect?

22 MR. CASEY: We have no redirect of this witness.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Chief Coleman, we very

24 much appreciate your coming. You are excused.(O
'~#

25 WITNESS COLEMAN: Thank you.

~
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9 1 MR. CASEY: Applicants call to the stand their !

f'N i

(_) 2 next witness Miss Cynthia Ferguson of the City of San Juan +

3 Capistrano.

4 Whereupon,

5 CYNTHIA S. FERGUSON

6 was called to the witness stand and, having been first duly

7 sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

8 DIRECT EXAMIliATION

9 BY MR. CASEY:

10 0 Could you state your full name for the record,

11 Ms. Ferguson?

12 A Cynthia Sue Ferguson.

() 13 Q And what is your business address?

14 A 32400 Paseo Adelanto.

15 0 Are you appearing today in reponse to a subpoena

16 issued by order of the Atomic Safety and Licensing Board in

17 this proceeding and served on you?

18 A Yes.

19 Q By whom are you employed?

20 A The City of San Juan Capistrano.

21 Q And in what capacity do you serve in the City of

22 San Juan Capistrano?

23 A I am an administrative assistant to the director

24 of public works.

\j
25 0 And in that capacity, are you also responsible for



8684
cma 10 1 emergency coordination in the City of San Juan Capistrano?
l~h -

1(V 2 A Yes. "|-

3 Q Could you please explain your general duties and
1

4 responsibiliti's as emergency coordinator?

5 A well, as an administrative assistant, it is -- you

6 kind of get a catch-all of everything that comes into public

7 works.

8 Emergency coordinator is just one of the many

9 hats that I have as his assistant -- excuse me, as my boss's

10 assistant.

11 Thus far, I have assisted in the preparation of

12 an emergency evacuation document in this particular radiological

%
3 13 document; going to meetings involving the different entities

.J
14 involved in this, in emergency services, and expressing the

15 city's concerns regarding emergencies.

16 Q Could you please explain the relationship between

17 the emergency response organization in San Juan Capistrano

18 and the emergency in oth:,r -- for instance, the emergency

19 response organization in orange County?

20 A The City of San Juan Capistrano is fairly unique

21 in this whole -- in this type of organization. We contract for

22 both our fire and sheriff services with the County of Grange.

23 Therefore, our main function in emergency preparedness is that
.

- 24 of communication and coordinating communication between the
0s)
%~/

25 entities, sheriff and fire, and notif ying our public, keeping



11 1 them abreast of what is happening.

tQ
\,_J 2 MR. CASEY: I would like to mark for identificatior, -

3 at this time Applicants' Exhibit Number I believe it is next

4 in order, 134, a document entitled Unified Orange County /

5 Cities emergency management agreement, proposed for adoption

6 Py the City of San Juan Capistrano, September 1, 1981

7 (Whereupon, the ( ocument referred

3 to was marked as Applicants '

9 Exhibit No. 134 for identifica-

10 tion.)

11 BY MR. CASEY: '

12 0 Ms. Ferguson, does this document identified as

(7''\i 13 Applicants' Exhibit number 114, first of all, is this
J

14 document a document prepared under your supervision or

15 control, or do you understand it?

16 A Yes.

17 0 And what -- can you please describe what it is?

13 A Yes. Initially, back in '72, the County wanted

19 to have mutual aid type of agreements and solidify the helping

20 in preparing . emergency documents with the cities in the

l 21 county, and at that time, the City of San Juan Capistrano

i'

22 entered into an agreement to do this.

23 This particular document came about by the County

24 Board of Supervisors wanting to upgrade the existing agreement

'

25 that they had with select cities throughout the county, and

,_ _,_. - . . , _ . _ _, _ - _ . - - . _ . . ._ _ _ _ _ _ . . - _ - - -- - _----.
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2212 1 get more cities to participate in this type of situation, and
-,

x,) 2 that is what has transpired. m

3 0 I notice it is proposed for adoption by the City

/ Council of San Juan Capistrano this evening, is that correct?

5 A That is correct.

6 Q Is it a correct characterization of this document

7 that it represents the -- or depicts the relationship between

3 the City of San Juan Capistrano and Orange County as regards

9 the services and assistance the City of San Juan Capistrano

10 might expect to receive from Orange County in the event of a

11 radiological emergency, for instance?

12 A In any type of emergency.

[ )') 13 MR. CASEY: Your Honor, with that foundation set,
s

1.g I would move into evidence Exhibit Number -- Applicants '

15 Exhibit Number 134.

16 MR. MC CLUNG: I guess I am not going to make any

17 objection, but is the witness's testimony that this is going

18 to be adopted this evening, or --
,

|

19 MR. CASEY: We will ,ladly clarify the record as

20 to its fate.

21 MR. MC CLUNG: That would be fine then. I have

22 no objection.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Subject to the expectation that

! 24 this document will be approved by the City, and Counsel will

~~

25 advise us in that respect, the Exhibit is admitted.

l
<
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2 thereupon received ir.to evidence) ,
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f3
\''l i 0 To expedite this proceeding a little, items c

T20
K1

2 three, four and five on the outline of your direct examina--

3 tion which was provided to the parties pertained generally

4 speaking to the development of the San Juan -- the city

5 of San Juan Capistrano's radiological emergency responsa

6 plan, which is Applicants' Exhibit Number 56. The public

7 education program that is part of that plan, which was

8 previously the subject of the testimony of Mr. Eugene

' Cramer, and evacuation planning for San Juan Capistrano

10 generally, but with particular reference to the San Onofre

11 Nuclear Generating Station.

12 Have you prepared a statement covering each
13

of these topics to be read into the record?f~s,

(' \
''/ 14

A Yes.

15
Q Could you read that statement at this time,

16
please?

17
A The city of San Juan Capistrano has adopted

18
a radiological emergency response plan to deal with inci-

i dents that may occur at the SONGS facility. Since its

|
20

adoption several drills have been conducted testing the

effectiveness of the plan. From these tests modifications

have taken place to improve the capabilities of the docu-
23

ment and are expected to continue. The May revision re-| - 24
|

flects additions which were deemed necessary following
25

-

V
.

!
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be " '

\/k2 I the May drill.

2 Further revisions are presently under way and

- 3 will be incorporated into the plan in the near future.

4 Subsequent to reviews.and recommendations of FEMA and

5 state OES, the City and County of Orange have bean develop--

6
ing precise documents to incorporate the City's plan as an

7
addendum to the overall County response plan.

8
This action is being pursued because although

9
the City retains the responsibility to its citizenry to

10
respond to a radiological incident, the physical ability

11
to perform rests with contracted County services, fire and

12
sheriff.

13

/~ Additionally an MOU between the County and
(_-}- 14

City is being negotiated, whereby specific emergency

services are acknowledged in addition to unified mutual

assistance.

Currently the City is working in conjunction
y,

with other agencies involved in the 10 mile EPZ planningy,

to develop mutually agreed upon procedures for coordinating20

actions for an emergency at SONGS.. This document will
21

22 replace the existing inner agegcy' agreement and evacuation

23 Procedure, the IAEP, which has been adopted by the City.

24 The City is an active participant in the

25 regional planning of an emergency evacuation through the

b): v

.
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g- , .

\_/k3 1 interjurisdictional planning committee, the IJPC. c

2 Existing plan designates personnel to be dis-

3 patched to the EOF to serve as a liaison to the City EOC=

4 Dissemi.1ation of ODAC information and other agency coordina-

5 tion will be relayed back to the City EOC for final con-

6 sideration prior to a cooperative evacuation action.

7 Specifi,c prodedures, legt.i ability and review

8 of background information are established in the IAEP,

' scetions four and seven, and in the City plan the revised

10 edition, section two and three.

11 The interjurisdictional planning committee of

12 which the City is a participant has made much progress in

13
(g getting concurrence and determining the exact procedures

'

for a coordinated decision to evacuate.~'

15
Initial notification procedures for contacting

16
City designated emergency personnel are addressed in

17
section 1(c) of the City plan.

Public notification will be performed through

the newly installed City siren system. Control panels

are located in the City Hall and will be activated as per

standard set in the city plan in section five, and IAEP

section three.

Testing of this entire system is anticipated
24

to take place in November as a coordinated effort by25

f'8
: \

N

.
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(O San Clemente, Orange County, Southern California Edison,m,/ k4 i e

2 State Parks, USMC and the city of San Juan Capistrano.

3 Annual aud.'ble testing will follow.

4 Public information will be handled by the

5 City as specified in sections nine of the IAEP.

6 Subsequent to the May exercise, meetings have

7 been held to establish public information procedures to

8 be used by all involved agencies. These SOPS include the

9 establishment of an emergency media center, as well as

10 routine dissemination of emergency information. Activa-

II tion and operation of the City's EOC will follow the

12 City's plan, section one.

13 Work responsibilities will be designated ass

( ) 14N' section two specifies.

15
City emergency equipment and vehicles have

16
been itemized in the attachments sections of the IAEP.

17
City EOC personnel SOPS have been developed and will be

18
incorporated into the revismo plan.

19
The County provides the evacuation and monitor -

ing equipment as well as personnel for the City. There-

fore tPa majority of the physical evacuation response is

not done by City crews.
,

The MOU with the County and the unified cities
24

county emergency manageaent agreement, as well as25

[
x_/

.
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L.s)
'

-

I contractual fire and sheriff agreements assure the city
'

2 that mutual assistance around the clock can be obtained.

3 The city anticipates being involved in several

4 training sessions relating to radiclogical eme gencies.

5 Personnel have participated in many meetings to coordinate

6
these activities.

7
The monthly meetings of the IJPC have served

8
to coordinate and consolidate all the emergency planning

9
efforts of those entities involved in the SONGS radiologi-

10
cal response planning.

11
City staff activitely participates in these

12
sessions and is incorporating mutually approved concepts

13

(~T into the City's response planning. Cynthia S. Ferguson.
\_) 14

Q Thank you, Ms. Ferguson. I think that will

greatly expedite the understanding of your testimony.*

16

Just a few more questions. Is the plan identified as

Applicants' Exhibit 56 in that blue birder there a true
y,

and correct copy of the plan adopted by the City of San
19

Juan Capistrano for review by FEMA and immediate implemen-20

tation subject to ongoing review and revision as necessary ?
21

22 A Yes.

23 Q And that would be the plan you would use if

24 there were an emergency at SONGS, say tomorrow?

25 A Yes, with revisions that we have had following

en

.
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s 1 the drill that we had, the Orange County drill in January, "

2 and the drill in May.

3 Q Have the revisions that you referrcd to been

4 formally adopted, or are they going to be put in standard

5 operating procedures?

6 A They will be standard operating procedures.

7
Q Are you -- is it your opinion that the San

8 Juan Capistrano plan, which is Exhibit Number 56, in its

'
current form provides an adequate foundation for respond-

30
ing to an emergency with actual or potential offsite con-

11
sequences at SONGS?

12
A Yes, with the addition of Orange County assis-

13
x tance, yes.

u_] 14
Q Which is part of the plan now?

15
A That is correct.

16
0 Mr. Cramer has testified in this proceeding

17

that Applicants have developed a public education program
18

in the City of San Juan Capistrano in consultation and

cooperation wich the City of San Juan. Have you beer. in-

volved in the development of this program?

A Yes.
22

| Q Is it your understanding that the entire city
73

24 f San Juan Capistrano will be included in this program?

l A Yes.25

.
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1 Q Have you brought to Applicants' attention that

2 many of the residents of San Juan Capistrano have not as

3 yet received the emergency response pamphlet which is
4 Applicants' Exhibit Number 66?

5 A That is correct.

6
Q Is it your understanding that the residents

of San Juan Capistrano will receive that pamphlet within

the near future?

9
A It is my understanding and I have been assured

10
by Edison personnel that it was an oversight, that they

11
should have been mailed out to everyone within the city

12
and not just in the ten miles planning zone, and this will

13

)
take place prior to the end of this week.

O Would the City undertake any programs -- any
15

educational programs besides the programs that are bein7
16

contemplatedbykpplicantsintheCityofSanJuanCapis-
17

trano?
18

A That is a possibility. We have to see what

kind of programs, though, are developed out of that public
20

education program.
21

0 Is San Juan Capistrano responsible for proces-
22

sing the various response cards that are received as a23

result of that public information pamphlet that will be24

25 sent out at the end of this week?

A

U
.
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( ) A No, we have no capability to provide any type
~

2 of transportation to these individnals. Therefore, the

3 County gets those cards back and they make the necessary

4 arrangements to handle the individuals.

5 Q Do you believe that the public education pro-

6 gram as it has been described in Mr. Cramer's testimony

7 and has been the subject of your involvement for some time,

8 will provide a sufficient opportunity for the citizens of

9 San Juan Capistrano to be aware of the City's emergency

10 plan and the protective steps that can -- that they can

II
take or that will be taken on their behalf?

12 A Yes.

13
Q Mr. Brothers has testified in this proceeding

O 14
that Applicants have assisted in the development of an

15
evacuation plan for the City of San Juan Capistrano in

16
consultation with the City of San Juan Capistrano. Have

17
you been involved in that process?

18

A Yes.
19

0 And did you meet with Wilbur Smith and associ-

ates to identify the various routes -- evacuation planning

subsectors, special populations and institutions --

A Yes.
3

.

Q -- and traffic control locations within the24

25 City of San Juan Capistrano?

,

e
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1 A Yes.

2 Q Have you reviewed the evacuation time estimate

3 study which is appendi:: E to Exhibit 51, Applicants'

4 Exhibit 517

5 A It was reviewed by City staff, yes.

6
Q Do you believe that evacuation time estimate

7
is a reasonable assessment of how long it would take to '

8
evacuate the --

9
A We believe it is --

10
Q -- City of San Juan Capistrano.

11
A -- reasonable.

12
Q Could you just generally explain who is

13
responsible for notifying and providing instruction to

the general public of an incident at SONGS?
15

A There is several aspects to public notifica-

tion. Initially if -- with sirens -- with the sirens

would be one element, and that would be immediate alert
y,

type of -- you know, go and listen to your radio or turng,

on your TV and listen to information thht is forthcoming.20

Another way of public information is also --
21

12 will also be handled at City Hall in kind of a -- people

23 that would call into the City Hall to request information

24 on what is happening, we would have a public information

25 type of bulletin set up to be read to these people to

rm

i
s -

*
.

.
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s_s) advise them of what is happening and where they can go e

2 and things that they can do.

3 Additional from that is the public notifica-

4 tion program which is an education program to advise peo-

5 ple before anything would happen what could transpire in

6 an emergency.

7 Q How would you access the emergency broadcast-

8 ing system for the benefit of the people at San Juan

I Capistrano?

10 A We cannot immediately pick up a phone and

II have entergency broadcasting, however, like any other city

12 within the County, we would -- we have the ability to

13
s utilize county control one, and advise them of the situa-

[ i
- tion, a pending emergency in the city, and ask them to

15
activate the emergency broadcast system for us.

16
Q Fire Chief Coleman has testified that they

17
also have a special dedicated line to the K-wave radio

18
station that can be accessed from the City of San Clemente .

19
A We don't have that capability. However, we

can call San Clemente and have them advise K-wave to give

some kind of bulletin to the people.

Q Do you have the capability within the City of
,,

San Juan Capistrano to receive notification of an emergen-
24

cy at SONGS on a 24 hour basis?25

_

.

e
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1 A Ne have the -- well, we have the ability to

2 receive it. We don't have the personnel there to answer

3 if it comes across -- the yellow phones which had been

4 referenced. All the other jurisdictions.that are involved
'

5 have the ability -- have it staffed 24 hours a day. We --
6 ours is in our City Hall, which is only operative until

7 five o' clock and we have an individual that does whatever

8 the kind of work maybe until 12 at night. So if anything

'
should happen between those hours, what would happen is

10
that the message would go to Orange County control one,

11
who then would ring down the individuals in City Hall,

12
and we have -- there is a battery of four people that he

13

(~3 could call to advise them of an emergency situation.
\_) 14

Q Are you satisfied that the current state of
15

emergency preparedness for San Juan Capistrano as pro-
16

vided by Orange County and San Juan Capistrano together,
17

working together as you have testified, provides reasonable

assurance that the offsite transient and permanent popula-

tion with San Juan Capistrano can be evacuated or other-

wise protected in the event of a radiological emergency
,

at San Onofre Nuclear Generating Station?
12

A Yes.
23

MR. CASEY: Your Honor, we would -- unless24

25 the Board has questions at this time, we.would tender this

O
V

.
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I "
i witness 'or cross examination.

~

2 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Mr. McClung?

3 MR. MC CLUNG: Yes.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: I am just introducing you.

5 MR. MC CLUNG: With an eye on the clock, I

6 will try to ask the questions which I believe are the most

7 pertinent. I had a little difficulty following the pre-

8 pared statement, but it will be in the record.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, we are not in bad shape

10 from a time standpoint.

II MR. MC CLUNG: Oh, okay.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: It is 4:30.

MR. MC CLUNG: We are all right.g 's,

\_) 14
CROSS EXAMINATION

15
BY MR. MC CLUNG:

16
Q Could you explain any experience that you may

17
have had that would be helpful in emergency planning way?

18

Have you been involved in any emergencies?
1)

A I have not.
20

Q Basically what is your educational background?

A I have a Bachclor's in speech communication

and a Master's in public administration.

Q Have you been involved in any way in any24

emergency type situation?
'

25

(ql
v
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i ^s/ 1 A Prior to working at the City of San Juan

2 Capistrano no, but 'fter I became an assitant to the

3 director of public wo.xs I have had -- I have spent a lot

4 of time, and .his particular issue, an awful lot of

5 time in emergency planning.

6
Q Other than this issue, could you tell me any

7 particular emergency situations that you have been in-

8 volved in?

9
A Well, when they -- just recent -- well, a year

10
ago when they had that declared -- when the County de-

11
clared the emergency with all the heavy rains, I was in

12
charge of handling the City's activity during that time,

13
r' assessing what had happened, going out and actually pre-
(m)S 14

paring the documents that we submitted for grant funding,
15

and working with the individuals that were going to coor-
16

dinate any of the grant information at that particular

emergency.

O What was your role during the time of the

emergen y? Did you have any role with respect to what
20

actions were to be taken during the emergency itself?
21

A No. Any actions that are taken in any really12

heavy emergency would be done through the County Sheriff23

24 and the County Fire. The actions that our city crews

25 took were directed by my boss, the director of public

b)x_-

.
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O: "

works or his superintendent of public works who is over

2 all the city crews, which would be things like sandbagging,
|

3 : setting up barricades, that kind of stuff.-

4
f

5

6

7
i

8

9

| 10
|
'

11

12

13

14

15

16

17'

18

a

19

20

21

22

23

24|

I
| 25
1

f

O
.
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/'(>)tp21 1 Q Thank you. You testified that you were assisted
.

2 by at both the Edison Company and consultants in preparing

3 and reviewing the emergency preparedness documents for your

4 city. Could you describe briefly how they aided you?

5 A In the preparation of the document?

6 0 Yes.

7 A There were many meetings where we sat down and

8 went over what needed to be done. In addition, the County

9 of Orange helped us in that. And as you say, I'm not an

10 expert on emergency preparation or even, you know, the

11 preparation of any documents. So we kind of went down and

12 went through what should appear in the document and what

13 responsibilities the city should stress and has.

(~w) 14 Q Were you provided with any draft or samplex_

15 emergency type plan or any of the text to be included within

16 the --

17 A Yes.

I 'l Q For which sections were you provided such drafts?

19 A I don't know offhand which, sections. Most of the

20 information, though, was whether I prepared it or whether it

21 was prepared for me, was reviewed extensively by my depart-

22 ment as to its content.

23 0 Oh, I know. I'm just trying to figure out where

24 it came, you know, just exactly where it cace.from.

25 A No, ittasn't all my writing, no.

(v}
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m'
1 Q In your statement you described the process y

2 whereby the plan is now going to be incorporated into the

3 orange County emergency plan, is that correct?

4 A Ideally that is what is going to happen. We ,

i
5 have had numerous nalks with the county about it and they

6 want to add it as an annex to their plan, yes.

7 Q How far away from that day are we?
i

8 A Well, there's an MOU right now that we tre nego-
*

9 tiating with the county to spell out exact services that

to would happen in the case of a radiological emergency. I

11 don't foresee that we are that far away from it. Once the

12 MOU is established then all it does is take the time of the

13 county and my time to sit down and just incorporate it in
. ~3
(,) 14 their plan.

15 Q You --

16 A Essentailly we are part of their plan anyway.

17 0 Yes. You testified or you discussed that there

18 have been certain revisions to the plan based upon the

19 exercise that FEMA helped condret and other drills that you

20 have had within your city. Could you describe briefly the

21 kinds of changes that were made?

12 A There were two exercises. One was in January,

23 which was a county exercise. The one in May was kind of ait

24 Edison-induced and city wanting to do type of. exercise. And

25 both of those, the original document that you have right now

-s
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) 1 I v:.o produced before that January exercise. Subsequent to

2 that we developed a lot of SOP's on what people are going

3 to do and who is going to do it and how they are going to

4 do it. And basically that is the substance of what has gone

5 into those. And the same thing would happen in the May.

6 One important element that has been added is that

7 initially that plan says that the county fire department

8 will contact the city and let us know if there is an emergency

9 and we are not able to respond initially. That has been

10 changed with the addition of the yellow phones. Orange County

11 Control One will make that kind of contact.

12 Q Did you have the yellow phones during the May 13

13 drill?

O(j 14 A Yes.

15 Q Now within your particular jurisdiction under

16 the plans as you conceive them does somebody have the author-

17 ity to evacuate the city if there is an emergency?

18 ' A Yes.

19 Q Who would that person bel- I mean not the actual
,

20 name but the title of that person.

21 A The director of the emergency services for the

22 city, which would be the city manager, and/or the director

23 of public works.

24 0 Is that kind of a hierarchy? If the city manager

25 is not there then the director of public works --

o
i

l

'

L



1

i

8705
|

( '/) 1 A That's correct.
' ,(_- -

2 0 -- would make that type of decision? Is it

3 part of the plan or the standard operating procedures as

4 they exist today to have the city manager or the person

5 that may be declaring some type of protective action like

6 evacuation to consult with the Orange County emergency people

7 before they declare that action?

3 A In the plan as it exists right there it doesn't

9 spell that out exactly. However, during the exercise in May

10 that's what did happen. There was consultation between all

11 the enti*ies. Subsequent to that exercise the interjuris-

12 dictional planning committee has been meeting and we have

13 been setting up SOP's on what exactly would happen before
. s

q,) 14 any of us would take a declaration of evacuation.

15 0 Is there any provision today if there were to be

16 an accident, you know, around this time, as you have been

17 asked before --

18 MR. CASEY: What is a provision? What do you

19 mean by a provision?

20 MR. MC CLUNG: I haven't completed the question.

21 MR. CASEY: I'm sorry.

'

22 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

23 Q Is there any provisions in the planning documents

24 or the SOP's which would coordinate this decisionraking?

25 A Yes. The IAEP which we*have also adopted, sets

11,

(_/
,

i

|
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(~') i out certain procedures that everyone would follow. All the
() "

2 agencies would follow before they would make any declaration

3 of emergency evacuation.

4 Q You've testified, I believe, that the main func-

5 tions for the city operations in San Juan are going to be

6 in terms of notification and public information type respon-

7 sibilities. Does that -- is that correct?

g A The main -- that's correct.
,

9 Q Now additionally are you going to have any

10 responsibilities with respect to the radiological monitoring?

13 A We don't have any ability to do that. The county

12 fire department will provide that for the city. However, we

13 will be very active in coordinating any type of information
73( ,) 14 that the county has regarding any radiological monitoring

15 findings within the city. We are all cued into that same

P one and to what's happening in any emergency. And weh16

17 can certainly requ st monitoring equipment for the city.

Is Q Approximately how many people live in the city

19 limits of San Juan?

20 A Between 18,000 and 19,000.

21 Q Do you have data or did you base your planning

12 on data of how many people are transients?

23 A The transient population in San Juan Capistrano

24 is not as extensive as that in San Clemente or in state

25 beaches, in that we have -- we do have the mission area and

- (y
b
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{) I the downtown area, which has a lot of people that are visiting.

2 Our peak period is usually during the summer months and during

3 the swallows day.

4 Q As far as the planning that is in place today and

5 your concept of what the responsibilities of the city are

6 do you have any planning for reentry and recovery after an

7 evacuation?

8 A No. That is a county function and we don' t have

9 the capabilities and we would rely on them and the state to

10 Provide that for us.
11 Q In the event of an emergency at -- with off-site

12 consequences that might affect the city, how many emergency

13 personnel are available?
VN(,) 14 A Are you talking --

15 Q During the day.

16 A -- city or -- we contract with the sherriff and

17 the fire department for --

18 Q I just meant -- I'm sorry. It was a confusing

19 question. Just within, you know, your actual organization

20 at the city.

21 A That is a confusing question. County sherriff

22 and fire provide the emergency services for the city. We

23 have city crews, maintenance crews, that could supplement

24 and make initial type of emergency actions prior, you know,

25 if an emergency happened during working hours.

I'
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p
\-- 1 Q All right. Other than those maintenance

2 personnel, and I sm now referring to the people that would

3 be operating your emergency operations center, how many

4 people would be available in the event of an emergency

5 during the normal working day?

6 A I have to kind of smileon that because our

7
EOC consists of probably about six people, and I know that

8
a lot of people look at the county EOC and what is involved

9
there, but we really only need coordination. The director,

10
someone to coordinate with the county sherriff and fire,

11
and what has transpired since the last drill is we have

12
individual county fire people and sherriff representative

13
to actually come to our EOC to do rt.he coordination for us,

to coordinate with their people. We also have an individua l
15

that will coordinate our maintenance efforts and a public

information officer. So it is very, very small.

Q You have referred to the interagency agreement.

Could you tell us briefly your involvement in the production
3,

of that document?20

A What it incorporates is it incorporates the21

12 information that was gleaned, I guess, from the Wilbur

23 Smith study on transportation, thatkind of thing, And

24 city input on what abilities we have during a working day
,

25 to provide transportation and communication, et cetera.

n
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() 'And it jusc fairly much sets up what we would do to co-1
" '

2 ordinate wit.h the other cities and the other entities

3 involved to coordinate an evacuation.

4 0 What, if any, role did you play in the drafting

5 of that document?

6 A Just giving information on what the city --

7 resources that are available in the city and a review of

8 what has transpired.,

'
O To your understanding, who was the person that

to
drafted that document that you.provided information to?

11
A I think it was a consultant with the Edison

12
Company.

13

) g4gJ

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

v

.

e

m- i -- - , - ----.--.w s--, = ,w aw+w-- ..wi-. - - - ,--,e , . - - . , r-- , -*, -- -t-- * v +-t- w ~p .wev t- ---'W eN *-'v-e *v+i--?y



.

1

O
T-22 1 Q Do you know what consultant that C ,

%) 2 'A I don't.

3 Q That is okay.

4 A I am sorry.

5 Q Don't worry. You stated I think in your

6 statement that the committee which you are now a member of,

7 the interjurisdictional committee, or --

I A Planning committee.

9 Q Planning committee. Is it the task of that

10 committee to create a new interagency plan?

11 A Revised probably would be a better word. What

12 transpired for that committee to even come about was after

I 13 the exercise in May, the findings that FEMA and the state

14 gave back to the individuals on our -- on how we reacted to

15 that, all of us thought we better get together and sit down

16 and try to make a really really w?rkable document of what had

17 happened in May.

II Q Is there any sense in that committee of when that

19 new more workable document will be produced or --

N A Well, Ron says October 15, but I have my doubts.

21 I think within -- by the end of this year, I think we will

22 have -- in essence, it will be the same type of document,

23 but it will reference -- make more clear the SOP's and the

24 type of things that we want to happen before an evacuation is

v
25 declared.

,
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Q 2 I O okay. What provisions are there now in the SOPS

O) 2 for coordination between the city manager of San Juan's_
-

,

3 Capistrano and the mayor and the executive authorities at

4 San Clemente, in the event that there is an emergency?

5 A Well, I am not sure of the exact wording on that.

6 However, I know that they would coordinate the evacuation,

7 that they are all -- would talk to each other to make a

8 determination with the information that they have ,on how they

9 should evacuate.

10 0 Is that part of an SOP,- to your knowledge?

11 A well, it is in the IAP -- there are certain

12 procedures that would happen, and onesof them is exact

13 coordination with each other, before we would make any

14 declaration of an emergency, and I think it goes as far to

15 say that no one person will declare it before consulting

16 with everyone else.

17 Q In your particular jurisdiction, you have talked

18 about the sirens, and you have your own sirens that can be

19 turned on from your emergency operations centcr, is etat

20 right ?

21 A That is correct.

22 0 Who will have the responsibility of making the

23 decision to turn on those sirens?
i

24 A The City Manager or the director of public
! D.V 25 works.

:
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3 1 0 It is the same individual that you mentioned be-

fh.( ,) 2 fore, that would order any particular protective action? c.

3 A That is correct, and they could also designate,

4 I guess, someone else to turn on the sirens. ' Additiona lly,

5 the city, because we aren't manned 24 hours a day, we have

6 dual controls with San Clemente, and if we are unavailable to

7 be in the City, they can activate our sirens.
.

3 Q Now, is it correct, then, that the -- you are

9 essentially a communications and information center at your

10 part of the plan, and that the Orange County is really going

11 to provide the necessary sheriffs and fire and other people

12 to aid in actual evacuation and othertparts of the plan, is

("3 13 that right?
Q

14 A That is correct. We have che capability somewhat

15 to provide some type of -- we have, you know, city maintenance

16 vehicles that can be dispatched in certain situations, and if

17 the emergency is at a time when we have to just act, we can

13 send crews of people and trucks to help.

19 We also in our drill send our maintenance

20 personnel out to certain checkpoints, traffic control

21 checkpoints throughout the city with barricades and just to

22 get timing on how quick they can get out there, because we

23 know also that the state and the county will not have the

24 ability to get to them as quick as we do, and we know that we

'C,_
25 can initiate those until someone else can get there.

;

w
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4 1 Q Would you do that with your -- like the street

(j 2 department -- -

3 A That is correct.

4 0 Could you explain for the record a little bit the

5 agreements that you have now in place with the County of

6 Orange and the other jurisdictions to provide the necessary

7 emergency services which you have described?

8 A We have a contract with both the county fire and

9 the county sherif f to provide all kinds of -- any kind of

10 essential services for the city, which include emergency

11 services.

12 Additionally, the unified County agreement,

[~'N 13 cities county management agreement is anticipated to beb
14 adopted tonight, which would further clarify health type of --

15 County health, county transportation, and that kind of support

16 to the City.

17 Q Do these various agreements provide explicitly

18 for radiological emergencies?

19 A I don't think it says radiological, no, but it --

20 inherent in that contract is that they would provide that

21 service, and they have indicated to us through the drills that

22 we have had with them, they have provided the people down

23 there and the monitoring capacity.

24 0 There is no -- pardon me. There is no limitations,,

25 then, in those contracts?''

. ._ - - - -
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5 1 A That is correct.

,/ 2 0 As far as you know. And this -- the Exhibit ~
t

3 number 134, which is the unified Orange County cities

4 emergency management agreement, does that provide in it

5 specifically for a radiological emergency?

6 MR. CASEY: I think that question has been

7 answered.

8 MR. MC CLUNG: Oh.

9 MR. CAS"Y: I am not objection, but I think it is --

'

10 she said it is inherent.

11 MR. MC CLUNG: Well, I was trying -- I was talking

12 about the other agreements before. Maybe she -- maybe it is

f') 13 the same.
V

14 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

15 Q Is the treatment for radiological emergencies the

16 same in this agreement as in the old agreement?

17 A I would interpret that to be the same, yes.

13 Q Oh, okay. Thank you. To your knowledge, does

19 the city's siren system reach all the areas of the city

20 jurisdiction?

21 A It does not.

22 O Could you describe what areas of the city's

23 jurisdiction are not reached by the sirens?

24 A Essentially everything outside of San Juan Creek,

''''
25 if that helps you, east of San Juan Creek. West of San Juan

.__ .- . - -. . .. . - . , - -. .- - - -.
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Creek is all -- will all be -- and there will be a litpfj56 g

/3"

U 2 spillover from that also.
.,

3 MR. CASEY: If you want to refer to the map, you

4 nave got one right there.

5 WITNESS FERGUSON: This is San Juan Creek.

6 BY MR. MC CLUNG: Excuse me, you have to speak into

7 the microphone.

g WITNESS FERGUSON: Okay, that is San Juan Creek,

9 the line that I just traced.

10 MR. MC CLUNG: Is that an Exhibit in this

11 proceeding?
.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, that is the EPZ line, is it

(%.,/] 13 n t?

14 MR. MC CLUNG: Okay. That is fair enough.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: I think it is.

16 MR. MC CLUNG: You have traced the EPZ line on

17 what looks to be an overlay of some exhibit, I an not sure

}g what. The only reason I wanted -- I would like to clarify it

19 a little bit is sometimes the EPZ -- as far as I am concerned,

20 sbmetimes the EPZ lines lie in different places.

21 MR. CASEY: I think that if you want to know

22 exactly what the sirens are covered -- what the siren coverage

23 is, I would refer you to Applicants ' Exhibits -- Applicants'

24 Exhibit, excuse me, 61, which gives you an exact coverage map.

's/ JUDGE KELLEY: Does that have circles on it?25

_ _ _ _ _ . _ - - - - . . _ . - . __ _ . _ . , _ __ -_ - - _ _-
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7 1 MR. CASEY: Yes, that has the circles on it.,

() 2 JUDGE KELLEY: As to the EPZ, I mean, are you e

3 referring to the so-called extended EPZ?

4 MR. MC CLUNG: I am not referring to anything. I

5 just want to -- I am not -- I won't belabor this particular

6 point. I was just trying to ask this particular witness to

7 her understanding how far the sirens went, and I don't need to

8 pursue it any further. I have the Exhibits.
,

9 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

10

11

12

.

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

O 25
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23 1 1 Q You have described briefly in your statement and

(~)T. 2 otherwise the public information program which is going to_
"

3 be. Could you state briefly what your participation in the

4 formulation of the public information was?

5 A What it has been?

6 0 Oh, yeah. What it has been?

7 A Yes. We have been meeting, and this is another

8 offshoot of the exercise in May, the entities have been

9 meeting with their public information officers to coordinate

10 sone type of public output to give to the individuals in an

11 educational type of way throughout the -- through each

12 individual community.

() 13 What has transpired from that initially was

14 Edison has sent out pamphlets notifying the people in -- well,

15 half of our people and it would be hopefully the rest of the

16 city of actions to be taken in case there was a radiological

17 emergency. In addition to that, we have been talking about

18 having community organizations, having people speak to

19 community organizations, having a prepared canned type of

20 presentation that you can go in, you can set it down, and you

21 can show these people what is happening, and get their input

22 and what they -- on what is happening.

23 Additionally, any kind of handouts and flyers that

_ 24 we can keep at the City Hall to be distributed periodically.

25 Q Do you have any -- these public meetings or public
'

._ _ -
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1 informations program planned specifically for your city,

f
( 2 perhaps independent of the Edison Company -- -

3 A Not as yet. What is happening is we are develop-

4 ing a public educational program, and hopefully this will

5 also go to all the schoolchildren as well. Once we can see

6 what the presentation is going to be, then we will actively

7 participate with Edison to have -- to get it out to the

8 community.

9 0 Now, you have said that the public information

10 packets didn't reach all of the jurisdiction of San Juan

11 Capistrano.

12 A That is correct.

( 13 O And am I correct in assuming that they -- have you

14 made a study or how did you figure out where they had gone and

15 where they hadn't gone?

16 A It was my understanding that they were supposed

17 to go throughout the community, however -- and it hasn't been

18 a ig sampling, but the individuals that work, that live on

19 the -- let us say the other side of the EP: line, have not

20 received pamphlets, and I had brought that to Edison's

21 notice, and they have advised me that this was an oversight.

22 The problem was that Edison and San Diego Gas and

23 Electric both are working on this capacity, and the people

24 that were charged with sending those out was San Diego
7_

' 25 Gas and Electric, who obviously services that area, and it was

.. - .- - . . - _ . -. . _ , --.. - -.
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1 just an oversight, and they will be notified.

() 2 0 In your discussions with the Edison Company, did "

3 they indicate to you that there were any othee areas that they

4 mistakenly perhaps lidn't send a packet to?

5 A I don't know why they would tell me that. I mean,

6 with regards to our city no, it is just that one section.

7 O So I won't pursue that.

g Well, maybe I will one question.

9 Did they say, perhaps, that as far as they knew,

10 the informational leaflets hadn't been distributed to anybody

11 outside the EPZ, which would include, perhaps, parts of Dana

12 Point that are not in your jurisdiction?

13 A They made no statements of that.

14 Q You mentioned that you would perheps have street

15 department or other maintenance personnels that could help out

16 the sheriff and the fire department in the event there was an

17 emergency. How would they be contacted?

18 A We have a radio, inter-city radio where we could

|

.
19 immediately contact all our crews. It broadcasts to all

l

| 20 available vehicles, manned vehicles . And we have drilled them
!

21 in.two separate occasions.

| 22 Q Just to clarify for me, could you tell me the

23 hours of the day when no one is at the city hall and capable

! 24 of responding to an emergency call?,

4 i
' '''

25 A It is kind of a hard question in one respect. City

|

|

|
_ ._. ._ _. __
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1 Hall is open from 8:00 to 5:00, and ordinarily the bulk of

f')s( 2 the people, the personnel will be there. -'
,

3 We have council meetings. We have planning

4 c mssion meetings, we have equestrian meetings, we have

5 al'. different kinds of meetings that take place at that city

6 hall also with city personnel that are capable of answering

7 any phone.
,

8 Additional to that, we have a night maintenance

9 person that is there until 12:00, so from 12:00 until -- crews,

10 I am sorry, our maintenance crews, I am sorry, our maintenance

11 crews get there at 6:30, so from 12:00 to 6:30, essentially

12 there could possibly be no one at 1ty Hall.

(~') 13 0 Af ter the City Hall closes, is the maintenance
a

14 person or persons that are there instructed on what to do in

15 case, for instance, there is a notification of an emergency?

16 A The only way that there would' be notification is

17 over that yellow phone, if the phone rang. Otherwise, if no

18 one picked up the yellow phone, the individuals, the city

19 manager, director of public works, the assistant -- well, the

20 city engineer wc ald be contacted.

21 Q What I am trying to figure out, you said that there

22 is a person there, though, that is in that -- during that --,

I

23 after closing time. Is that person capable of -- is that a

24 janitor type person, or --
| (~h

t>

\/ 25 A That is correct.

{
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1 Q so that person wouldn't pick up the yellow phone

() 2 then? -

3 A I would say no, but you never can tell, and there

4 is a list of instructions, if you answer, if this yellow phone

5 rings, and you pick it up, this is what you do, bang, bang, i

6 bang, bang, bang, okay? I wouldn't expect him to, but you nev--

7 er know.

8 Q Is it -- does the control -- communications

9 control center in Orange County have the phone numbers, then,

10 of the various emergency of ficials in San Juan Capistrano?

11 A Yes.

12 Q And then the control center would contact those

13 emergency personnel by the telephone, the regular standard

14 telephone.

15 A Yes. The land phone.

16 Q There is no alternate way for them to get in

17 touch?

18 A That is correct.

19 (A pause)

20 0 Could you describe briefly the emergency operation: s

21 center? I take it there is one planned.

22. A The city's emergency operations center. We are in

23 a temporary building, and it has been temporary. since I guess

24 '69. You know how that is. And we are anticipating moving
.t

25 somewhere else, however we continue to expand the building we'

- _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _
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1 are in. So the EOC is temporary, but it is in the

() 2 engineering section of the public works department. It y

3 includes.six different desks, all within close proxin.ity with

4 each individual has a land phone. The yellow phone is in the

5 area. We have access to the radio to contact the city crews.

6 We have essentially what will happen with the sheriff and the

7 fire, they dispatch two people, one from the sheriff's depart-

3 ment, and the county fire even sends a mobile unit,

9 communications unit which is stationed outside our EOC, to

10 give us input.

11 In that unit, they have a teletype where we can

12 get hard copy of things that are happening in case we can't

( 13 use any of the phones.

14 Additionally, the also have their radio units

15 with the county.

16 0 Is the yellow phone in that temporary building, or

17 is it in the City Hall?

18 A Well, the City Hall is the temporary building.

19 0 Oh. Pardon me. Okay. So that is part of City

20 Hall, then, what you described as --

21 A The yellow phone?

22 0 -- the public works department?

23 A Yeah, it is just a department in the City Hall

24 complex , yes.
,()
'~I

'

15 Q As far as you know, does the City of San Juan have

|
l

!
t
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1 any provision in their plans or SOPS to -- strike that. I

() 2 think you have answered that question on direct. -,

3 Are there any protective measures included in

4 your plans or SOPS to provide protection from radiological

5 exposure in the event of an emergency, and I will make it

6 more specific.

7 For instance, do you have any plans for

3 administering potassium iodide to emergency workers?

9 A We don'.t have that capability. County fire,

10 however, would -- excuse me. County Health Department will

11 provide that for the City.

12

)
14

15

16

17j
1

l 18

19

20

21

22
,

| 23

24

Os_- ,,

!
,
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(V''L
kl 1 Q Could you tell me what you understand to be the

,

2 emergency plume exposure pathway -- emergency planning zone?
3 A I am sorry. Could I tell you what?

4 Q Could you outline or tell me briefly what you

5 take to be the boundary of the -- what is commonly known as
6 the EPZ, or the plume exposure pathway, emergency planning
7 zone?

8 A Are you referring to the 10 mile --

9 Q Well, you --

10 A -- planning zone?

11 Q Well, I am trying to see what you think it is.

12 If you think it is the 10 mile -- is that what you take to

13 be the emergency planning zone? I don't -- I am not trying

(,) 14 to be tricky. I am just trying -- I may sound l'ike I am,
15 but I am just trying to figure out what you think the emer-

16 gency planning zone is without prejudicing your answer. Or

17 describe the emergency planning zone as you envision it.

18 A Well, I think what the City ultimately wants in

19 emergency planning zone may be different that what is --

20 what has transpired right now. But I think it will be in-

21 corporated into that.

22 O Well, could you elaborate on that just a bit.

23 Tell me what you think it is right now first.
'

24 A What has been designated right now is a ten

25 mile, which if it was anything less wouldn't include our -

)v

1
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g city. What we I think eventually want is it to encompass

evacuation of the whole city.
2

Q Did you participate in the drawing or the deter-3

mination f that line -- that particular 10 mile line you4

referred to?
5

A There was much conversation regarding the City's6

participation in that, in the planning zone, yes.7

Q Could you describe for me briefly what --8

A Well, initially the intent was to work to evacu-9

ate the entire city, which is in excess of 10 miles from the'

10
'

San Onofre facility. However, as an interim type of planningyy ,

we agreed and approved a 10 mile type of planning, which in

essence disects the city.g
A

Q Without going too much in detail, I am trying{} g

to -- who, in -- or what entity or agency recommended the
15

10 mile zone to you?
16

A I think the recommendation -- I don't -- I think
37

it was like a cooperative type of recommendation, with the
18

City agreeing to it, with the Edison Company and San Diego
39

Gas and Electric. After much conversation and discussion20

with acoustical whatevers and a lot of other personnel.
21

MR. CASEY: Before the record gets pretty un-
22

1 ar here, are we talking about the emergency planning zone
23

f r purp ses of placement of the sirens, or emergency plan-24

ning zone for purposes of evacuation planning and public25

m
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information education? I mean --

(^)3
y

-, 1L,
WITNESS FERGUSON: I am talking about the sirens.

2

JUDGE KELLEY: The sirens?
3

WITNESS FERGUSON: That is correct.4

JUDGE KELLEY: You are not talking about evacua-
5

tion, or you are?6

WITNESS FERGUSON: I am, but I think when the
7

initial notification, I guess, public siren notification was
8

10 miles.9

JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, but beyond that --
10

WITNESS FERGUSON: We are still planning --
yy

JUPGE KELLEY: If there were notification and
y

a decision to evacuate the city of San Juan Capistrano, unde:
13

the plan you presently have, would it be the whole city or() 34

just the city up to the creek?
15

WITNESS FERGUSON: That would have to be a coor-
16

dinated. discussion with the County, since they are providingy7

the sheriff and the fire to help execute the evacuation.gg

JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah, but isn't your plan pretty
19

20 explicit on that point?

WITNESS FERGUSON: Well, when we evacuate the
21

city we are going to evacuate the city.
22

JUDGE ~KELLEY: The whole city?
3

WITNESS FERGUSON: That is correct.
24

JUDGE KELLEY: And the plan so provides?
. 25

/~
C)/

,

(
;

I
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[ ') k4 ) WITNESS FERGUSON: That is correct.
*.)

2 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Does that clarify it

3 in your view?

4 MR. CASEY: That clarifies it from Applicants'

5 Point of view, yeah.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Go ahead, Mr. McClung

7 MR. MC CLUNG: I wasn't aware that the regula-

8 tions provided for various emergency planning zones for

9 various purposes, but I won't go into any statement of

10 counsel on that regard.

That is it.yy

JUDGE KELLEY: Fine. Staff?12

MR. H0EFLING: No questiens, Mr. Chairman.y3

14 JUDGE JOHNSON: No quest:ons.

15 JUDGE HAND: No questior.s.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: The board has no questions.

17 Redirect?

18 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

y9 BY MR. CASEY:

20 Q Just one question, Ms. Ferguson, to your know-

21 ledge, does the Wilbur Smith study ~of evacuation time esti-

22 mates include the whole city of San Juan Capistrano?
.

A Yes, it does.23

MR. CASEY: Applicants have no more questions.24

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you, Ms. Ferguson. We

Ov
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O! ! I appreciate your appearance, and you are excused.
n.v

2 MR. PIGOTT: If I could address one thing with

3 respect to Ms. Ferguson's testimony, regarding the public

4 information program and the mailers, we did find out just

5 within the last day or so and subsequent to the testimony

6 of Mr. Cramer on the public information program, that there

7 had been an oversight in the mailing program and the people

2 within the extended EPZ, that portion of San Juan Capistrano

9 and Dana Point beyond the approximate 10 mile area, for some

10 reason did not receive -- or rather I shouldn't say they did

11 not receive -- documents were not mailed to those people.

12 That is being done, and it will be done -- it will be accom-

13 plished by Friday.
O
k,,) 14 JUDGE HAND: Mr. Pigott, if I could ask a ques-

15 tion -- we have been using this term extended EPZ.

| 16 MR. PIGOTT: Yes. ,

Andweunderstandthat.fhis~ applies17 JUDGE HAND:

18 to evacuation and now it applies to public information, the

19 mailing of these brochures and so forth. Is this in some

20 other sense not part of the EPZ? I mean, are there some

21 other things that are now missing so that I can't say -- I

22 mean, can we say it is EPZ, or isn't it?

23 MR. PIGOTT: Well it is -- all right, it was a

24 developing concept. First of all, we have the 10 mile line

25 as we look down toward Camp Pendleton, and it is pretty easy

(), o

|
.
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O
\,,) I to see how it is drawn and why it is drawn. Then as you e

2, cross the still rather unpopulated areas of Orange County

3 and then finally .pproach either formally incorporated

4 residential areas of San Juan Capistrano and Dana Point.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Is Mr. -- I s- sorry to interrupt .

6 but is Mr. Pilmer the witness on --

7 MR. PIGOTT: Mr. Filmer will certair ly justify

8 concerning how it was done, but just for explanation of what

9 it is, the extended is, as I said before, the portion of a

10 political jurisdiction beyond the approximate 10 mile line.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: And that is in earlier testimony

12 too, as I recall.

13 ME. PIGOTT: That is in the testimony of-

14 Mr. Cramer, at least.-

15 JUDG E KELLEY: 'le s .

16 JUDGE HAND: But if you.were to draw a line

17 representing the boundary of the EPZ, would it now include

18 that extended area?

19 MR. PIGOTT: If you were talking about evacua-

20 tion, yes it would.

21 JUDGE HAND: But there are some other things

22 that --

23 MR. PIGOTT: If you are talking --

24 JUDGE HAND: -- it wouldn't.

25 MR. PIGOTT: If you are talking sirens, no.

[
| xJ7

.
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( 1 JUDGE HAND: Fine.

2 MR. PIGOTT: The sirens are designed for --

3 JUDGE HAND: All right.

4 MR. PIGOTT: -- the 10 mile line.

5 JUDGE HAND: So that is about the difference?

6 MR. PIGOTT: Yes.

7 JUDGE HAND: Yes.

8 MR. PIGOTT: I think that is the only realistic i

'

9 difference that comes to mind.!

10 JUDGE HAND: All right. Thank you.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Are there other things that

12 counsel would like to raise this afternoon?
,

13 MR. ROGIN: There was one thing I wanted to

O(j 14 distribute in the -- in order to try to go quickly tomorrow

15 where we have four witnesses -- Mr. Poorman, who is one of

16 the witnesses, has supplied to us a several pace statement

17 describing the Orange County communications network, what

18 has been called control one. It is not detailed, but there

19 are some references in it.

! 20 I thought that I might distribute it this evening,

21 and then with the exception of maybe a very few questions, I
|
'

22 would put to Mr. Poorman tomorrow, this would -- have him

23 read this into the record, and it would consist of his testi.-

24 mony. I think that would make things move faster tomorrow

25 and --

10
L)

|

I
,

t
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[ x8 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes.
v

2 MR. ROGIN: -- counsel and the Board can have

3 copies tonight to review it.

k
4 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine.

5 MR. PIGOTT: While that is being distributed,

6 there is one other thing if we are on general schedule, and

7 that is that it would appear that -- well, first of all.

8 it is Applicants' desire to conclude their case by Friday

9 afternoon, and I am sure -- I believe the Board feels the

10 same way. We believe we would need a full hearing type day

11 Thursday in order to do that. We have Mr. Woodard coming

12 back and Mr. Pilmer has not been on the stand, so although

13 we are starting late, I would request that we be allowed the

14 full transcript day for purposes of getting in some testi-
.

15 mony.

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

O
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t'''"2- 1 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Should be allowed which?
U

2 MR. PIGOTT: The full usual transcript day.

3 In other words --

4 JUDGE KELLEY: That is a euphemism for saying we

5 should run until 10 o' clock at night.

6 MR. PIGOTT: No, absolutely not. It is a euphem-

7 ism for saying that we should run long enough to get about
\

8 six hours on the record.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Well, we'll see what we

10 can do. Now that this has been brought up, can we start at

11 noon?

12 MR. MC CLUNG: One o' clock would be safer,

,

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Anything else?

h,1 I4 MR. PIGOTT: I do --

15 JUDGE KELLEY: What you are saying is you've got

16 these two witnesses with prefiled testimony and it is a ques-

17 tion of finishing them. Would it get us anywhere to start

18 early tomorrow or go late?

19 MR. PIGOTT: First of all, Mr. Woodard is not

| 20 availnhie right now. I would like to start -- it would be

21 good to start earlier tomorrow, with the the idea of being

22 sure we get the four subpenaed witnesses in and I may be able

23 to get in one of the redirects as well. And for that matter,

24 if it is the Board's pleasure, I have one other witness I

| 25 had planned to call for a little bit of further clarification
;

b)tL.i

|
!
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('')i
i that I would be willing to do now, if that is the Board's

L.
lP easure. Not very long.2

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. I don't know if I would

4 pick the word " pleasure", but --

5 MR..PIGOTT: At its discretir:a.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Go ahead.

7 MR. PIGOTT: Mr. DuBois.

8 Whereupon,

9 T. JAMES DU BOIS

10 was recalled as a witness herein and, having'been previously

33 duly sworn by the Chairman, was examined and testified

12 further as follows:

33 MR. PIGOTT: Mr. DuBois presented testimony on

() 14 the 25th of August concerning the siren system. A question

15 was raised I believe by the Board with respect to the coverage

16 of the siren systems indoors versus being outdoor and there

17 was a discusssion with respect to the FEMA criteria which had

18 been used in coming to the system that is currently installed ,

19 Perhaps just a couple of review questions.

20 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

21 BY MR. PIGOTT:

22 Q Mr. DuBois, could you give us the coverage,

23 outdoor coverage, first of all, during the nighttime hours

24 by the system as it is presently designed?

25 A The siren system as it is designed and installed

| [>~..
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O) now gives 100 percent coverage outdoors and indoors during I1

%
2 the nighttime hours.

3 Q And during the daytime could you tell us what

4 the coverage is?

5 A With respect to the daytime hours, the siren

6 coverage is 100 percent outdoors. _ With respect to indoors

7 there is a slight explanation that is required. Now I

8 refer you to the --

9 Q Just a second. Before you start /the explanation,

10 in looking at this indoor coverage during the daytime have

11 you prepared an additional exhibit?

12 A Yes, I have.

13 Q bould you describe what that exhibit is?

D] 14 A To the exhibit which I had labeled as TJD-2 I>

15 have prepared two overlays which show for indoor coverage

16 levels which are at 70dBC and 65dBC. They are shown on this

17 chart as crosshatched areas. The double crosshatched areas

18 is that area which is 70dBC and the single crosshatching area

19 is 65dBC.

20 MR. PIGOTT: And Mr. Chairman, this -- well,

21 perhaps we should apply a number to it. If I could have

22 this identified as Applicants' next in order, No. 135,

23 BY MR. PIGOTT:

24 Q Mr. DuBois, could you give a title for it?

25 A I would call it Siren Coverage for Indoor Levels

(3t)
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/''} 1 in Populated Areas of Sar: Juan Capistrano, San Clemente, and
\_/

^

2 Populated Areas of Orange County.

3 (The document was marked for

4 identification as Applicants'

5 Exhibit No. 135.)

6 MR. PIGOTT: Mr. Chairman, we will undertake to

7 get the appropriate size of the exhibit and circulate it.
:'

8 BY MR. PIGOTT:

9 Q Directing your attention to that 135 and, first

10 of all, let me direct your attention to the area in the vicin<-

11 ity and south of the plant along the coast. I notice they

12 are not crosshatched areas. Could you describe what is rep-

13 resented in those circles?

O( , 14 A Yes. The areas to the south of the San Onofrey

15 Generating Station cover the sirens which are designated

16 as state parks 01 through 05 and the Camp Pendleton sirens,

17 which are designated CPOl through CP10. All of these sirens

18 provide 100 percent coverage in both daytime and nighttirae,

19 both outdoors and indoors.

20 Q With respect to .rsons who might be in the water

j 21 along those beach areas and out to approximately 150 yards
1

22 or so in the surfing activity, in your opinion, would they

23 be able to hear the sirens?

24 A Yes, very definitely so.

25 Q Directing your attention to the area apparently

bl
U
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| g-s 1 inland and north of the site, would you describe what coverag e
\) * "

2 or what is being notified in that area, first of all?

3 A The sirens which you are referring to are the

1
4 Orange County industrial area sirens, labeled as OC04 through !

5 OC08. Those sirens provide coverage 100 percent to the i
!

6 individuals in that area, both indoors and outdoors, both |

7 daytime and nighttime.

8 Q And now referring to the area along the coast and

9 north of the plant -- I think we could call that the popu-

i to lated area -- would you describe for us the coverage that

11 is found there?

12 A The sirens now that we are talking about cover

13 the areas in San Juan Capistrano. They are sirens designated

[~ 14 SJ01 through 03. They include the sirens which are in the
L

15 Orange County area, Orange County sirens 01 through 03. They

16 include the San Clemente sirens which include SC01 through,

17 SC14. In this populated area we have 100 percent coverage

18 of the outdoor area, both daytime and nighttime. We

19 additionally have 100 percent coverage in that area in the

20 nightime hours between 10:00 in the evening through 7:00 in

21 the morning. In the daytime hours covered from 7:00 in the
,

22 morning until 10:00 p.m. at night we have a varying coverage

23 which we would list as 85 percent coverage indoors.

24 Q That's minimal? That's the minimum coverage?

25 A Yes. That's true.

O
V
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|

1 Q Could you describe the difference in coverage
'

e
2 between the single hatched area and the double crosshatched

3 area?

4 A The double hatched area represents the 70dBC area ,

5 In these areas we know that we will have 100 percent coverage

6 indoors. The areas that are single hatched are the 65dBC

7 areas and we will have somewhat less coverage in those areas,

8 but it will amount to 85 percent coverage.

9 ///

10

11

12

13

()
15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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T26-1g 1 Q You are referring to daytime hours at this time,

/~~N
(_) 2 are you not? c

3 A Daytime indoors, yes.

4 Q Okay. So daytime indoors in the double hatched

5 area, you are looking at one hundred percent coverage?

6 A Yes.

7 Q And in the single hatched areas, slightly beyond

8 that, daytime hours you are looking at 85 percent coverage --

9 A Yes.

10 Q -- indoors, is that correct?

11 A That is correct.

12 Q Do you have any further plans with respect to

(f 's 13 additional sirens in this area?

14 A As I stated in my earlier testimony, we are

15 planning to perform tests on the siren system. If we find

16 that there are any areas within the populated area, or other

17 areas that we feel require additional sirens, those would be

18 determined during that test, and recommendations made to have

19 additional sirens added.

20 Q okay. I directed your attention to the beach area

21 south of the plant. Directing your attention to the beach

22 areas north of the plant, is the coverage such that people

23 using that water as surfers would hear the sirens if activated?

24 A Yes. The siren coverage goes, actua lly, out to a
[\U' 25 distance of about half a mile.

- - - .- .- . - - ._. .
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2 1 Q Does that complete your further direct?

2 A Yes, it does. y

3 MR. PIGOTT: I again tender the witness for any

, 4 questions.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Questions from the Intervenor?

6 MR. MC CLUNG: I won't have any extended questions ,

7 but I just wondered.

g RECROSS EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

10 0 What ~,tudies or how do you base your determination

11 of whether it is a siren occurred indoors versus outdoors?

12 A There are two things that we utilize, one as we

13 stated before, which was the criterion that FEMA put forth

14 in NUREG 0654, which simply stated that a 10 dB differential

15 between the signal and the ambient noise level was sufficient

16 to provide a signal within an average residence.

17 Additionally to that, we have looked at studies

13 as far as the average noise or ambient level within homes in

|

19 California, and from those studies, we have made sure that

20 we would have enough signal that we would be able to penetrate

21 those types of homes.

22 Those two studies are what we are basing our

'

23 information on.

24 0 And what is the average ambient noise level in a
, ,O
D 25 California residence?

|

. . ._ - - - . . - . .- - .-
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3 1 A I don't want to get too technical over it,

2 however I will refer to the indoor level as being an -,

3 equivalent energy level, what is known as an LEQ, of 55

4 decibels on an A-weighted scale.

5 MR. MC CLUNG: That is it.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Staff?

7 JUDGE HAND: No questions.

3 JUDGE JOHNSON: Is a part of the difference

9 between day and night coverage based on the 55 dB level that

10 you just mentioned as a result of hifis, air conditioning,

11 so forth, in daytime as opposed to nighttime?

12 WITNESS DUBOIS: Yes, the level that I quoted at

(('')N 13 LEQ equal to 55 dba is the daytime ambient indoor Jcavel.
L

34 JUDGE JOHNSON: Yeah.

15 WITNESS DUBOIS: And it does account for the

16 things that you have said and general human activity.

17 Nighttime leve ls , that LEQ level drops as low as

18 30 to 35 dba, and you can see hat that 20 dB differential is

19 enough to . allow any signal to penetrate in and alert the

20 individuals inside.
,

21 JUDGE JOHNSON: Thank you.

22 JUDGE HAND: Just help me a little bit, p lease .

|

| 23 It is -- the thing that is important is the difference in sort
|

f- 24 f the ambient noise and this signal level, that is really
.* 1

'

25 what makes the difference?
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4 1 WITNESS DUBOIS: Yes, it is what we commonly

2 refer to the signal to noise ratio, and that is commonly

3 known to be a 10 dB differential. If you note in the NUREG

4 document, and in their reference to the CPG 117, and also the

5 prior reference, which was the Bolt, Beranek and Newman

6 document, all state that a 10 dB dif ferential between the

7 signal and the noise is suf ficient to alert the public.

g JUDGE HAND: What kind of a difference does it _.

9 take when you are asleep, and I know people sleep very

10 differently, some are so-called light sleepers and some are

,

11 heavy sleepers .

12 How does you -- I mean, you made the statement, I

_ 13 think, that there was one hundred. percent indoor coverage

14 during the night-time, and you defined what hours you were''

15 talking about.

16 WITNESS DUBOIS: Unless A ',personais :near a-dead

17 s leppe r, sir, I would say a ten dB differential between the

gg background level and the signal of that siren will definitely

19 wake them up.

20 JUDGE HAND: And you said the actual dif ference

21 was what, 20 dB?

22 WITNESS DUBOIS: No, I said the dif ferential that

23 we were using -- oh, for nighttime you are referring to?

24 JUDGE HAND: Yes.

25 WITNESS DUBOIS: The dif ferential in all casesx_,
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5 1- will be at least 10 dB. As far as the nighttime leve l, it

r^
(_)s 2 would be an additional at least a.nother 10 dB. ,

3 JUDGE HAND: Is that so sudden a change t).at it

4 is a really startling -- I mean, are people going to sit bolt

5 upright in bed, or -- .

6 WITNESS DUBOIS: I don' t think people normally

7 awaken in that manner to a siren of this sort. They will come

g to a raising level of awareness, and then wake up.

9 JUDGE HAND: Will it cause dogs to howl?

10 WITNESS DUBOIS: If it were my dog probably, yes.

11 JUDGE HAND: Yeah, I know. Lots of dogs howl. I

12 had one that was very sensitive to passing sirens, and --

13 fine, thank you.

%./
14 JUDGE KELLEY: The noise level in the residences

15 that you refer to, and I believe you referred to some studies

16 that established a certain level, and did you say that this

17 was an average noise level?

}g WITNESS DUBOIS: No, I said that this was at what

19 is known as an equivalent energy level. Sound itself is a,

20 time bearing element, and to measure a level or give a commoni

|
'

21 level to a time-bearing function, acousticians use what is

22 known as an equivalent energy, and it simply is an integratior,

23 of all of those measurements of noise over that period of timc .

24 If you will, you can consider it an average leve l,

| 25 It isn't exactly.

|
|
|

!
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6 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, the purpose of my question

b
,/ 2 is perhaps as obvious -- I would assume that noise levels int e

3 different houses at any given time can vary tremendously.

4 Somebody has got the hifi on and somebody doesn't.

5 And I am wondering, it is'not apparent to me how

6 one can usefully generalize about noise leve ls .

7 WITNESS DUBOIS: If I may explain a little bit,

8 there are several dif ferent measures that are used by noise

9 control or acousticians.

10 L-equivalent or equivalent sound energy is one

11 measure that we normally convert it into what we call a

12 decile range. The value that I gave you of LEQ is approxi-

("Nv)
13 mately equivalent to a ten percentile level, which simply

14 means that 10 p reent of the time, a noise would be greater

15 than this, and that 90 percent of the time, the levels will be

16 below that --

17 JUDGE KELLEY: So you are saying that 90 percent

13 of the houses would hear this siren?

19 WITNESS DUBOIS: That ,wou ld --twe ll, I am not

20 saying 90 percent of the houses. I am saying that the --
,

21 JUDGE KELLEY: People inside the houses. -

22 WITNESS DUBOIS: Yes.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Is what I meant.

24 WITNESS DUBOIS: That 90 percent of the time, the
.A.

- 25 level within the house would be below this leve l, or ten

-- - _ .e. . - - . . - -. .- , .
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7 1 percent --

(~'-) 2 JUDGE KELLEY: That is almost the same thing,
,

s-

3 isn't it, as saying that people in 90 percent of the houses
.

4 will hear the siren? Is it a sort of random distribution, of

5 those 10 percent houses where it is so noisy they can't

6 hear the siren?

7 MR. PIGOTT: That is assuming only the people on

8 the border receiving that particular level. Remember, there

9 is the di'fference, they are all starting at 115, approximate ly ,

10 down to the outside of the circle you get to your 70 and G5,

11 so you are not talking about 90 percent of all the houses.

12 You are really talking about 90 percent of the houses.at that

13 point.q
V

14 JUDGE KELLEY: On the outside?

15 MR. PIGOTT: On that point that have the 70 or the

16 65.

17 WITNESS DUBOIS: Correct.

18 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. That is all I have on

19 questions. I wanted to ask you, now, you got your Exhibit

20 marked. I don't recall your offering it. Did you mean to

21 offer it at the time that you had it reduced?

22 MR. PIGOTT: I will offer it now, to be taken
.

23 into evidence, and I will circulate it.
,

24 MR..MC" CLUNG: No objection.

(~hx_) 25 JUDGE KELLEY: So ordered,

t ~
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1 (Applicants' Exhibit No. 135 was

2 thereupon received into -

3 evidence)

4 MR.:PIGOTT:' Thank you. Thank you, Mr. DuBois.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: .Thank you, Mr. DuBois.

6 Pursuing the subject that preceded Mr. DuBois,

7 about perhaps starting early tomorrow and:tak'ing a short lunch

3 or whatever we might do, will any of that get us ahead of the

9 game on Thursday, or is this just a hedge against getting

10 through four witnesses tomorrow?

11 MR. PIGOTT: It in -- we ll , actually, I am just

12 reminded, very appropriately, that starting early is subject

13 to getting to the subpoenaed witness, so perhaps we are not

14 gaining that much by moving up a half an hour. It would be

15 too uncertain.

JUDGEKbLLEY: Well, we can take a short lunch ,16

17 I suppose, but we don't want to come back at seven o' clock

13 in the morning anyway. I don't think any of us do.

19 MR. MC CLUNG: From my perspective, I will

20 endeavor to aid to complete the witnesses from my cross-

21 examination.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Shall we stick ,with 9:00 o' clock,

23 then, and you --

24 MR. PIGOTT: Nine o' clock is fine. The hope,
O
kl 25 frankly, is that we will get through the four, and that we can

.._ _ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ _ . _ . _ _ _
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1 perhaps get a start on the cross-examination of Mr. Woodard,

() 2 who will be back. .,

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine. Anything else?

4 Okay. Adjourned, then, for this evening, and we

5 will resume at 9:00 o' clock tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon,.at 5:40 p.m., Tuesday, September 1,

7 1981, the hearing was adjourned, to reconvene at 9:00 a.m.

8 the following day.)
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